Prospects for a New Global Convention on the Elimination of Violence against Women

A study on the effectiveness of existing mechanisms and political feasibility of a new treaty



Maram Falk, Masters of Public Affairs, Candidate Alexandra Sevett, Masters of Public Policy, Candidate Lauren Walker Bloem, Masters of Public Policy, Candidate

In Partial Fulfillment of Degree Requirements Humphrey School of Public Affairs University of Minnesota

Under the advisement of:

Dr. Mary Curtin, Diplomat-In-Resident

Humphrey School of Public Affairs, University of Minnesota

Date, Oral Presentation: May 10th, 2017 Date, Paper Completed: May 12th, 2017

This report was prepared at the request of Helen Rubenstein, Deputy Director at Global Rights for Women, a non-profit, non-government organization based in Minneapolis, MN. Global Rights for Women envisions a world where women's human rights to equality and freedom from violence are fully realized.

Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank the following individuals for their contributions to this project.

For continued advisement:

Dr. Mary Curtin, Diplomat in Residence Humphrey School of Public Affairs, University of Minnesota

Helen Rubenstein, Deputy Director Global Rights for Women

For their assistance with content research:

Stephanie Willman Bordat, Founding Partner at Mobilising for Rights Associates (MRA).

Holly Burkhalter, Senior Advisor for Justice System Transformation at International Justice Mission.

Cosette Creamer, Assistant Professor at the University of Minnesota.

Marsha Freeman, Senior Fellow at the University of Minnesota Human Rights Center.

Professor Ruth Halperin – Kaddari, Vice-Chair, Committee on the Elimination of the Discrimination against Women.

Sharon Kotok, Retired Officer in Charge of International Women's Programs.

Iluta Lace, Director at Marta Resource Center for Women.

Mary Matosian, Executive Director of Women's Support Center NGO – Armenia.

Dr. Celeste Montoya, Associate Professor at University of Colorado - Boulder

Pille Tsopp-Pagan, NPO Women's Support and Information Center.

In addition, the authors would like to thank those who also assisted with content research for this project but have chosen to remain anonymous.

Table of Contents

Executive Summary	4
Methodology	5
Introduction	7
The current international framework to combat violence against women: global efforts	8
Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW)	
Reservations to the Convention	12
General Recommendations 12 and 19: Addressing Violence Against Women	13
Reporting on Violence Against Women with the CEDAW Committee	17
Optional Protocol	19
CEDAW Implementation	21
The Universal Periodic Review	26
The current international framework to combat violence against women: soft law	28
The Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women (DEVAW)	
The Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences	30
Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action	
Commission on the Status of Women (CSW)	
Conclusion of Soft Law and its Effectiveness	
The current international framework to combat violence against women: regional efforts	
Belém do Pará	
Protocol to the African Charter	
Istanbul Convention	
ASEAN Regional Action Plan on Elimination of Violence against Women	42
The Coalition of Women MPs in Arab Countries to Combat Violence against Women	
Regional Tools: Conclusion	
International Law Compliance: Treaty Theory	
The Establishment of Due Diligence	45
International Law Compliance: The Theory	
International Law Compliance: The National and Local Level	47
The current international framework to combat violence against women: Conclusions	
Political Feasibility	
The Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities	
The Convention on the Prohibition of the Use, Stockpiling, Production and Transfer of Anti-Per	
Mines and on Their Destruction (Ottawa Convention)	
The Current Climate for A Convention to Combat Violence Against Women: Conclusions	
Arguments For and Against a New Treaty Arguments against a New Treaty	
Arguments against a New Treaty	
THE EMPLEMENT OF A TYCHY TICKLY	

Conclusions and Recommendations	
Action Items	65
References	68
Appendix A: Interview Protocol	76
Appendix B: CEDAW State Reports	80
Appendix C: CEDAW List of Concluding Observations	81
Appendix D: Reports of the Working Group of the UPR	83
Appendix E: Summary of Country Analysis	84
Appendix F: Key actors in the Belem do Para follow-up mechanism	87
Appendix G: Analysis of precedent by previous treaties	88
Appendix H: Analysis of current international mechanisms	89

Executive Summary

The World Health Organization (WHO) published a pioneering study in 2013 to measure global and regional estimates of violence against women, and found that 1 in 3 women has been a victim of physical and/or sexual violence because of her gender in her lifetime, with significant majority of these women falling victim to their intimate partner. For the purpose of this study, we use a broader definition: "any act of gender-based violence that results in, or is likely to result in, physical, sexual or psychological harm or suffering to women, including threats of such acts, coercion or arbitrary deprivation of liberty, whether occurring in public or in private life." This paper will address the need and feasibility for a new international and legally binding treaty specifically on the elimination of all forms of violence against women. To conduct this study, we completed a review of current literature and extensive interviews with subject matter experts.

In the first section of this paper, we examine current mechanisms that exist to combat the issue of violence against women to determine if they are sufficient to meet the global problem. We directed our research towards established international and regional mechanisms that directly address violence against women as a violation of women's human rights. These mechanisms include both binding law and non-binding instruments, and regional treaties. Based on our conclusions, we established five criteria with which to evaluate the effectiveness of current mechanisms: a globally inclusive definition, a robust reporting mechanism to ensure implementation of the treaty, a robust reporting mechanism to ensure capacity building for states, concrete implementation steps for all stakeholders, and buy-in from parties in the forms of political-will and resources. After applying each of these criteria to current mechanisms, we find none fulfills all five. We conclude there is potential for a new treaty on violence against women fulfill these criteria, if it is designed in a globally inclusive, implementation-focused way. This could bring increased global coherence, implementation, and energy to the issue.

Next we examine the current political climate and determine the possibility of creating such a treaty in our current times. We consider the historical precedent set by other recently adopted conventions, their process for drafting and adoption, and conclude four criteria are important in the development of a new treaty: a declaration on the issue, international engagement, NGO and non-state actors, and state actors. We conclude the issue of violence against women fulfills three of these criteria in current times, but lacks a strong state-level champion for the issue. In light of these findings, we recommend the following.

- 1. Support calls and current efforts for a new treaty on violence against women.
- 2. Begin informal discussion and search for a political champion within UN or government ranks.
- 3. Continue to support current implementation and capacity building efforts, and expand those efforts globally.

It is our intent that the content of this study directs both the greater global community, and specifically Global Rights for Women, in their efforts progressing women's human rights and eliminating violence against women across the globe.

Methodology

As the purpose of this paper is to examine the current need for and feasibility of a new legally binding, international convention on violence against women, our team decided to conduct both desk research as well as interviews with academic and practitioner experts. Our team first decided to complete a review of current literature on a variety of topics relating to this question. We created a list of search terms that stemmed from initial conversations about the topic and outline of our paper. We settled on the following topics: the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, other UN Conventions, violence against women, Special Rapporteurs, regional conventions on violence against women, and domestic violence against women laws. Within each category we listed additional terms to combine with each topic so as to product more targeted and comprehensive searches.

Each team member took on a few topics and its subsequent, more targeted terms. We conducted our search through the library system at the University of Minnesota and Google Scholar using Boolean searches to produce results more relevant to our topic (Ex: CEDAW AND Implementation, or CEDAW AND Gaps). As our team found articles relevant for our literature review in each topic, we created a list of articles with citations and abstracts as well as any limitations of the resource. It was then each team member's responsibility to review the literature on each topic and produce the written review included here in our report.

In addition to conducting searches of academic literature, we utilized the texts of CEDAW and other international conventions and treaties, General Recommendations and other writings from the Committee in the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women, UN agency reports, reports written by the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women, its causes and consequences, and writings on these and other topics by regional agencies, NGOs and other advocacy groups. Texts of conventions and other official UN documents were found on the website for the UN as well as through Google Scholar and Google searches. Documents produced by regional and NGO groups were found through group websites or again through Google Scholar and Google searches. Information from these documents were also used in the production of the literature review included in this report.

In addition to a review of academic literature as well as regional and NGO documents, our team conducted a qualitative study in order to gain insight from academics, advocates and other actors related to issues of violence against women. We identified individuals to participate in this study by using contacts obtained from Global Rights for Women through a number of their international projects, primarily work conducted in Eastern Europe and Northern Africa. In addition to these contacts, we also selected academic professionals identified through the University of Minnesota Humphrey School of Public Affairs and the University of Minnesota Law School based on their areas of expertise and research as it relates to global policy, gender issues (specifically women), and human rights. We then sent requests for interviews to individuals that also outlined the subject matter for discussion: gaining an understanding of the work or knowledge in their field sometimes with a special consideration towards international law as it relates to local law, challenges in their work, and the underlying question of whether or

not a new international convention specifically addressing violence against women would be needed.

With participants located across the world, the fifteen interviews were mostly conducted over telephone or through Skype. In cases where the participant was local, the interview was generally conducted in-person. The structure of the interview was provided by following an interview protocol, outlining key questions that were to be answered through discussion, given prompts and follow up questions where needed. This protocol was developed to obtain a broad range of answers that related to violence against women, stemming from the understanding of international policy processes, current conventions related to human rights and their strengths and weaknesses, and the role of NGOs in these issues. These areas were covered in subtopics under the more general questions aimed at gaining knowledge of the participant and their role, their understanding of and opinions on CEDAW, regional treaties, treaty processes (to observe the opinions about effectiveness of the UN process and the current political climate for women's issues) and implementation processes for understanding how international law translates to national law and the effectiveness of that translation. The interviews were approximately one-hour in length, with varied focuses within the areas specified above, depending on the field of the participant (academic, professional, NGO). See *Appendix A* for the interview protocol.

Our team transcribed interviews, created a code book based on both our literature review search terms and project outline, and then coded all interviews with the goal of highlighting central themes evident in both the literature and qualitative data. Coding in this manner allowed us to understand relationships between the literature and interviews so as to thoroughly analyze the available resources and current opinions on topics discussed above.

Both the literature review and qualitative study were limited by the time constraints of this project. The time frame for this project was one semester (approximately four months), which greatly limited our search of literature and the number of interviews we could conduct. The study was further limited by the regions of the world represented in the interview portion. The participants primarily represent perspectives of the US, Eastern Europe, one nation in South America, and two nations of Northern Africa and Central Asia, with no representation of Central or Southern Africa, the greater Arab region, Oceania, or Eastern and Southern Asia. Future work should include interview participation of all regions of the world and more time to expand on the thoroughness of the study.

Introduction

Violence against women remains a persistent global issue, with as many as 1 in 3 women experiencing either physical or sexual violence in their lifetime. ¹² In some regions, as many as 38% of women have experienced violence perpetrated by an intimate partner. ³ Globally, as many as 38% of all murders of women are committed by intimate partners. ⁴ In addition to violence being a clear violation of a woman's dignity and human rights, victims of violence face negative impacts to their physical, sexual, emotional, psychological, and social well-being. ⁵ Violence has been linked to a multitude of negative health outcomes, including physical injury, unwanted pregnancy, abortion, gynecological complications, sexually transmitted infections (including HIV/AIDS), post-traumatic stress disorder and depression. ⁶ For our analysis, the term "violence against women" is defined as a "any act of gender-based violence that results in, or is likely to result in, physical, sexual or psychological harm or suffering to women, including threats of such acts, coercion or arbitrary deprivation of liberty, whether occurring in public or in private life". ⁷

Currently, there is no international, legally binding treaty specifically on violence against women. The first international treaty to specifically address women's human rights overall was The Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) adopted in 1979. This convention is currently ratified by 189 nations. CEDAW's Expert Committee General Recommendation 19 (1992) clarified that discrimination includes violence against women, or gender-based violence. As a next step, the UN adopted the Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women (DEVAW) in 1993, condemning violence in private and public. Finally, The Beijing Platform for Action (1995) was adopted at the Fourth World Conference of Women which unified women's rights as human rights, and included the voices of international NGOs. It also specifically outlined actions for states to adopt, implement and review legislation to ensure its effectiveness in eliminating violence against women, emphasizing the prevention of violence and the prosecution of offenders. A revision to General Recommendation 19 will be published in 2017 to update the CEDAW Committee's current interpretation of how violence against women is addressed in the Convention.

It is generally accepted that international law sets standards and directs national laws to be implemented in local contexts. Challenges remain in translating international and regional norms on violence against women into lived realities for millions of women and girls around the world, and our paper examines best next steps to bridge the gap from norm commitment to everyday compliance. Preliminary findings show that regional treaties with active monitoring

¹ Global And Regional Estimates Of Violence Against Women: Prevalence And Health Effects Of Intimate Partner Violence And ² Preventing intimate partner and sexual violence against women: taking action and generating evidence (World Health

² Preventing intimate partner and sexual violence against women: taking action and generating evidence (World Healt Organization, 2010).

³ Global And Regional Estimates Of Violence Against Women: Prevalence And Health Effects Of Intimate Partner Violence And Non-Partner Sexual Violence (World Health Organization, 2013).

⁴ Ibid.

⁵ Ibid.

⁶ Ibid.

⁷ UN General Assembly. 85th Plenary Meeting. (1993). 48/104. Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women, Article 1. Accessed online: http://www.un.org/documents/ga/res/48/a48r104.htm

⁸David S Weissbrodt, *International Human Rights*, 1st ed., n.d.

⁹Thomas Risse, Stephen C Ropp and Kathryn Sikkink, *The Persistent Power Of Human Rights*, 1st ed. (Cambridge: Cambridge

mechanisms specifically on violence against women, such as the Belém do Pará Convention of the Organization of American States (1994), and the Istanbul Convention of the Council of Europe (2012), show promise in assisting State Parties to implement the treaty's obligations.

The aim of this study is to examine the need, desirability, and feasibility of a new, legally binding international treaty to combat violence against women in the current climate.

This paper will address two main questions.

- (1) What is the state of the current international framework to combat violence against women, and is it sufficient?
- (2) Is a new, binding international treaty on violence against women is the best mechanism to combat the persistent problem of violence against women?

The current international framework to combat violence against women: global efforts

Current efforts to combat violence against women are not contained within one international body or framework, but rather have evolved organically as the issue of violence against women arose in international human rights discourse. As a result, references to violence against women and efforts to combat it are disparate. The Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women does not mention violence against women specifically in the text of the convention but does address it as the subject of a General Recommendation. There are a number of soft law instruments that address the issue, such as the Declaration on the Elimination of the Violence Against Women. However, these instruments have not been implemented on a global level due to their non-binding nature. Binding regional treaties exist and provide an example of how to implement standards and monitor the issue but these regional tools do not reflect a global consensus understanding. In this first section, we further examine the current international, regional, and soft law efforts to combat violence against women and conclude that current efforts are fragmented, thus this pervasive global issue is not addressed with a unified global effort.

Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW)

The Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) is the only legally binding international treaty to deal specifically with women's human rights. The weight of this cannot be ignored and the formation of the convention was significant in that it brought together advocates from many nations to confer and produce a single statement of standards and goals that could be universally applied. CEDAW consists of a preamble and 30 articles, defining what constitutes discrimination against women and provided the basis for

University Press, 2013).

¹⁰ Martha C. Nussbaum, "Women'S Progress And Women'S Human Rights", *Human Rights Quarterly* 38, no. 3 (2016): 589-622, doi:10.1353/hrq.2016.0043.

realizing equality between men and women by setting up an agenda for national action.¹¹ This agenda is meant to ensure women's equal access to and opportunities in political and public life, education, health, and employment. States party to the convention agree to take measures to ensure that women can enjoy their human rights and fundamental freedoms. Countries that have ratified the Convention are considered to be legally bound to put its provisions into practice. They also commit to submit national reports on measures taken to comply with treaty obligations. Despite its advancements, violence against women is not specifically mentioned in the text of the Convention.

In 1945, at the time of the adoption of the United Nations Charter, responsibility for the promotion of the status of women was placed within a special and separate women's CSW commission. At first, this body was a sub-commission of the Commission on Human Rights (the pre-cursor to the current Human Rights Council). In 1946 however, the Commission on the Status of Women (CSW) became its own body tasked with making recommendations to the United Nations Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC) on the promotion of women's rights. Between 1952 and 1962, CSW took on the role of drafting three conventions considered "corrective" and seeking to address issues in which women suffered specific disadvantages. In the drafting of these conventions, the CSW realized the shortcomings of equality and non-discrimination provisions in general human rights instruments.

Women advocates began seeking an instrument that would identify and condemn the multiple discriminations faced by women globally and develop a norm of non-discrimination against women within the emerging human rights legal framework.¹⁵ Although, in 1946 the President of an organization called the British Federation of Business and Professional Women suggested to the United Nations General Assembly (UNGA) that a convention on the discrimination of against women should be drafted, the first substantive steps towards the establishment of the convention were not taken until 1963.¹⁶ In this year, the General Assembly adopted a resolution that called for the CSW to draft a declaration on eliminating discrimination against women.¹⁷ The resolution also invited member states and non-governmental organizations to submit comments and proposals on principles that might be included in the convention.¹⁸ In 1967, the Commission adopted a draft of the declaration, then sent it to UNGA, where the Declaration on the

¹¹ "Text Of The Convention On The Elimination Of All Forms Of Discrimination Against Women", *Un.Org*, 2017, http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/cedaw/cedaw.htm.

¹² Freeman, Marsha A., Beate Rudolf, and Christine Chinkin. The UN convention on the elimination of all forms of discrimination against women: A commentary. Oxford University Press, 2012.

¹³ "The Convention On The Political Rights Of Women", *Treaties.Un.Org*, 1953,

https://treaties.un.org/pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg_no=XVI-1&chapter=16&lang=en.; "The Convention On The Nationality Of Married Women", 1957, https://treaties.un.org/doc/Treaties/1958/08/19580811%2001-34%20AM/Ch_XVI_2p.pdf.; and "The Convention On Consent To Marriage, Minimum Age For Marriage And Registration Of Marriages", *Treaties.Un.Org*, 1962, https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=IND&mtdsg_no=XVI-3&chapter=16&lang=en.

¹⁴ Freeman, Rudolf, and Chinkin. The UN convention on the elimination of all forms of discrimination against women: A commentary.

¹⁵ Ibid.

¹⁶ Arvonne S. Fraser. "Becoming Human: The Origins and Development of Women's Human Rights." Human Rights Quarterly 21, no. 4 (1999): 853-906. https://muse.jhu.edu/ (accessed March 28, 2017).
¹⁷ Ihid.

¹⁸ Ihid.

Elimination of Discrimination against Women (DEDAW) was officially adopted in that same year.

As an UNGA resolution, DEDAW is not legally binding and therefore its language is aspirational. However, it did provide agreed upon principles on the elimination of discrimination against women and thus, facilitated the process of moving from non-binding instrument to the binding treaty. Following the UN custom of moving from a declaration to a convention, the Polish delegate to CSW proposed an international convention on the elimination of discrimination of women less than a year the adoption of DEDAW. In 1972, a CSW working group formed to consider a draft convention submitted by the Philippines and the USSR. In 1977, CSW completed its work on the draft and submitted it to UNGA. In 1979, the General Assembly officially adopted a draft of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women that was then formally presented at the second international women's conference in Copenhagen in 1980 where fifty-seven nations signed the document.

CEDAW, its initiation and ratification, followed conventional UNGA protocol; it was introduced in the General Assembly and then made available for signature and ratification by all member states. The resolution was not introduced to the UN Security Council (UNSC) as it was not deemed to be a matter of international conflict or security. It is important to note that the UNSC did pass resolutions 1325 in 2000 (involving women in peacekeeping and security efforts including decision-making) and 1820 in 2008 (condemning the use of rape as a weapon of war), which are peripherally related to CEDAW's efforts but relate rather to the role of and harms against women during conflict. Regarding CEDAW, once member states signed the convention, it was then left to individual members to ratify it within their respective government bodies. A State signs a treaty and therefore becomes a "signatory," providing a preliminary endorsement of the instrument and indicates the State's intent to examine the treaty domestically and consider ratifying it. A State ratifies a treaty and therefore becomes a "State party," meaning that the State has expressed its consent to be bound by the provisions in a human rights treaty under international law. ²²

By December of 1981, the document acquired the twenty ratifications necessary to give the convention force as a treaty. By 1989, almost 100 nations had ratified the treaty. In the process of obtaining consensus for ratification, preparatory regional meetings were held to discuss language and adoption of the Convention. Although not much information is available about the content of these regional meetings, it has been noted by many member states that these regional meetings were valuable in obtaining multinational agreement to CEDAW. Today 189 states have ratified CEDAW (only the US, Iran, the Holy See, Somalia, Sudan, Tonga, and Palau have not) and in doing so, agree to be bound by its provisions.

¹⁹ Freeman, Marsha A., Beate Rudolf, and Christine Chinkin. The UN convention on the elimination of all forms of discrimination against women: A commentary. Oxford University Press, 2012.

²⁰ Fraser. Becoming Human: The Origins and Development of Women's Human Rights.853-906.

²¹ Charter, U. N. "Charter of the United Nations." June 26 (1945): 59.

²² "OHCHR Dashboard", *Indicators.Ohchr.Org*, 2017, http://indicators.ohchr.org.

²³ Fraser. Becoming Human: The Origins and Development of Women's Human Rights.853-906.

²⁴ Donna J. Sullivan, "Women's Human Rights And The 1993 World Conference On Human Rights", *The American Journal Of International Law* 88, no. 1 (1994): 152, doi:10.2307/2204032.

Academic experts on human rights law and the convention discuss both strengths and weaknesses of CEDAW as a convention and mechanism to monitor and implement women's human rights standards. Much of the academic literature on human rights conventions concludes that it is worthwhile that CEDAW and other international conventions exist, not merely for their direct legal value, but also for the fact that documents can help people to network across national boundaries and develop a sense of common purpose, a common set of standards, and a way to measure that progress is being made.²⁵ At the international level, CEDAW has increased attention to gender issues within the UN human rights framework²⁶ and is unique in that it draws attention specifically to structural issues that must be addressed.²⁷

A criticism that emerges in writings by these experts in regard to the convention is that some of the language of the standards is vague. Although to remedy this, the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women focuses efforts on the production of General Recommendations that help to interpret the text of the convention and link the somewhat vague language to concrete duties.²⁸ In addition, while CEDAW Committee decisions and recommendations are often directed towards a particular state, they also provide details of how the Committee understands all states' general obligations under the Convention and what constitutes a violation of those obligations.²⁹

Academic experts on human rights law often argue that the real strength of CEDAW is the establishment of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women as an enforcement mechanism for the treaty. This Committee receives reports from State parties in order to monitor compliance of treaty obligations. Within this mechanism, State parties agree to create or change legislation that implements the goals of CEDAW and to report on State progress. However, there are a number of issues that prevent the CEDAW Committee from acting as a true enforcement mechanism for the standards laid out in the convention. First, the amount of time allocated to the CEDAW committee to consider reports is generally seen as inadequate and has led to delays in the reporting system. In addition, many states have failed to write reports or do so but after a long delay. This may impact the Convention and Committee's ability to ensure the elimination of all form of discrimination against women covered under the convention in all States party to a significant extent.

²⁵ Nussbaum. Women's Progress and Women's Human Rights. 589-622.

²⁶ Susanne Zwingel, "From Intergovernmental Negotiations To (Sub)National Change", *International Feminist Journal Of Politics* 7, no. 3 (2005): 400-424, doi:10.1080/1461674050016118.; Helen Jones and Kas Wachala, "Watching Over The Rights Of Women", *Social Policy And Society* 5, no. 01 (2006): 127, doi:10.1017/s1474746405002800.

²⁷ Marsha A. Freeman "The Human Rights of Women under the CEDAW Convention: Complexities and Opportunities of Compliance." 91 Am. Soc'y Int'l L. Proc. 378, 382 (1997).

²⁸ Ronagh J.A. McQuigg, "The Responses Of States To The Comments Of The CEDAW Committee On Domestic Violence", *The International Journal Of Human Rights* 11, no. 4 (2007): 461-479, doi:10.1080/13642980701659989.; Nussbaum. Women's Progress and Women's Human Rights. 589-622.

²⁹ Christine Chinkin, "Addressing Violence Against Women In The Commonwealth Within States' Obligations Under International Law", *Commonwealth Law Bulletin* 40, no. 3 (2014): 471-501, doi:10.1080/03050718.2014.931011.

³⁰ CEDAW, Article 17.

³¹ CEDAW, Article 18.

³² Nussbaum. Women's Progress and Women's Human Rights. 589-622.

³³ Ronagh JA McQuigg. "The responses of states to the comments of the CEDAW Committee on domestic violence." The International Journal of Human Rights 11, no. 4 (2007): 461-479. Freeman (1997)

Reservations to the Convention

Per the 1969 Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties, CEDAW allows ratification subject to reservations, provided that the reservations are not incompatible with the object and purpose of the Convention.³⁴ Despite such guidelines, CEDAW was still signed by nations citing reservations against essential components of CEDAW, such as Article 2 that specifically requires State parties to "embody the principle of equality of men and women" in their respective national constitutions or other appropriate legislation.³⁵ More specifically, twenty-two nations have reserved all or part of Article 2. The Committee has indicated that Articles 2 and 16, which provides for equality in the family, are clearly fundamental to the object and purpose of the treaty and has stated that it requires that all States Party gradually progress to a stage where each country will withdraw its reservation.³⁶ The fact that States have reservations to Articles 2 and 16, specifically, pose challenges to full implementation of CEDAW's priorities.

The CEDAW Committee has been concerned with reservations to the convention and engages with States on the subject and scope of such reservations. Since 1997, States party to the Convention have included a discussion of their reservations as well as the rationale for entering them in their periodic reports to the Committee.³⁷ In addition to statements made by the Committee regarding reservations, it also engages with states on these issues during review and when formulating concluding observations. In many cases, the Committee will again express its concern that certain reservations are contrary to the object and purpose of the treaty and ask for explanations of why they remain. Overall, it is clear that the Committee expects to have conversations with States party about the progress on specific issues reserved, and whether or when the reservations might be withdrawn.³⁸ In some cases, states have withdrawn reservations to certain articles of the convention, including the ones identified as at the heart of the object and purpose of the treaty, Articles 2 and 16.³⁹

A substantial number of reservations to CEDAW identified contradictions with cultural or religious beliefs and convention language. Contradictions with Sharia law were cited as a reservation under Articles 9, 15 and 16 by a number of Islamic nations.⁴⁰ For example, Pakistan argues that CEDAW is in direct conflict to Sharia law, specifically because of the role of women and their obligations under Sharia law.⁴¹ Evidence suggests that even when conditions in member-states are no longer based on a religious context, established gender roles from previous cultural norms may hinder the acceptance of CEDAW language. For example, Confucian belief which prevailed in China at one point in history supports the dominance of the man and his

³⁴"Vienna Convention On The Law Of Treaties", UNTC, 1969,

https://treaties.un.org/doc/Publication/UNTS/Volume%201155/volume-1155-I-18232-English.pdf.

³⁵ Marsha A. Freeman, Reservations To CEDAW: An Analysis For UNICEF., Policy And Practice, 2009.

³⁶ CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation 21.

³⁷ Freeman. Reservations to CEDAW.

³⁸ Freeman. Reservations to CEDAW.

³⁹ Anne Hellum and Henriette Sinding Aasen, *Women's Human Rights*, *CEDAW in international, regional and national law.* 1st ed. (Cambridge, United Kingdom: Cambridge University Press, 2015).

⁴⁰ Freeman. Reservations to CEDAW.

⁴¹Anita M. Weiss, "Interpreting Islam And Women's Rights", *International Sociology* 18, no. 3 (2003): 581-601, doi:10.1177/02685809030183007.

socioeconomic control over a woman which may still affect gender roles today. 42

Reservations are a part of the treaty process and therefore will continue to exist. They are a serious issue within the CEDAW treaty system as they may indicate a state's decision to comply with only some parts of the treaty as opposed to others. In some cases, reservations simply suggest that a State party is not yet able to implement provisions in the treaty or that even though the States is not unequivocally committed to all the international norms articulated in the treaty, they want to remain a part of the conversation. As mentioned, particularly problematic are the reservations to Articles 2 and 16, or the heart and purpose of fundamental issues in CEDAW such as legal capacity and equality in the family. These reservations may impact the implementation of the treaty and therefore gravely affect the measures taken within a state to address serious issues of discrimination against women, and specifically more nuanced issues such as violence against women.

General Recommendations 12 and 19: Addressing Violence Against Women

CEDAW does not mention violence against women specifically within the text of the convention as a form of discrimination against women. This failure can be attributed to both the understanding of the issues at the time and the issues somewhat late entry onto the international agenda. In 1975 the Conference of the International Women's Year held in Mexico City adopted the World Plan of Action, which called for support of the elimination of gross violations of human rights of women involving acts against the moral and physical integrity of individuals, but did not mention violence against women specifically. The Declaration of Mexico on the Equality of Women and their Contribution to Development and Peace (the Mexico Declaration) in paragraph 28 acknowledged some forms of violence against women, including rape, prostitution, physical assault, mental cruelty, child marriage, forced marriage and marriage as a commercial transaction.

During the process of drafting CEDAW in 1976, specifically during discussion on Article 6 which asks States party to take measures to suppress all forms of trafficking and the exploitation of prostitution of women, the delegation from Belgium proposed including the words 'attacks on the physical integrity of women' in the language of the article, acknowledging that while in most countries such acts are legally disavowed and punished, they nevertheless continue to form part of customs and tradition.⁴⁷ This language echoed the language in the Mexico Declaration. However, the proposal was not supported. This was apparently the limit of attempts to include

13

⁴² Marianne Hester, "Future Trends And Developments", *Violence Against Women* 10, no. 12 (2004): 1431-1448, doi:10.1177/1077801204270559.

⁴³Freeman. Reservations to CEDAW.

⁴⁴Marsha A Freeman, C. M Chinkin and Beate Rudolf, *The UN Convention On The Elimination Of All Forms Of Discrimination Against Women*, A commentary. 1st ed., n.d.

As Report Of The World Conference Of The International Women's Year (Mexico City: UN Doc E/CONF.66/34 para 51., 1975).
 Declaration of Mexico on the Equality of Women and Their Contribution to Development and Peace. Report of the World Conference of the International Women's Year. 1975. United Nations. New York.

http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/beijing/otherconferences/Mexico/Mexico%20conference%20report%20optimized.pdf (Accessed in March 2017).

⁴⁷ E/CN.6/SR.638

any direct reference to violence against women in the Convention.⁴⁸

At this time, comprehensive discussions on violence against women were not a part of women's rights discourse. In fact, intimate partner violence, the most common form of violence against women, was considered a "private" issue and not the responsibility of states. Most efforts to address women's issues were funneled through CEDAW, and therefore a "UN Women" prerogative. Over time, violence against women broke into the broader international human rights framework, eventually becoming a duty of the state to prevent and eliminate violence against women.

In 1985, the UN held the Third Conference on Women in Nairobi. During the NGO Forum in particular, the issue of violence against women was discussed at length at innumerable workshops and in many publications distributed to attendees at the conference. Crowds gathered daily to discuss the links between violence in the home, violence in society, and violence between nations and it was acknowledged that it was an issue that transcended race, class and cultures. A collective shift was taking place in the recognition of the multiple forms of violence against women as a global pattern of behavior and acknowledge the need to bring violence against women into the framework of international human rights law requiring state responsibility to combat it. 50

In 1989, recognizing the gap that existed regarding CEDAW and the issue of violence, the CEDAW committee adopted General Recommendation 12, as part of its ability to draft and make recommendations on any issue affecting women's rights. 51 General Recommendation 12 is meant to address how the Convention can apply to the issues of violence against women by asserting that States Party are required "to protect women against violence of any kind occurring within the family, at the workplace or in any other area of social life."⁵² In 1992, the Committee adopted a second and more comprehensive recommendation, General Recommendation 19, which defines violence against women as "violence that is directed against a woman because she is a woman or that affects women disproportionately" and that it "includes acts that inflict physical, mental or sexual harm or suffering, threats of such acts, coercion and other deprivations of liberty". 53 Legal scholars point out that when GR19 states "gender based violence is a form of discrimination that seriously inhibits women's ability to enjoy rights and freedoms on a bases of equality with men," the text links it firmly to several Articles of the convention by stating that discrimination includes gender based violence.⁵⁴ This concludes that violence impairs women's physical and mental health and subsequently, undermines the implementation of the Convention. The Recommendation also further reiterated that all parties are to include in reports to the Committee statistical data on violence against women, the legislative and other measures taken

⁴⁸Freeman, Rudolf, and Chinkin. The UN convention on the elimination of all forms of discrimination against women: A commentary..

⁴⁹Fraser. Becoming Human: The Origins and Development of Women's Human Rights.853-906.

⁵⁰Freeman, Rudolf, and Chinkin. The UN convention on the elimination of all forms of discrimination against women: A commentary..

⁵¹Text Of The Convention On The Elimination Of All Forms Of Discrimination Against Women

⁵² CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation 12

⁵³ CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation 19

⁵⁴ CEDAW Committee, General Recommendation 19; Chinkin, Addressing Violence Against Women, 471-501.; Nussbaum. Women's Progress and Women's Human Rights. 589-622.

to protect women from violence, and the provision of services for victims⁵⁵ and clarified that CEDAW applies both to public and private actors, thus addressing issues traditionally seen as applying to the private life of citizens and not just state actions.⁵⁶

Assessing CEDAW's ability to aid in the process of combating and eliminating violence against women, many academic experts in international law suggest that the convention has potential. However, it is widely acknowledged that while the convention requires states to ensure equality in areas where discrimination has been most evident and dangerous for women, it does not directly mention or contain a specific provision on violence against women. The committee, through General Recommendation 12 and 19, sought to rectify this situation by firmly placing violence against women in the context of Article 1 of the convention and thus, interpreting the definition of discrimination to include gender based violence.⁵⁷ While this is acknowledged as an important recognition of a serious gap in CEDAW, many academics and practitioners note that these general recommendations are not legally binding for states.⁵⁸ However, some experts, like a member of the CEDAW committee, argue that the recommendations are persuasive interpretations of CEDAW. 59 60 In addition, institutions such as the International Court of Justice have recognized that the opinions of a UN human rights treaty body should be given 'great weight'. 61 Indeed, according to the CEDAW Committee, "It is the Committee's view that the Convention has a living provision on gender-based violence against women in its present form".62

There is ongoing debate about the binding nature of General Recommendations. A 'purist' would say a GR is not binding because it is not in the body of the Treaty that was specifically ratified. The United States also takes this position and does not recognize any Treaty interpretation by Committee experts to be binding. That is the formal, legalistic perspective. On the other hand, a more pragmatic view is that GRs are simply explanations of what the Committee understands the Treaty to say on a particular subject, like violence against women. The Treaty is binding, and therefore the authoritative body's interpretation of the Treaty is also binding.

⁵⁵ Nora Abdul Hak, "The Convention On The Elimination Of All Forms Of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW): With Reference To Violence Against Women And Trafficking In Women", *Journal Of Applied Sciences Research* 7, no. 13 (2011): 2326-2333.

⁵⁶ Nussbaum. Women's Progress and Women's Human Rights. 589-622.

 ⁵⁷ Chinkin, Addressing Violence Against Women, 471-501.; McQuigg. The Responses Of States To The Comments Of The CEDAW Committee On Domestic Violence. 461-479.; Nussbaum. Women's Progress and Women's Human Rights. 589-622.
 ⁵⁸ Chinkin, Addressing Violence Against Women, 471-501.; Nora Abdul Hak, "The Convention On The Elimination Of All Forms Of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW): With Reference To Violence Against Women And Trafficking In Women", *Journal Of Applied Sciences Research* 7, no. 13 (2011): 2326-2333.

⁵⁹ Nora Abdul Hak, "The Convention On The Elimination Of All Forms Of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW): With Reference To Violence Against Women And Trafficking In Women", *Journal Of Applied Sciences Research* 7, no. 13 (2011): 2326-2333.

⁶⁰ Professor Ruth Halperin-Kaddari, Vice-Chair, Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, interviewed by Alexandra Sevett and Lauren Walker Bloem, March 7, 2017, transcript.

⁶¹ Chinkin, Addressing Violence Against Women, 471-501.

⁶² Yoko Hayashi, Submission To The Special Rapporteur On Violence Against Women. Submission By The Committee On The Elimination Of Discrimination Against Women (UN Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner, 2016).

⁶³ Marsha Freeman, Senior Fellow at the University of Minnesota Human Rights Center, interviewed by Alexandra Sevett, April 6, 2017, transcript.

⁶⁴ Sharon Kotok, Retired Officer in Charge of International Women's Programs, U.S. State Department, interviewed by Maram Falk, April 3, 2017, transcript.

In line with this second view, the CEDAW Committee points out that State parties have endorsed the Committee's interpretation outlined in GR19 since its inception. Other international bodies written since GR19 have also reaffirmed that gender-based violence against women are a form of discrimination against women on the basis of sex and is a human rights violation. More specifically, since the adoption of GR19, in the Committee's nearly six hundred Concluding Observations, most refer explicitly to gender-based violence against women. Some argue that this engagement from States on the issue demonstrates that GR19 is as binding as the rest of the Treaty. Others say that it is still not enough, as states are not legally obligated to follow Recommendations.

The committee is currently in the process of updating General Recommendation 19. In July of 2016, at its sixty-fourth session, the CEDAW Committee invited all interested parties to submit comments on its process of updating the recommendation. While taking into account both the achievements and recognizing the challenges that persist in the area of violence against women globally, the Committee is seeking to "provide States parties with further and comprehensive guidance aimed at accelerating the elimination of gender based violence against women." The Committee sees the document as a complement and update to General Recommendation 19 and as providing further clarification of States parties' obligations to all women within their territories. See Supplemental Materials for full draft of the updated language.

One noted improvement in the draft update is the Committee's use of stronger language in regards to the obligation of States on combating violence against women. The update supplies its notes on state actions under the header "General Obligations of States parties under the Convention," whereas in General Recommendation 19, the phrase "Specific Recommendations" is used to refer to state actions. The Committee, as in GR 19, makes clear that violence against women constitutes a violation of the Convention in that it is a form of discrimination under Article 1. Thus, as the draft update clarifies, States parties have an "obligation of due diligence" under Article 2 to take all appropriate measures to eliminate violence against women by any person, organization or enterprise. The draft update emphasizes that this obligation applies to acts by both state and non-state actors; states will be held responsible if they fail to take appropriate measures to prevent, investigate, prosecute, and provide reparations for acts or omissions which result in violence against women.

In GR 19, as the Committee offered specific recommendations for States parties, the phrases and actions started with 'should.' For example, paragraph 24 (c) states that States "should encourage the compilation of statistics and research on the extent of attitudes, customs and effects of violence, and on the effectiveness of measures to prevent and deal with violence." In the draft update, this similar action is stated simply, "Establish a system to collect, analyze and publish

⁶⁵ CEDAW/C/GC/19/Add.1

⁶⁶ Ibid.

⁶⁷ Ibid.

⁶⁸ CEDAW/C/GC/19/Add.1

⁶⁹ Ibid

⁷⁰ A/47/38.

statistical data..."⁷¹ This change of tense conveys State's obligations through stronger language.

The draft update also provides States with further guidance for States parties to aid in the elimination of gender based violence. Obligations for all branches of national government are laid out including at the legislative, executive, and judicial level. In addition, specific and more detailed recommendations are provided in the areas of prevention, protection and redress, data collection and monitoring, and international cooperation. The measures include more specific provisions. For example, in GR 19, paragraph 24 (d) states "Effective measures should be taken to ensure that the media respects and promote respect for women." The draft update states, "Adopt and implement effective measures to encourage the media...to eliminate discrimination against women in their work, including negative and stereotyped portrayal of women and girls."⁷² It continues, "These measure should include the promotion of positive portravals that challenge gender stereotypes relating to the roles of women and men, guidelines for the appropriate reporting of the media of cases of gender-based violence against women..." and so on. These recommendations provide guidance for States with the goal for States parties to strengthen the implementation of their obligation in relation to violence against women.

However, the debate about the binding nature of recommendations overall still applies to the draft update of General Recommendation 19 (or 19.2). The extent to which General Recommendation 19.2 changes state behavior or practice in terms of efforts to eliminate violence against women, will need to be evaluated in the future. No details are currently available as to when the draft will be adopted as an official General Recommendation.

Reporting on Violence against Women with the CEDAW Committee

General Recommendation 19 made it clear that the CEDAW Committee expected State parties to include in their reports information on the prevalence of violence against women and what measures they were taking to combat the issue. Therefore, states should be reporting on violence against women, the measures taken to address the issue through legislation, prevention, service provision, and access to justice for victims. In 2014, the Committee decided to offer a simplified reporting procedure, under which the Committee's pre-session working group prepares a list of issues (LOI) that are transmitted to the State party prior to the submission of its report to guide state reporting.⁷³ In addition to responding to the LOI produced by the Committee, many states also respond to the Committee's previous concluding observations issued to the state.

In all twenty-six States reports reviewed for this analysis, violence against women was addressed in some form in at least one place within the report, although most State reports included discussions of the topic in several places throughout. For the full list of reports reviewed, see Appendix B. The types of violence that were most reported on were sexual violence and domestic violence. While the sections of state reports are not uniform, one section where discussions of violence against women are placed is that containing direct responses to previous

⁷¹ CEDAW/C/GC/19/Add.1, p.12.

⁷² A/47/38.

^{73 &}quot;OHCHR | Simplified Reporting Procedure", Ohchr.Org, 2017, http://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/CEDAW/Pages/ReportingProcedures.aspx.

concluding observations or requests for information in LIOs put forth by the Committee. It is clear after reviewing LOIs and concluding observation documents produced by the CEDAW Committee for states, that it expects to have a constructive dialogue on the issue of violence against women. For a list of issues and concluding observations reviewed, *see Appendix C*. Violence against women was mentioned in all LOIs and concluding observation document reviewed. Therefore, it seems the committee is driving the conversation on violence against women.

An additional place where information on measures taken to address violence against women can be found is within the discussion of progress made on the implementation of each article of CEDAW. Although, the article in which this information is discussed is not consistent between state reports. Within states who reported on progress on implementation of CEDAW obligations article by article, the majority of states reported on progress to combat violence against women within Article 2, focused on law and the role of legislation and legal institutions in ensuring that women are not subject to discrimination, and Article 5, which obligates States parties to eliminate all harmful practices based on the idea of the inferiority or the superiority of either of the sexes or on stereotyped roles for men and women. Some states included their own section on violence against women specifically, but again this was not uniform throughout state reports. In addition, the quality and depth of reporting on these measures varies from state to state. This could be due to the degree to which states are progressing in their compliance with the treaty and implementation of treaty obligations. However, this still demonstrates that processes lack uniformity of reporting on violence against.

Within Concluding Observation documents, the Committee provides on average two to five recommendations for the State regarding violence against women. These recommendations range from more broad recommendation such as establishing a national plan to combat violence against women or allocating resources in state budgets, to more specific recommendations such as "remove obstacles faced by victims of gender based violence in gaining access to justice, including by eliminating the requirement of a medical certificate to initiate criminal proceedings for rape." Again, consistency in the specificity of recommendations was not found. Although some of the comments of the Committee are improving in quality, they remain uneven in length, detail and strength. ⁷⁵

Overall, it seems that the requirements set forth in General Recommendation 19 by the CEDAW Committee are being followed. States are reporting on the steps taken to address violence against women in their periodic reports to the Committee. The regular inclusion of recommendations on the subject in the concluding observations of the Committee also demonstrate that it considers violence against women to be a priority within the larger "constructive dialogue" between States and the Committee on the Convention. This demonstrates an acceptance of violence against women as a violation of the Convention and a form of discrimination against women.

⁷⁴ Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women. Concluding observations on the combined fifth and sixth periodic reports of Burundi. 18 November 2016. CEDAW/C/BDI/CO/5-6.

⁷⁵ M.R. Bustelo, "The Committee On The Elimination Of Discrimination Against Women At The Crossroads", in *The Future Of UN Human Rights Treaty Monitoring*, 1st ed. (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2000), 79–111.

Nevertheless, issues due to the structure, resource and time constraints remain. This is a drawback and can constrain the Committee from exploring all facets of violence against women. There does not seem to be a uniform way in which States are reporting on violence against women. There could be missing information on the status of violence against women in the state that is not making it into official reports. Also, the function of the Committee is to engage in a dialogue and encourage States to change laws and practices to align with their obligations under the Convention and therefore, the Committee does not go as in depth on one issue but rather focuses concluding observations on all the articles of the Convention. The quality of recommendations specifically on violence against women remains a problem. In addition, this may be due to time and resource limitations as the amount of time allocated to the CEDAW Committee is considered to be inadequate. It is unlikely that the Committee will always be able to understand the specific issues surrounding violence against women in each state to a sufficient degree to ensure that the quality of its concluding observations remains entirely consistent in terms of quality and depth.

Optional Protocol

Discussions about how to implement CEDAW provisions started as early as the negotiations of the Commission of the Status of Women on the Convention from 1977-1979. Sweden and the Netherlands both voiced support for a way for "private persons to lodge complaints concerning a State party's implementation of the Convention". 80 Final drafts considered by CSW did not include an individual complaints procedure. Then in 1979 Belgium proposed that as soon as the Convention entered into force, States parties examine if individuals could present themselves to the newly created Convention's monitoring body much like what exists in other human rights treaties. It considered the suggested reporting mechanism, including only state reports and committee reviews, to be 'minimalist'.81 This proposal for an individual complaints mechanism also did not pass. Some states felt a complaints procedure was not appropriate for CEDAW, distinguishing between conventions on 'serious international crimes' such as apartheid and this Convention dealing with discrimination against women. 82 This clearly exposes State's early thinking on the issue of violence against women, defining it as a not serious crime. They emphasized States had already begun to cooperate that it would be inappropriate to establish a body which would act as a 'court of judgement,' though this remains a need for CEDAW implementation today.⁸³ This demonstrates that debate about how to implement and enforce changes in social issues like discrimination against women is nothing new.

The CEDAW Committee began working on a mechanism in the form of an optional protocol in

⁷⁶ McQuigg. The Responses Of States To The Comments Of The CEDAW Committee On Domestic Violence. 461-479.

⁷⁷ Chinkin, Addressing Violence Against Women, 471-501.

⁷⁸ McQuigg. The Responses Of States To The Comments Of The CEDAW Committee On Domestic Violence. 461-479; Nussbaum. Women's Progress and Women's Human Rights. 589-622.

⁷⁹ Freeman, Rudolf, and Chinkin. The UN convention on the elimination of all forms of discrimination against women: A commentary.

⁸⁰ Ibid.

⁸¹ *Ibid*.

⁸² Ibid.

⁸³ Ibid.

1982 centered on establishing a much desired reporting procedure.⁸⁴ The scope of an optional protocol expanded in 1991 when the Committee included a potential individual complaints procedure that it would propose at the Human Rights Conference in 1993.⁸⁵ Also in 1991, the Committee considered using this optional protocol to address violence against women and convened an expert group to evaluate this possibility, made up of CEDAW committee members, the Human Rights Committee, the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination, and other experts in the human rights field.⁸⁶ The expert group delivered a recommendation, supported by CSW and the UN General Assembly, of adoption of a declaration, leading to the Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women (DEVAW) in 1993.⁸⁷ We discuss DEVAW more in-depth later in this paper.

The Committee, CSW, nor the UNGA made any further attempt to address violence against women specifically after this declaration. However, the Committee continued to pursue a reporting and complaints procedure for all of CEDAW through an optional protocol and began drafting this protocol in 1994, which became known as the Maastricht draft. In January of 1995, the CEDAW Committee adopted "Suggestion 7," highlighting the desirability of an optional protocol. The UN Secretary General followed by inviting IGOs, NGOs, CSW, and governments to provide their views an optional protocol. In September of 1995, at the 4th World Conference on Women in Beijing, the Conference called on Member States to further state support for the Optional Protocol. Between 1996 through 1999, an Open-ended Working Group, established by CSW, worked through various iterations of the draft Optional Protocol through informal meetings.

The General Assembly adopted a 21- article Optional Protocol to the Convention in 1999 covering all aspects of the treaty, not only violence against women, with enforcement beginning in 2000. Under this Optional Protocol, signatory states recognize that the CEDAW Committee is the "competent monitoring body" for the CEDAW, granting the Committee additional authority to act as a quasi-judicial body. Although the Optional Protocol does not mention violence, it offers two new features to the convention. First, it allows for individual women or groups of women to raise their own claims of violations against the treaty to the CEDAW Committee but only once all local and national legal options are exhausted. Second, the Protocol empowers the Committee to carry out an investigation against the claims of violation of women's rights. Both new features are only available to individuals or groups of individuals if the state is signatory to the CEDAW's Optional Protocol.

This Optional Protocol is unique to the UN process as it carries an "opt-out" clause, in which

⁸⁴ Marsha A Freeman, C. M Chinkin and Beate Rudolf, *The UN Convention On The Elimination Of All Forms Of Discrimination Against Women*, 1st ed., 2012.

⁸⁵ Ibid.

^{86 &}quot;History Of An Optional Protocol", Un. Org, 2017, http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/cedaw/protocol/history.htm.

⁸⁷ Ibid.

⁸⁸ Ibid.

⁸⁹ Ibid.

⁹⁰ Ibid.

⁹¹ "Optional Protocol To The Convention On The Elimination Of All Forms Of Discrimination Against Women", *Un.Org*, accessed 9 April 2017, http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/cedaw/protocol.

⁹² Freeman, Rudolf, and Chinkin. The UN convention on the elimination of all forms of discrimination against women: A commentary.

states can agree to only the first option and not the second, inquiry-specific, option outlined in Articles 8 and 9 in the Optional Protocol text.⁹³ A similar opt-out clause is made available in the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child regarding its communication procedure.⁹⁴ Usually, optional protocols to UN treaties are all-inclusive in acceptance as they are not required for signature to the main treaty. As of December 2016, 80 states have signed the CEDAW's Optional Protocol with five nations (Bangladesh, Belize, Colombia, Cuba, and Tajikistan) opting out of Articles 8 and 9. As of May 2015, 45 claims have been made under the communications procedure (outlined in Articles 1 and 7 of the Optional Protocol) and 3 inquiries have been made under the inquiries procedure.⁹⁵ According to the CEDAW Committee at least 12 communications and 3 recommendations following inquiries condemn gender-based violence against women.⁹⁶

CEDAW Implementation

The most meaningful way to implement international law is through national legislation, local legislation, courts, and administrative agencies. ⁹⁷Globally, 143 countries include language on equality between men and women in their constitutions, as required by Article 2 in CEDAW, and yet cultural and social norms of discrimination persist. ⁹⁸ Only 6 countries ⁹⁹ include language on equality that includes both a gender and violence component in their constitution, suggesting that CEDAW has not directly translated into constitutional language on violence against women. ¹⁰⁰ The UN Women "Global Gender Equality Constitutional Database" is a repository of all gender equality provisions found in any of the 195 constitutions from around the world. A weakness of this search tool is that it does not include other laws on violence against women such as the United States Violence Against Women Act (2013). The repository therefore underestimates the legal provisions for gender equality available to women, but it does demonstrate that provisions on gender equality are more prevalent than gendered violence at the constitutional level. Effective implementation of the standards in CEDAW can be hard to measure on a global scale, and even more challenging is measuring efforts to combat violence against women.

In some cases, CEDAW has had a real, if limited, legal significance, when implemented in a local context. ¹⁰¹ CEDAW, as a document ratified by most of the nations in the world, can serve as language for use by courts, particularly when combined with an additional mechanism such as soft law, UN special procedures, or more likely pressure from domestic groups. ¹⁰² There are a

⁹³ Ibid.

⁹⁴ G. de Beco, "The Optional Protocol To The Convention On The Rights Of The Child On A Communications Procedure: Good News?", *Human Rights Law Review* 13, no. 2 (2013): 367-387, doi:10.1093/hrlr/ngt015.

⁹⁵ Optional Protocol to CEDAW. https://opcedaw.wordpress.com/ (accessed on April 12, 2017).

⁹⁶ Ibid

⁹⁷ Weissbrodt. International human rights: law, policy, and process.

⁹⁸"Sustainable Development Goal 5: Gender Equality", *UN Women*, accessed 10 March 2017, http://www.unwomen.org/en/news/in-focus/women-and-the-sdgs/sdg-5-gender-equality#notes.

⁹⁹ These six countries are Malawi, Afghanistan, Tunisia, Kyrgyzstan, Estonia, and Ecuador.

^{100 &}quot;Global Gender Equality Constitutional Database.",

http://constitutions.unwomen.org/en/search?keywords=violence& language=440842edf3e4463b83acea5d3878db5f&provision category=b21e8a4f9df246429cf4e8746437e5ac.

Martha C. Nussbaum. "Women's Progress and Women's Human Rights." Human Rights Quarterly 38, no. 3 (2016): 589-622. https://muse.jhu.edu/ (accessed March 28, 2017).

few cases involving the rights of women in which national courts have enforced the provisions of international human rights law. These domestic courts used the convention to uphold plaintiffs' claims.

Vishaka v. State of Rajasthan is a 1997 case in which women's groups and NGOs in India brought a petition on sexual harassment in the workplace before the Supreme Court. 103 A social worker was raped in a village in Rajasthan and the women argued that they were unsafe and unprotected from harassment in the workplace because of failure on the part of both the employer and the legal system to address the problem. While arguing their case, the petitioners made repeated references to CEDAW, pointed out that India had ratified the convention and therefore, India was obligated to uphold the rights of women in the workplace. ¹⁰⁴ The Court accepted the argument and noted that in the absence of domestic law, the contents of international Conventions and norms are significant for interpretation and formulation of effective measure to combat sexual harassment in the workplace. 105

Attorney General of Botswana v. Unity Dow is a 1991 case in Botswana focused on nationality. 106 Unity Dow married a man in Botswana who held US citizenship. When the couple had children, the first was born before the marriage. According to the Botswana 1984 Citizenship Act, the nationality of children born outside of a marriage follows that of the mother. Therefore, the child was considered a citizen a Botswana. However, her other children, born after the marriage, were considered citizens on the United States, following the father's nationality. Ultimately this meant that both husband and children were vulnerable to expulsion if the father's residency permit could not be renewed or if the father left Botswana voluntarily, the children could stay only if granted residency permits.¹⁰⁷ Dow went to court to challenge the constitutionality of the law, citing equality provisions in Botswana's Constitution. The judge in the case argued the Citizenship Act was discriminatory and denied women fundamental rights and freedoms.¹⁰⁸ He further stated that therefore, it is null and void, given that the Constitution forbids discriminatory laws. Although Botswana did not ratify CEDAW until 1996, the judge cited the UN Declaration on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women as an interpretative tool in finding that Botswana did not intend to permit discrimination based on sex.109

These two cases demonstrate that the Convention can be used in national courts to change or interpret laws. Key case decisions in the courts can set a precedent that expands or contracts the implementation of human rights norms in domestic settings. 110

A robust and developed civil society is also an important factor in the implementation of CEDAW. This is the case for two reasons. The first, as many human rights experts point out, is

¹⁰⁴ *Ibid*.

¹⁰³ *Ibid*.

¹⁰⁶ The Attorney General of The Republic of Botswana vs Unity Dow (1991).

¹⁰⁷ Nussbaum. Women's Progress and Women's Human Rights. 616.

¹⁰⁸ Nussbaum. Women's Progress and Women's Human Rights. 589-622.

¹¹⁰ Weissbrodt. International human rights: law, policy, and process.

the importance of NGO reporting to the CEDAW Committee to present full the picture of the situation of women's rights in individual member states. Often, governments' assessments of their efforts to comply with CEDAW are incomplete and tend to minimize problems and maximize accomplishments. NGO reports in contrast, tend to adopt a more critical approach and often can provide a more accurate and informative assessment of the situation of women living in the state in question. The CEDAW Committee, therefore, asks governments if they were involved in preparing the report. In addition, the Committee invites direct NGO input, in the form of either an independent or "shadow" reports or oral presentations with the goal of bringing women's real concerns to national and international attention. The term "shadow report" reflects the idea that they "shadow" or supplement the State Party reports, providing information to fill in gaps and correcting inaccurate statements as well as indicating priorities that may differ from those of the government.

As an expert on CEDAW states, NGO engagement in treaty monitoring is crucial in achieving the goals of the international human rights treaty system - holding governments accountable for the implementation of treaty obligations. The examination of a State's report under a treaty can provide a chance for exerting international pressure, have a fuller picture of the status of women in a state, and express that a state has not carried out its obligations under the treaty. In this way, domestic civil society plays a large role in the continuous monitoring of human rights implementation.

In addition to providing information to the CEDAW Committee through shadow reports, NGOs can also invoke CEDAW obligations as part of their domestic advocacy by utilizing the language of the treaty and the Committee's Concluding Observations to States. NGOs can put pressure on the government to comply with its obligations and the implementation of the Convention in local cultures and contexts. NGO's can publicize that the state has obligations under CEDAW and if it is failing to comply. In combination with international pressure, States can be pressured or shamed into fulfilling its obligations. An example, Zimbabwe reported to the CEDAW Committee that it had passed a Legal Age of Majority Act giving women equality in the right to vote and property and inheritance rights. However, a few weeks later, the parliament was set to repeal the legislation. A variety of NGOs in the country took action and successfully shamed the government into not following through on this repeal. In other countries, CEDAW has

_

¹¹¹ Ronagh J.A. McQuigg, "The Responses Of States To The Comments Of The CEDAW Committee On Domestic Violence", The International Journal Of Human Rights 11, no. 4 (2007): 461-479, doi:10.1080/13642980701659989.; Marsha A. Freeman, "The Committee On The Elimination Of Discrimination Against Women And The Role Of Civil Society In Implementing International Women's Human Rights Norms", *New England Journal Of International And Comparative Law* 16 (2010): 25-48. ¹¹² "International Women's Rights Action Watch", *Hrlibrary.Umn.Edu*, 2003, http://hrlibrary.umn.edu/iwraw/proceduralguide-08.html.

¹¹³ Ibid

¹¹⁴ Marsha A. Freeman, "The Committee On The Elimination Of Discrimination Against Women And The Role Of Civil Society In Implementing International Women's Human Rights Norms", New England Journal Of International And Comparative Law 16 (2010): 25-48.

¹¹⁵ *Ibid*.

¹¹⁶ McQuigg. The Responses Of States To The Comments Of The CEDAW Committee On Domestic Violence. 461-479.

¹¹⁷ Freeman, "The Committee On The Elimination Of Discrimination Against Women And The Role Of Civil Society In Implementing International Women's Human Rights Norms," 25-48.

¹¹⁸ McQuigg, "The Responses Of States To The Comments Of The CEDAW Committee On Domestic Violence," 461-479.
¹¹⁹ Ibid.

similarity provided a focal point for advocacy activities in the area of women's rights.

The recent publication "Women's Human Rights: CEDAW in International, Regional and National Law" edited by Anne Hellum and Henriette Sinding Aasen provides one of the most comprehensive overview studies of CEDAW implementation to date. Authors analyze CEDAW's impact in Northern Europe, Canada, South Asian and Southern African countries, in order to examine the relative implementation in various legal, political, economic, social and cultural contexts. ¹²⁰ Each country is under various interacting international, regional and national obligations to respect, protect, and fulfill women's right to equality and non-discrimination.¹²¹ So, each study examines the extent to which CEDAW and the Committee have provided additional avenues of intervention in comparison to or in addition to other national, regional and international treaties. Even in this comprehensive review, the authors only marginally assess whether changes in national law are having an impact at the local level. Rather, the legal and political focus of this analysis provides a look at changes taking place through legislation and judicial review, using legal textual analysis. The authors conclude that the following influential factors impact the effectiveness of CEDAW implementation into national legislative and judicial decisions: the availability of other international and legal mechanisms, the degree of democracy, the nature of the legal system and dominant legal culture, the state's motivations for ratification, and the democratic elements in the process of ratification and monitoring, the extent of legal education of duty bearers and rights holders, and the strength of civil society and its national, regional and international networks. 122, 123

The authors further group the studies into two categories to show the main difference regarding CEDAW's effect on national laws and judicial review: (1) states that have acceded to regional mechanisms providing protection against gender discrimination and (2) states that have not acceded to regional treaties, or that have regional instruments with weak enforcement mechanisms. ¹²⁴ For example, countries signed on *only* to the Maputo Protocol are placed in the second category due to the lack of ongoing reporting, as the African Commission tasked with monitoring the protocol has not developed its gender analysis of human rights violations, making its enforcement ineffectual. ¹²⁵

The authors' analysis finds that countries with strong regional mechanisms and law rely more heavily on the regional European Union and European Court of Human Rights law rather than CEDAW. The Northern European states included in this analysis are the Netherlands, France, the UK, Finland and Norway, which have all acceded to the European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR) and are EU members. ¹²⁶ For example, The Netherlands ratified CEDAW in 1991 with a unique provision that the government periodically report to Parliament on the implementation of

¹²⁰ Hellum and Sinding Aasen, eds. Women's human right: CEDAW in international, regional and national law.

¹²¹ *Ibid*.

¹²² With the exception of availability of regional mechanisms, most of these factors are addressed in Simmons, *Mobilizing for Human Rights*.

¹²³ Hellum and Sinding Aasen, eds. Women's human right: CEDAW in international, regional and national law.

 $^{^{124}}Ibid$.

¹²⁵*Ibid*.

¹²⁶*Ibid*.

the Convention. ¹²⁷ Despite the high degree of Parliament's involvement, women's organizations work and scholars, CEDAW is largely absent in political and legislative debates when compared to references to the Convention on the Rights of the Child and the European Court of Human Rights. ¹²⁸ In addition, the UK signed CEDAW in 1981, and ratified it in 1986 with comprehensive reservations. ¹²⁹ The Conservative and Labour governments have consistently refused to incorporate CEDAW into the Human Rights Act in spite of criticisms from the CEDAW Committee. ¹³⁰ The UK relies heavily on EU law, and there is a lack of visibility for the Convention broadly. ¹³¹ Since the writing of the book, the Istanbul Convention of the Council of Europe has also come into effect and all states are either parties or signatories.

On the other hand, this volume finds countries which have no regional treaties available to them rely more heavily on CEDAW language in national legislation and court interpretations, though not without challenges. They include countries in South Asia, Southern Africa, and Canada. For example, the study in Australia demonstrates that state and non-state actors use CEDAW as a vehicle for legal change. 132 The Sex Discrimination Act (SDA) of 1984 prohibits discrimination against men and women on the grounds of sex and marital status.¹³³ The author posits that the SDA was a direct result of ratifying CEDAW one year prior, to address discrimination against women. 134 Another example, Pakistan ratified CEDAW in 1996, at the urging of a strong civil society and some governmental factions. 135 Tensions remain between the formal law and governmental policy on the one hand, and religious practice and beliefs on the other. 136 Ratification allowed the issue of women's rights to advance at the national level, through the creation of the National Commission on the Status of Women and the Women Minister Forum.¹³⁷ CEDAW became a part of training programmes run by governmental bodies and NGOs. 138 So far, however, no steps have been taken to incorporate CEDAW into national legislation, though this is required by CEDAW and their Constitution. 139 For a full summary of each country's analysis, see Appendix E.

Evidence from this country analysis suggests CEDAW has been most effective in relation to laws that provide protection against structural discrimination and discrimination on religious grounds. ¹⁴⁰ In addition, whether changes in national law influence practice at the local level is an issue only marginally dealt with throughout Hellum's analysis. ¹⁴¹ Lastly, the analysis does not

¹²⁷Marjolein Van den Brink, "Chapter 17", in *Women's Human Rights: CEDAW In International, Regional And National Law. Vol. 3.*, 1st ed. (Cambridge University Press, 2013).

¹²⁹Sandra Fredman, "Chapter 18", in *Women's Human Rights: CEDAW In International, Regional And National Law. Vol. 3.*, 1st ed. (Cambridge University Press, 2013).

 $^{^{130}}$ Ibid.

¹³¹ Ihid

¹³² Byrnes, "Chapter 11", in Women's Human Rights.

 $^{^{133}}Ibid$.

 $^{^{134}}Ibid.$

¹³⁵ Shaheen Sardar Ali, "Chapter 15", in *Women's Human Rights: CEDAW In International, Regional And National Law. Vol. 3.*, 1st ed. (Cambridge University Press, 2013).

¹³⁶ *Ibid*.

¹³⁷ *Ibid*.

¹³⁸ *Ibid*.

¹³⁹ Ihid

¹⁴⁰ Hellum and Sinding Aasen, eds. Women's human right: CEDAW in international, regional and national law.

specifically address whether CEDAW influenced the prevalence of violence against women in these give countries.

For a closer look at local implementation of international norms, Dr. Celeste Montoya highlights a lack of local capacity building and resources to actually implement laws can be a major obstacle to fulfilling legal obligations, including regarding violence. More study is needed at a very local, contextualized level to learn about the nuanced challenges facing public justice systems and society in implementing the provisions of CEDAW. We find inconclusive results, with some countries utilizing CEDAW to try to end discrimination against women through legislation and judicial decision, but little discussion of these laws implementation at a local level.

As global actors consider a separate binding treaty on violence against women, we conclude there is ample room for more efforts on a global level. We find mixed implementation of CEDAW to end discrimination against women, and even less evidence that CEDAW is truly impacting rates of violence against women globally. What we can learn from this analysis is that overlapping regional and international bodies create different realities for advocates on the ground. Drafters of a new treaty should keep the existing framework in mind, understanding that some countries already reporting on violence against women under a strong regional body may continue to do so. This should be viewed as complementary rather than conflicting with a new international treaty. If regional and CEDAW experts coordinate with a new expert body on violence against women, state reporting requirements could be aligned for efficient reporting. Once states have data collection institutions in place, reporting to various treaty bodies should not be an undue burden. In addition, a new expert body would bring increased focus, understanding and nuance to the issue of violence against women. The reality of overlapping regional and international bodies should be acceptable, as long as a new treaty does not weaken the language used in regional bodies, but rather complements existing efforts. The work of these existing bodies is important, but does not provide the in-depth reporting and attention required to eliminate the persistent problem of violence against women.

The Universal Periodic Review

In addition to States referencing CEDAW's language in legislation and judicial review, the UN Human Rights Council's Universal Periodic Review provides a venue for states to comment on efforts to combat violence against women.

The Universal Periodic Review (UPR), a holistic review of a state's human rights situation, aims to promote a universal approach and equal treatment when reviewing each country's human rights situation. This review process conducted by the Human Rights Council, seeks to foster a monitoring practice that is objective, transparent, non-selective, constructive, non-

¹⁴² Celeste Montoya, From Global To Grassroots, 1st ed. (Oxford [u.a.]: Oxford Univ. Press, 2015).

¹⁴³ Jane K. Cowan and Julie Billaud, "Between Learning And Schooling: The Politics Of Human Rights Monitoring At The Universal Periodic Review", *Third World Quarterly* 36, no. 6 (2015): 1175-1190, doi:10.1080/01436597.2015.1047202.; Elvira Dominguez-Rodondo, "The Universal Periodic Review — Is There Life Beyond Naming And Shaming In Human Rights Implementation?"", *New Zealand Law Review* 4 (2012): 673-706.

confrontational, and non-politicized.¹⁴⁴ The UPR assesses the extent to which States respect their human rights obligations as set out in the UN Charter, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR), human rights instruments to which the state is a party, and any voluntary pledges and commitments made by states.¹⁴⁵ The outcome of the review is a report consisting of a summary of the proceedings of the review process, conclusions and/or recommendations, and the voluntary commitments of the State concerned.¹⁴⁶

For this analysis, the author reviewed the reports from the the 33rd session of the Universal Periodic Review.¹⁴⁷ (For a list of the reports reviewed for this analysis, see Appendix D). Major findings are that violence against women is routinely being discussed amongst member states within the UPR as a violation of women's human rights. However, lacking is consistency on the depth and breadth of state reporting on the issue and in the specificity of recommendations provided by the working group conducting the review.

Violence against women was a topic of State's self-reporting of measures taken within the country to address human rights and also recommendations and conclusions made by the working group. Most States presented detailed information on the measures taken to address violence against women in their state, although there was inconsistency in this self-reporting. There was variation in the term used (i.e. gender-based violence vs. violence against women vs. domestic violence), and also variation in the actions taken to address these issues. This demonstrates that states are able to present examples of actions needed for the implementation of measures to combat violence against women, but the process lacks a consistent definition of violence against women. Reviewing states did highlight concerns about violence against women to the party under review, demonstrating that reviewing states see violence against women as a human right violation and therefore, include it as part of the dialogue on human rights and state obligations.

The last section of all reports, the section containing conclusions and recommendations from the working group, contains recommendations on violence against women. However, the topic and specificity of these recommendations is not consistent. Sometimes the recommendations were broad, such as "continue efforts to enhance the rights of women in particular to eliminate all forms of violence against women." In other instances, the recommendations are more specific with suggestions of actions needed to be taken, such as "ensure access to adequate shelter, psychosocial, legal, and health-care services for survivors of domestic violence, including in rural areas."

Reporting on violence against women is present in UPR documents. States are self-reporting on measures taken and reviewing states are giving conclusions and recommendations on violence

¹⁴⁴Cowan and Billaud, Between Learning and Schooling. 1175-1190.

¹⁴⁵ "OHCHR | Basic Facts About The UPR", Ohchr.Org, 2017, http://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/UPR/Pages/BasicFacts.aspx. ¹⁴⁶ Thomas Buergenthal, Dinah Shelton and David P Stewart, *International Human Rights In A Nutshell*, 1st ed. (Johanneshov: MTM, 2013).

¹⁴⁷ The 33rd Session took place in July of 2016.

Human Rights Council. Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review: Suriname. 1 July 2016.
 A/HRC/33/4. Human Rights Council, Report Of The Working Group On The Universal Periodic Review: Suriname., 2016.
 Human Rights Council, Report Of The Working Group On The Universal Periodic Review: Papua New Guinea., 2016.

against women. Some of the States' recommendations to their peers relate to the prevention and prosecution of violence against women. States are using the Universal Periodic Review as a platform for discussing violence against women as a human rights violation and providing recommendations focused on this specific issue. However, issues remain. The mandate of the UPR is broad, it is responsible for addressing all rights as covered in the UDHR and subsequent human rights treaties. Self-reporting is not uniform; guidelines are not readily apparent for what topics within the issue of violence against women should be reported on, so information mayon the status of women may be missing from reports. Lastly, recommendations are not specific enough in all cases to assist states with implementation of obligations to combat violence against women. Therefore, while it is important that states are discussing violence against women in the context of a broad conversation on human rights, the UPR process does not produce a sufficient dialogue on the issue nor specific guidelines for implementation of measures to address it.

The current international framework to combat violence against women: soft law efforts

The mid-1990s saw prolific soft law advancements on the specific issue of violence against women. Women's rights discourse converged with the broader human rights discourse. In 1995 at the Fourth World Conference on Women in Beijing the two issues became firmly cemented as interrelated. Women advocates at the Conference identified violence against women as a key human rights priority. Despite this effort, there is still no international, binding treaty on violence against women.

The 'soft law' instruments that address the issue of violence against women explicitly include the Declaration on the Elimination of Violence Against Women, the establishment and writings of the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women, the Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action, as well as various resolutions of the United Nations General Assembly, Human Rights Council, and Commission on the Status of Women. So, while there is no single convention explicitly on violence against women and the aforementioned resolutions are not necessarily binding, it is argued by some that there is consistent language in these instruments, and that this language along with the resolutions themselves can be given significant weight. In conjunction with the work of expert bodies such as the CEDAW Committee, this body of soft law provides a blueprint of recommended action and strategies for governments, international governmental organizations, and NGOs to work towards combating and eliminating violence against women.¹⁵⁰ On the other hand, although soft laws help in the development of norms and have assisted in bringing attention to an important issue, the fact that they are non-binding means that States are not held responsible for violations and as such, have not been sufficient in addressing both accountability and effective redress for women.¹⁵¹ Despite both hard and soft law, there still exists a failure on behalf of member states to act with due diligence to eliminate violence against women.

The Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women (DEVAW)

¹⁵⁰ Chinkin, Addressing Violence Against Women, 471-501.; Freeman, Rudolf, and Chinkin. The UN convention on the elimination of all forms of discrimination against women.
¹⁵¹ A/HRC/26/38

DEVAW was the first international consensus document on the issue of violence against women. It is the first UN declaration to explicitly equate gender-based violence with human rights, and it establishes that custom, tradition, or religious consideration are not an excuse for States to avoid their obligations to the declaration.¹⁵²

A UN Secretary General report to the CSW raised the issue of strengthening women's rights procedures in 1991, highlighting that women's rights procedures were weaker than other human rights mechanisms. ¹⁵³ In particular, there was no way for individuals to seek redress, and there was no way to study one particular situation in-depth. ¹⁵⁴ The report suggested that CSW create a way for the CEDAW Committee to hear individual complaints. In fact, in November 1991 the UN convened experts specifically on the topic of an optional protocol on violence against women. The options considered were (1) an optional protocol on violence against women to make it legally binding within CEDAW, (2) an optional protocol on violence against women along with a complaints mechanisms, (3) a protocol to the Committee to hear complaints on all parts of the Convention, and (4) a declaration or convention on violence against women. ¹⁵⁵ ¹⁵⁶ The expert group recommended option 4, the development of a declaration on violence against women, a decision supported by CSW and UNGA. It should be noted that UN declarations are often meant to lead into treaties. This was also the process used for CEDAW, setting the precedent.

Developed at the World Conference on Human Rights (1993), held in Vienna, Austria, the Declaration was a pivotal moment to recognize the rights of women and girls as 'human rights'. ¹⁵⁷ Building on momentum from the recently published General Recommendation 19 to CEDAW, it recognized that gender-based violence is a central human rights issue. ¹⁵⁸ Through the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action, state parties encouraged the adoption of the Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women (DEVAW). ¹⁵⁹

The UN General Assembly formally adopted DEVAW in 1993. 160 The Declaration defines

¹⁵² UN General Assembly. 85th Plenary Meeting. (1993). 48/104. Declaration on the Elimination of Violence Against Women. Accessed online: http://www.un.org/documents/ga/res/48/a48r104.htm

Report of the Secretary-General 'Monitoring the Implementation of the Nairobi Forward-Looking Strategies for the Advancement of Women: Examining Existing Mechanisms for Communications on the Status of Women' (1991) UN Doc E/CN.6/1991/10.

¹⁵⁴Freeman, Rudolf, and Chinkin. The UN convention on the elimination of all forms of discrimination against women: A commentary.

^{155 &#}x27;Report of the Expert Group Meeting on Violence against Women' (1991) UN Doc EGM/VAW/1991/1 paras 34–7; Report of the Secretary-General 'Violence against women in all its forms' (1991) UN Doc E/CN.6/1992/4; Working Paper presented by the Government of Canada, *Issues in the Development of an International Instrument on Violence against Women* (1991) UN Doc EGM/VAW/WP.1; Andrew Byrnes, "Chapter 11", in *Women's Human Rights: CEDAW In International, Regional And National Law. Vol. 3.*, 1st ed. (Cambridge University Press, 2013).

Freeman, Marsha A., Beate Rudolf, and Christine Chinkin. The UN convention on the elimination of all forms of discrimination against women: A commentary. Oxford University Press, 2012.

¹⁵⁷ The United Nations Work on Violence Against Women, Information Note, Division for the Advancement of Women. Accessed online: http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/news/unwvaw.html
¹⁵⁸ Ibid.

¹⁵⁹ *Ibid*.

¹⁶⁰ UN General Assembly. 85th Plenary Meeting. (1993). 48/104. Declaration on the Elimination of Violence Against Women. Accessed online: http://www.un.org/documents/ga/res/48/a48r104.htm

violence against women as "any act of gender-based violence that results in, or is likely to result in, physical, sexual or psychological harm or suffering to women, including threats of such acts, coercion or arbitrary deprivation of liberty, whether occurring in public or private life". This is the first UN document to highlight violence occurring in all spheres of life as a violation of human rights. It outlines practical steps for State parties and the UN to combat violence against women, including ratifying CEDAW or withdrawing reservations, engaging in prevention efforts, investigations, and prosecutions according to national legislation. It is likely that DEVAW never became a treaty because that requires a much higher level of buy-in from States.

DEVAW also encourages translating international norms into domestic penal, civil, labor and administrative sanctions to punish perpetrators of violence.¹⁶⁴ Women subjected to violence have a right to access justice mechanisms, and effective remedies for the harms they have suffered provided for by national legislation.¹⁶⁵ As a Declaration it is non-binding to States but does provide an action plan for states to undertake by themselves. Pressuring states to implement these action plans takes continual mobilization from UN bodies and from civil society, as there is no established, ongoing monitoring mechanism. UN Women launched a COMMIT campaign in 2012 for countries to make new and concrete commitments about their efforts to combat violence against women leading up to the 57th UN Commission on the Status of Women. 166 The commitments range from passing and amending laws, to creating aftercare shelters and emergency hotlines.¹⁶⁷ Several countries do reference a National Action Plan (NAP) like those recommended in DEVAW and recommit to improving and implementing them in their COMMIT Campaign promises. 168 Academic studies show that providing budgetary resources, capacity building, and administrative support likely lead to more successful implementation of national-level commitments.¹⁶⁹ These efforts are important and provide some basic steps for States to take. Given the continued and widespread reality of violence against women, much work remains to implement concrete plans in a way that benefits individual women and girls.

The Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences

The Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action also mandated the appointment of a Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences, the first gender-specific human rights mechanism. The Special Rapporteur is a leading expert on all issues of violence against women and in this capacity writes thematic reports, hosts events, and is able to make a call for response on a particular issue. These reports are an important addition to the body of soft

¹⁶¹ UN General Assembly. 85th Plenary Meeting. (1993). 48/104. Declaration on the Elimination of Violence Against Women, Article 1. Accessed online: http://www.un.org/documents/ga/res/48/a48r104.htm

¹⁶² UN General Assembly. 85th Plenary Meeting. (1993). 48/104. Declaration on the Elimination of Violence Against Women. Accessed online: http://www.un.org/documents/ga/res/48/a48r104.htm

¹⁶³ UN General Assembly. 85th Plenary Meeting. (1993). 48/104. Declaration on the Elimination of Violence Against Women, Article 4. Accessed online: http://www.un.org/documents/ga/res/48/a48r104.htm
¹⁶⁴ *Ibid*.

¹⁶⁵ *Ibid*.

¹⁶⁶"COMMIT Initiative", *UN Women*, 2017, http://www.unwomen.org/en/what-we-do/ending-violence-against-women/take-action/commit.

¹⁶⁷ "Government Commitments", *UN Women*, 2017, http://www.unwomen.org/en/what-we-do/ending-violence-against-women/take-action/commit/government-commitments.

¹⁶¹⁹ Montoya. From global to grassroots.

law that exists on VAW. They can influence the conversation on these issues and therefore, should be given great weight.

Both the current Special Rapporteur Dr. Dubravka Šimonović, as well as her predecessor. Rashida Manjoo, have published reports on the topic of our current paper, the need for and feasibility of a new, international treaty on violence against women. As the world experts on the issue of violence against women, it is remarkable that they come to nearly opposite conclusions.

Ms. Manjoo reports that reliance on soft law and normative approaches have not been sufficient to combat violence against women globally.¹⁷⁰ Though efforts to address violence against women are reported on via human rights mechanisms and the universal periodic review, time constraints in reviewing States reports lead to insufficient discussion on the topic.¹⁷¹ She emphasizes that it is the non-binding nature of the reporting requirements on violence against women that makes it a challenge to enforce.¹⁷²

On the other hand, Rapporteur Dr. Šimonović concludes in her report that while CEDAW does not explicitly mention violence against women, CEDAW provides a gender-specific framework to combat discrimination against women that encompasses violence against women.¹⁷³ Furthermore, the CEDAW Committee can interpret violence against women as a form of discrimination and utilize this framework in its reporting.¹⁷⁴ She also points out the Istanbul Convention explicitly defines violence against women and domestic violence as a human rights violation, and a form of discrimination.¹⁷⁵ She believes there is synergy between the two.

In response to a call for submissions by Dr. Šimonović made in 2015, some regional organizations as well as academics and NGOs submitted writings stating their thoughts on the need and feasibility for a new legally binding treaty on Violence Against Women. The call included a five-point questionnaire:

- 1. Do you consider that there is a need for a separate legally binding treaty on violence against women with its separate monitoring body?
- 2. Do you consider that there is an incorporation gap of the international or regional human rights norms and standards?
- 3. Do you believe that there is a lack of implementation of the international and regional legislation into the domestic law?
- 4. Do you think that there is a fragmentation of policies and legislation to address gender-based violence?
- 5. Could you also provide your views on measures needed to address this normative and implementation gap and to accelerate prevention and elimination of violence against

¹⁷⁰ United Nations General Assembly and Rashida Manjoo, *Report Of The Special Rapporteur On Violence Against Women, Its Causes And Consequences* (United Nations, 2012).

¹⁷¹ *Ibid*.

¹⁷² *Ibid*.

¹⁷³Dubravka Šimonović, "Global And Regional Standards On Violence Against Women: The Evolution And Synergy Of The CEDAW And Istanbul Conventions", *Human Rights Quarterly* 36, no. 3 (2014): 590-606, doi:10.1353/hrq.2014.0040. ¹⁷⁴ *Ibid*.

¹⁷⁵ *Ibid*.

women?¹⁷⁶

Eight responses were published on the UN OHCHR Special Rapporteur website. Included as well are responses by five additional engaged and authoritative organizations on women's human rights. These five additional submissions were found through a search conducted outside of the website for the Special Rapporteur. This demonstrates that not all the submission that the Special Rapporteur received were then published on the UN website. This may also indicate that the following analysis may not include the total amount of submissions the Special Rapporteur received in response to her call on this issue. The submissions that were located were made by the CEDAW Committee, the ASEAN Commission on the Promotion and Protection of the Rights of Women and Children (ACWC), the ASEAN Intergovernmental Commission on Human Rights (AICHR), Council of Europe Group of action against violence against women and domestic violence (GREVIO), Women Against Violence Europe (WAVE), Inter-American Court of Human Rights (IACHR), Follow-Up Mechanism to the Belém do Pará Convention (MESECVI), the Special Rapporteur on the rights of Women in Africa, OHCHR Working Group on discrimination against women in law and in practice, the International Human Rights Clinic at Santa Clara University School of Law, and School of Law Queen's University in Belfast.

The responses to the questionnaire varied. In response to the question on the need for a new treaty and monitoring body, four of the thirteen organizations and groups said they saw a need. They explained that legal language of existing international law does not explicitly state that "violence" falls within its scope, leaving the issue of violence against women to be inferred. Furthermore, some respondents felt a new convention would draw further attention to this issue in which significant progress on a global scale has lacked. The groups and organizations that responded that they did not see a need, cited that current instruments of international law, specifically CEDAW, General Recommendations 12 and 19 (in addition to the update of General Recommendation 19), and the CEDAW Optional Protocol, are effective bodies of international law for addressing violence against women. In addition, some respondents felt that energies of the international community should be focused on strengthening existing international law and expanding on regional frameworks of implementation, rather than on a new treaty.

Regarding the second question on an incorporation gap, groups and organizations once again varied in their response, but with the majority of responses stating that there is an incorporation

_

¹⁷⁶"OHCHR | Call For Submissions On The Adequacy Of The International Legal Framework", *Ohchr.Org*, 2017, http://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Women/SRWomen/Pages/InternationalLegalFramework.aspx.

¹⁷⁷ Special Rapporteur On The Rights Of Women In Africa Submission To The Special Rapporteur On Violence Against Women (OHCHR, 2016).

¹⁷⁸ Dr. Yassin Brunger and Eithne Dowds, *Call For Submissions On The Adequacy Of The International Legal Framework On Violence Against Women* (Belfast: SCHOOL OF LAW, QUEEN'S UNIVERSITY BELFAST, 2016).

UN Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner. Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women.
 Submission by The Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women. 2016. Accessed (12 April 2017).
 UN Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner. Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women.
 Submission by ASEAN Commission on the Promotion and Protection of the Rights of Women and Children. 2016. Accessed (12 April 2017).

¹⁸¹ UN Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner. *Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women*. Submission by *ASEAN Intergovernmental Commission on Human Rights*. 2016. Accessed (12 April 2017).

gap and that it would be bridged by either a new treaty or strengthening of regional law¹⁸² AICHR and ACWC stated that there is a gap but argued that gap will be bridged with the implementation of the ASEAN Regional Plan of Action on Elimination of Violence against Women (RPA-EVAW). Even when answering that there is no gap, respondents did further explain potential discrepancies between international and regional norms and standards. For example, the Special Rapporteur on the Rights of Women in Africa explained how although there are no gaps, there is discrepancy due to the "cultural relativity response" in that the primary purpose of establishing regional human rights systems is to channel international norms through the region's point of view and accounting for idiosyncrasies of the region, using the Maputo Protocol as an example.

Responding organizations and groups generally agree in their responses to the questions regarding a lack of implementation of international/regional legislation into domestic law, a fragmentation of policies and legislation, and measures needed to address the gap and accelerate prevention and elimination of violence against women. The explanations of their responses, however, varied greatly. All those that responded to question three stated that they believe there exists either a lack of implementation of international and regional laws into national law or that nations are challenged internally in implementing international and regional laws (with the exception of MESECVI as they explained that under their process, significant progress has been made and provided neither a "yes" or "no" answer to this question). AICHR explains that RPA-EVAW may address this challenge. Additionally, all those that responded to question four agree that there is fragmentation of policies and legislation to address gender-based violence. In the final question, responding groups and organizations varied in their view based on their response to first question. However, all responders reiterated the need for some sort of change in current dynamics, whether it was a new treaty, 183184 strengthening existing mechanisms, 185 and improving on implementation progress. 186187 Furthermore, all responding groups and organizations stated that the issue of violence against women needs attention and to be addressed by the international community.

Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action

Adopted at the Fourth World Conference on Women in Beijing in 1995, the Beijing Platform for Action is a wide-ranging document, addressing women and poverty, health, armed conflict, and

¹⁸² UN Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner. Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women. Submission by ASEAN Commission on the Promotion and Protection of the Rights of Women and Children. 2016. Accessed (12 April 2017).

¹⁸³Brunger and Dowds, Call For Submissions.

¹⁸⁴Anna Saber and Francisco Rivera Juaristi, *The Need For A Separate Legally Binding U.N. Treaty On Violence Against Women With Its Separate Monitoring Body* (Santa Clara, CA: International Human Rights Clinic at Santa Clara University School of Law, 2016).

 ¹⁸⁵ UN Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner. Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women.
 Submission by The Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women.
 ¹⁸⁶UN Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner. Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women.
 Submission by Committee of Experts of the Follow-up Mechanism to the Belém do Pará Convention (MESECVI).
 ²⁰¹⁶Accessed (12 April 2017).

¹⁸⁷UN Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner. Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women. Submission by Council of Europe Group of action against violence against women and domestic violence (GREVIO). 2016. Accessed (12 April 2017).

economic development, among others.¹⁸⁸ It calls on Governments to enact and reinforce penal, civil, labor domestic legislation to punish perpetrators and offer redress to victims. Notably, it calls on member states to adopt, implement and review legislation to ensure its effectiveness in eliminating violence against women, emphasizing the prevention of violence and the prosecution of offenders. ¹⁸⁹ While originally economically focused, global advocates raised the idea that "women's rights are human rights" to the agenda for the Fourth World Conference, including the concept of violence against women.¹⁹⁰ This merging of human rights with women's rights was a large contribution and marks forward progress in international human rights discourse.¹⁹¹ Advocates used the Platform as a tool to show their home governments what is current international consensus, and lobby for women's rights through improved legislation.¹⁹²

The UN General Assembly convened the Five-year review of the implementation of the Beijing Platform for Action (Beijing+5) in 2000. 193 It focused on the implementation of recommendations into State's laws and policies, and UNGA published its Political Declaration for further action. 194 At Beijing+5 UNGA commissioned additional follow-up at ten (2005) and fifteen-year (2010) sessions. 195

Commission on the Status of Women

The current conversation about the issue of violence against women mostly lives within UN Women, specifically within the global intergovernmental body, the Commission on the Status of Women (CSW). At the 57th meeting of the CSW (CSW57) in 2013, the Economic and Social Council brought the issue of elimination and prevention of all forms of violence against women and girls to the top of the agenda. ¹⁹⁶ Its "agreed conclusions" cover all forms of violence against women, in all contexts and settings, and outlines progress and remaining challenges. ¹⁹⁷ It calls on all governments to strengthen legal and policy frameworks, to end impunity. It also encourages prevention efforts through combating structural causes of violence, like social norms and gender stereotypes. ¹⁹⁸ The third section calls on governments to provide essential services, programs, and responses. It addresses the role of the police and justice sector, legal aid, health care, and medical services. Lastly, it calls for actions to improve research and analysis, data collection, and dissemination of information. At CSW57 members decided that at their 59th meeting in 2015, they would evaluate the implementation of the Beijing Platform for Action on its 20th anniversary.

¹⁸⁸ Declaration, Beijing. "Platform for Action." In Fourth World Conference on Women, vol. 15, p. 2. 1995.

¹⁸⁹Beijing Declaration. Strategic Objective D.1., Art. 124.

¹⁹⁰ Dr. Mary Curtin, Diplomat-In- Residence and Professor at the University of Minnesota Humphrey School of Public Affairs, in discussion with the authors, April 12, 2017.

¹⁹¹ *Ibid*.

¹⁹² *Ibid*.

¹⁹³ "Beijing +5 - Women 2000:Gender Equality, Development And Peace For The 21St Centurytwenty-Third Special Session Of The General Assembly, 5-9 June 2000", *Un.Org*, 2017, http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/followup/beijing+5.htm.
¹⁹⁴ A/RES/S-23/2

¹⁹⁵ A/RES/S-23/2

¹⁹⁶ Commission on the Status of Women (CSW). Report on the fifty-seventh session. (4-15 March 2013)., 2017.

¹⁹⁷ "Agreed Conclusions", *Unwomen.Org*, accessed 8 April 2017, http://www.unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/57/csw57-agreedconclusions-a4-en.pdf?vs=700. ¹⁹⁸ *Ibid.*

At its 59th session, the CSW focused on the implementation of the Beijing Platform for Action (CSW59/Beijing+20). The commission undertook a review process and also included the outcomes of the 23rd special session of the General Assembly, the first five-year assessment conducted after the Beijing Platform. The regional commissions of the UN completed regional reviews. Both national and regional reviews fed into the global review. 200

Conclusions of Soft Law and its Effectiveness

Both hard law and soft law form the basis for the current international framework to combat violence against women. The ongoing reporting of the Special Rapporteur on violence against women, as well as evaluations by CSW, provide some accountability for non-binding treaties like DEVAW and Beijing. Fully realizing soft law potential though requires an active and engaged civil society, since there are not full-time experts monitoring state progress. In addition, soft law requires the political will of states to sign on to such instruments, and even more importantly, the ongoing initiative to fund and support implementation. This is challenging because there is no clear motivation beyond good will to implement these changes, and they often require substantial resources and commitment. Overall, these soft law efforts provide an additional layer of guidelines and direction for states seeking to improve efforts to eliminate and prevent violence against women but have certainly not been implemented widely or effectively.

The current international framework to combat violence against women: regional efforts

Recognizing UN efforts to combat violence against women, and building upon the convergence of women's rights as humans rights, both the Organization of American States and the Council of Europe developed regionally-based treaty bodies with active enforcement mechanisms. Early iterations of their reporting cycles show promise in guiding state's actions through concrete recommendations on the implementation of standards, and capacity building efforts. Other regional bodies have protocols and declarations on the issue but have less effective implementation and reporting mechanisms in these concrete areas.

Belém do Pará

The Inter-American Convention on the Prevention, Punishment and Eradication of Violence against Women, a special organization of the Organization of American States (OAS), was adopted in Belém do Pará, Brazil, in 1994 and establishes violence against women as a violation of their human rights.²⁰¹ It is the first binding treaty body to specifically address the issue of violence against women.

It establishes that women have the right to be free from violence in the public and private

¹⁹⁹ Commission on the Status of Women. 59th Session.

²⁰⁰"Political Declaration On The Occasion Of The Twentieth Anniversary Of The Fourth World Conference On Women", *Unwomen.Org*, 2017, http://www.unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/declaration-en.pdf?vs=4833.

²⁰¹ Organization of American States, MESECVI Brochure. The Belém do Pará Convention and its Follow-up Mechanisms.

spheres.²⁰² Every woman has the right to be free from all forms of discrimination; to be valued and educated free of stereotyped patterns of behavior; and free from social and cultural practices based on concepts of inferiority and subordination.²⁰³ Interesting to note, it was written around the same time as the Beijing Platform for Action, just as the international human rights discourse was merging with the women's rights discourse.²⁰⁴

All of the OAS members are Party to Belém do Pará, except Canada and the United States. In 1999, the Inter-American Commission of Women²⁰⁵ conducted research that showed the Convention was not being implemented to desirable standards.²⁰⁶ In 2009, in response to women advocates, the Conference of States Party to the Convention adopted the Statute of the Follow-Up Mechanism on the Belém do Pará Convention (MESECVI).²⁰⁷ This represented the institutionalization of the political will of States to establish an independent system for evaluation of their progress in implementing the recommendations arising from the Treaty.²⁰⁸ States Party believe there are two purposes to the MESECVI mechanism: (1) to promote the implementation of the Convention, and (2) to establish a system of technical cooperation.²⁰⁹ It is important to note that States Party desired this accountability mechanisms themselves, and set out to build expertise and capacity building among themselves, an effort that is highly commended.

In the MESECVI evaluation process, the group of experts first sends an evaluation questionnaire to States Party. Then, Hemispheric Reports summarize information provided by individual country reports on their efforts to implement the Convention; two such reports have been published, in 2008 and 2012.²¹⁰ In the second phase, MESECVI analyzes the progress made on specific measures, and has published two Report on the Implementation of Recommendations (2010 and 2013).²¹¹ Lastly MESECVI published Follow-up Reports on Implementation of Recommendations a year later (2011, 2014). States Party also provide information on technical assistance they may need. Through the two phases, and the follow-up implementation analysis, MESECVI promotes an exchange of ideas and lessons learned on the implementation of the Convention.²¹² See *Appendix F* for an image of the MESECVI actors.

It is still too soon to measure the effectiveness of the Belém do Pará Convention on rates of violence against women. The 2012 Hemispheric Report offers some estimates of the rates and forms of violence against women in the Americas.²¹³ The countries did not produce comparable

²⁰²Regional Tools To Fight Violence Against Women: The Belém do Pará And Istanbul Conventions (The Organization of American States, 2014).

²⁰³ *Ibid*.

²⁰⁴ Organization of American States, MESECVI Brochure. The Belém do Pará Convention and its Follow-up Mechanisms.

²⁰⁵ The body tasked with implementation of the Treaty within the OAS

²⁰⁶"Violencia En Las Ame ricas - Un Ana lisis Regional", *Inter-American Commission Of Women*, 2001, http://www.oas.org/es/cim/docs/Violence_in_the_Americas-SP.pdf.

²⁰⁷ MESECVI. (2014). Second Follow-Up Report on the Recommendations of the Committee of Experts of the MESECVI. Follow-up Mechanims to the Belém do Pará.

²⁰⁸ *Ibid*.

²⁰⁹ *Ibid*.

²¹⁰ Organization of American States, MESECVI Brochure. The Belém do Pará Convention and its Follow-up Mechanisms.

²¹¹ *Ibid*.

²¹² Regional Tools to Fight Violence Against Women: the Belém do Pará and Istanbul Conventions.

²¹³ *Ibid*.

indicators, however, and therefore comparing directly across countries is not possible.²¹⁴ Of the 32 states party to the Belem do Para Conventions, over the last four years, only 14 of those states report attempting to measure rates of "violence against women". It is therefore impossible to measure progress towards eliminating violence against women in the majority of states party to the convention. There is even less information available on women's knowledge of their rights, and women's knowledge on availability of government services. Only Ecuador reports the intention to measure these goals in a forthcoming survey, and Costa Rica reports measuring these goals once in 2008. In addition, the rates of violence are often provided by government offices which are underreported due to gender stereotypes and a lack of trust in the justice system.²¹⁵ In addition, it is challenging to single out the results that occur in a region as a result of reporting mechanisms, apart from other changes occurring in society at the same time.

The MESECVI 2012 Hemispheric Report issued recommendations grouped in six areas, legislation, national plans, access to justice, specialized services, budgets, information and statistics.²¹⁶ The 2008 Hemispheric Report had provided the baseline measure for these areas, and the 2012 Hemispheric Report shows the progress. MESECVI emphasizes the necessity of progress across all six sectors to achieve true progress in the fight against violence against women. ²¹⁷ These themes provide concrete areas for improvement for State Parties to effectively implement the duties they hold under the Convention. This first round of a baseline plus an evaluation provides our study with a concrete example of a binding treaty working to end violence against women.²¹⁸

We examine progress across these six pillars as of 2014, when MESECVI published the Second Follow-Up Report on the Recommendations of the Committee of Experts.

Legislative analysis included all 32 States Party to the Convention, even if they did not provide reports for the Second Follow-Up Round in 2013. Although the region is working to improve laws, 75% still lack comprehensive laws that would bring states into compliance with all aspects of the Convention. Only eight countries (Argentina, Bolivia, Colombia, El Salvador, Guatemala, Mexico, Nicaragua, and Venezuela) have comprehensive law on gender-based violence or violence against women.²¹⁹ Out of 32 countries, 17 criminalize violence only in the private sphere, 9 in both the private and public sphere, and 6 in no sphere. ²²⁰ Laws alone are necessary but insufficient to combat violence against women. MESECVI recommends, therefore, further steps for States to better implement legislation and provide needed services and redress for victims.

²¹⁴ Regional Tools to Fight Violence Against Women; the Belém do Pará and Istanbul Conventions.

²¹⁶"Second Hemispheric Report On The Implementation Of The Belém do Pará Convention", 2012, http://www.oas.org/en/mesecvi/docs/MESECVI-SegundoInformeHemisferico-EN.pdf.

²¹⁷ MESECVI. (2014). Second Follow-Up Report on the Recommendations of the Committee of Experts of the MESECVI. Follow-up Mechanisms to the Belém do Pará.

²¹⁸ MESECVI. (2014). Second Follow-Up Report on the Recommendations of the Committee of Experts of the MESECVI. Follow-up Mechanisms to the Belém do Pará.

²¹⁹ MESECVI. (2014). Second Follow-Up Report on the Recommendations of the Committee of Experts of the MESECVI. Follow-up Mechanisms to the Belém do Pará. Table No. 4.

²²⁰MESECVI. (2014). Second Follow-Up Report on the Recommendations of the Committee of Experts of the MESECVI. Follow-up Mechanisms to the Belém do Pará. Table No. 6.

MESECVI views a *National Plan of Action* as a measure of state's progress in implementing their commitments. They made recommendations along five guidelines: (1) to adopt intersectoral plans and (3) punish government officials that do not implement them, (3) to include plans to combat violence against women in other national plans like education and health plans, (4) to provide human resource training on women's rights for government officials, and (5) to encourage civil society participation in national plans. Of the 19 states that participated in the second evaluation round, all report some action in this area, either as an action line in a national development plan or national equality plan, or within specific national action plans to combat violence against women.²²¹ Another important step is to note available budgetary resources to implement the plans and projects, and all 19 states mention allocations for national plans, strategies or projects.²²² Bolivia, the Dominican Republic, and Colombia outline mechanisms for evaluating the implementation of national plans.²²³ The MESECVI affirms States efforts in this area and can tell they understand the importance of implementation and follow-up.²²⁴

Measuring *access to justice* and *specialized services* includes an analysis of both the legal and practical possibility of accessing administrative and judicial complaint and protection mechanisms.²²⁵ MESECVI views the State's obligations to be positive - as in, not just preventing access, but also organizing institutionally to ensure all have access to justice. This includes removing regulatory, social, or economic obstacles that could prevent access. MESECVI rests its analysis on the Inter-American Court of Human Rights (IACHR) establishment of due diligence for States, including "prevention, investigation, punishment and redress of any human rights violation, in order to prevent impunity".²²⁶

To measure access to justice and specialized services, MESECVI made eight recommendations: (1) increase the number of entities receiving complaints, especially in non-urban areas, and (2) taking diversity and vulnerability into account; (3) issue protection orders, and (4) ensuring they are effective; (5) have trained personnel and protocols for dealing with cases of violence against women; (6) study the use of Belém do Pará Convention in legal judgements, and (7) study the judgements or legal opinions containing gender stereotypes in cases of violence against women; (8) provide access to justice especially for indigenous women. To measure implementation, MESECVI requested information that would measure (a) the appropriate means, services, or institutions for satisfying the whole set of duties in Article 7 of the Belém do Pará Convention; and (b) refrain from negative obligation, "engaging in any act or practice of violence against women and to ensure that their authorities, officials, personnel, agents, and institutions act in conformity with this obligation". ²²⁷

²²¹ MESECVI. (2014). Second Follow-Up Report on the Recommendations of the Committee of Experts of the MESECVI. Follow-up Mechanisms to the Belém do Pará. Table No. 6.

²²² *Ibid*.

²²³ *Ibid*.

²²⁴ *Ibid*.

²²⁵ *Ibid*.

²²⁶ *Ibid*.

²²⁷ MESECVI. (2014). Second Follow-Up Report on the Recommendations of the Committee of Experts of the MESECVI. Follow-up Mechanims to the Belém do Pará.

All States reported they had entities for taking complaints located in police stations. Additionally, some States had locations for receiving complaints in the courts, justices of the peace, and prosecutors' offices. The Committee was overall troubled by the State's challenges in responding to the justice indicators. For example, MESECVI did not receive any information on accessibility in rural areas.²²⁸

The Committee emphasizes approving sufficient *budget* allocation to execute the public policies and plans outlined within this evaluation methodology.²²⁹ The Committee requested data to demonstrate commitments, including the existence of national budget laws with a breakdown of expenditures, and specifically budget allocated to policies and programs addressing violence against women. The budget resources must cover the programs and remain available as long as they are needed. Of the 19 States that responded to the Progress Indicators, 13 provided information on whether their budgets include allocations for their response to violence against women.²³⁰ The Committee notices positive trends overall, that countries are working to step up budgetary levels or provide them where previously lacking. This generally corresponds with legislation to combat violence, but even Ecuador and Grenada who lack legislation have demonstrated funding programs.

Lastly, MESECVI recommends that States pass laws requiring *information and statistics* to measure violence against women, and disseminate the findings to women. MESECVI recommends including research in national plans; conducting surveys; keeping records and courts and health centers, while protecting identities; collecting and publicizing disaggregated information on victims, prosecutions, and convictions; institute registries in the police stations and courts; and establish rules for proper coordination between national statistics agencies.²³¹ The Committee stresses how challenging it is to track outcomes indicators when basic statistics are so lacking.²³² Without this information, public policymakers will struggle to create realistic plans and goals. Three aspects are important moving forwards: legislation or specific rules for collection of data, interagency cooperation, and surveys and data.²³³

Belém do Pará is an example of a strong convention framework, with intensive reporting processes for both States Party and the MESECVI Committee of Experts. States currently struggle to provide the data required by MESECVI, though most are making best efforts to report the data they currently have. It is likely that future reports will be easier as States may set up data collection practices to contribute to this effort. The level of specificity of six overarching themes, and also many sub-set recommendations within those themes, demonstrates the necessary level of guidance for states to fully implement treaties on violence against women. Future treaty efforts and expert bodies can learn a lot from progress made at the regional level. Matching up a global treaty with MESECVI recommendations could help states utilize the same data for each

²²⁸ MESECVI. (2014). Second Follow-Up Report on the Recommendations of the Committee of Experts of the MESECVI. Follow-up Mechanims to the Belém do Pará.

²²⁹ Ihid

²³⁰ MESECVI. (2014). Second Follow-Up Report on the Recommendations of the Committee of Experts of the MESECVI. Follow-up Mechanims to the Belém do Pará.

²³¹ *Ibid*.

²³² Ibid

²³³ Ibid

report. While some may consider this duplicative, we consider it complementary, actually decreasing the burdens for states to gather synchronized measurements of data. The Belém do Pará Convention is an example for other regions to replicate to strengthen national efforts to combat violence against women.

Protocol to the African Charter

The Protocol to the African Charter on Human and Peoples Rights on the Rights of Women in Africa was adopted in 2003. It reaffirmed a commitment to end discrimination against women. Explicit efforts to end violence against women are aligned with a woman's right to dignity and security.²³⁴ It also specifically references the protection of women in armed conflict, elderly women, and women with disabilities, from violence.²³⁵ In their reporting to the African Union, states are to include legislative and other measures taken to implement the rights afforded women within this Protocol.²³⁶

The African Commission, which is tasked with the monitoring of the Protocol, has yet to develop its gender analysis of human rights violations, making its enforcement ineffectual.²³⁷ In addition, the communications procedure has not been widely used when dealing with violence and women's rights and the role of national-level NGOs in the submission of shadow reports is underused in the African human rights system as few African-based women's rights NGOs submit reports to the Commission.²³⁸ Due to this lack of enforcement, at least one country in the region relies on provisions within the Convention Against Torture, which aims to eliminate the practice of torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, to combat egregious acts of violence against women in the public sphere.

Istanbul Convention

The Council of Europe Convention (2011) on preventing and combating violence against women and domestic violence (Istanbul Convention) is a third regionally-based Convention and is widely considered the new "gold standard" convention to combat violence against women. ²³⁹ It is incredibly concrete and practical. It stresses the need for many national service agencies and actors to be involved in combating violence against women, including the judiciary, the police, service providers, NGOs, as well as national, regional, and local parliaments and authorities. ²⁴⁰ We agree that the Istanbul Convention provides a global framework for action for those countries with the political will to implement it, and provides a tool for advocates to pressure governments without any current appetite for change.

²³⁴ Protocol To The African Charter On Human And Peoples Rights On The Rights Of Women In Africa, 2003. Art 3, para. 4.; Art 4

²³⁵ Protocol to the African Charter. Art. 11, 22, 23.

²³⁶ Protocol to the African Charter. Art. 26

²³⁷ Hellum, Anne, and Henriette Sinding Aasen, eds. *Women's human rights: CEDAW in international, regional and national law.* Vol. 3. Cambridge University Press, 2013.

²³⁸ A/HRC/29/27

²³⁹Bonita C. Meyersfeld, "Introductory Note To The Council Of Europe Convention On Prevention And Combating Violence Against Women And Domestic Violence", *International Legal Materials* 51, no. 1 (2012): 106, doi:10.5305/intelegamate.51.1.0106.

²⁴⁰ Regional Tools to Fight Violence Against Women: the Belém do Pará and Istanbul Conventions.

The Istanbul Convention outlines specific actions for States including "Prevention" efforts to train professionals in close contact with victims; regularly run awareness-raising campaigns; take steps to include issues such as gender equality and non-violence in interpersonal relationships in teaching materials; set up treatment programs for perpetrators of domestic violence; work closely with NGOs; involve the media and the private sector in eradicating gender stereotypes and increasing mutual respect.²⁴¹ Efforts for "Protection" include set up accessible shelter for victims; make available 24/7 hotline call centers; and set up rape crisis referral centers.²⁴² The "Prosecution" section mandates states to add new criminal offenses where they might not exist for psychological and physical violence, sexual violence and rape, stalking, female genital mutilation, forced marriage, forced abortion and forced sterilization. Culture, tradition or socalled "honor" are not regarded as a justification for any of the above-listed crimes. ²⁴³ Lastly, "Integrated Policies" means that no single agency or institution can deal with violence against women and domestic violence alone.²⁴⁴ State parties are to establish an official body to coordinate, implement, monitor and evaluate the policies and measures undertaken to combat all forms of violence covered by the Convention. 245 This body also coordinates data collection and disseminates results.²⁴⁶

It states that "violence against women' is understood as a violation of human rights and a form of discrimination against women and shall mean all acts of gender-based violence that result in, bonitaor are likely to result in, physical, sexual, psychological or economic harm or suffering to women, including threats of such acts, coercion or arbitrary deprivation of liberty, whether occurring in public or private life". It builds on the precedence of the European and Inter-American Courts of Human Rights, and establishes the "due diligence" standard defined as the obligation for states to "prevent, investigate, punish and provide reparation for acts of violence perpetrated by non-state actors". The Council of Europe member states' experience and analysis of the problem provides its holistic approach. 249

The Istanbul Convention established a Monitoring Mechanism: a Group of Experts on Action Against Violence Against Women and Domestic Violence (GREVIO) to monitor the implementation of this Convention. Parties submit to the Secretary General of the Council of Europe their response to a questionnaire about their legislative progress. This process will provide valuable information from data and analysis, and provide a forum to coordinate global efforts to combat violence against women. ²⁵²

²⁴¹ "Council Of Europe Convention On Preventing And Combating Violence Against Women And Domestic Violence", 2011

²⁴² *Ibid*.

²⁴³ *Ibid*.

²⁴⁴ "Council Of Europe Convention On Preventing And Combating Violence Against Women And Domestic Violence", 2011

²⁴⁵ Council of Europe Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence Against Women and Domestic Violence, Article 10.

²⁴⁶ Council of Europe Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence Against Women and Domestic Violence, Article 11.

²⁴⁷ Council of Europe Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence Against Women and Domestic Violence, Article 3.

²⁴⁸ Regional Tools to Fight Violence Against Women: the Belém do Pará and Istanbul Conventions.

²⁴⁹ Council of Europe Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence Against Women and Domestic Violence. 2011. ²⁵⁰ *Ibid.*

²⁵¹*Ibid*.

²⁵² Regional Tools to Fight Violence Against Women: the Belém do Pará and Istanbul Conventions.

The Convention has entered into force and is open to accession by any country in the world. ²⁵³ It is practical and detailed, and provides a global blueprint for laws and policies to end violence against women and domestic violence, even if states do not formally join. The Istanbul Convention is a global call to action for countries to sign and ratify, for governments to design and implement policies required by the Convention, for parliaments and parliamentarians to review legislation and monitor its effectiveness, and for local authorities and civil society to participate in ending violence against women. ²⁵⁴ In the CSW's recent COMMIT campaign, 19 countries explicitly mention ratifying or implementing the Council of Europe Convention (the Istanbul Convention), including Finland, France, Georgia, and Jamaica. ²⁵⁵

At its 5th meeting in March 2016, GREVIO adopted its questionnaire on legislative and other measures for the baseline evaluation of states party to the Istanbul Convention. ²⁵⁶ Its main categories for evaluation are integrated policies and data collection; prevention; protection and support; substantive law; investigation, prosecution, procedural law, and protective measures; migration and asylum. The implementation of the monitoring of the Istanbul Convention officially began on March 22, 2016 with the evaluation procedure for Austria and Monaco. ²⁵⁷ According to the timetable, it will take 17 months for each country to complete the process and for GREVIO to publish its country report.

The Istanbul Convention positions itself clearly as the third regional mechanism to combat violence against women, as well as within the precedent set by regional courts (IACHR and ECHR) and the CEDAW Committee's General Recommendation 19. The drafters of the Istanbul Convention highlight it provides a global blueprint for countries to use at any time, and offers the possibility to join the evaluation process if they desire. Some human rights experts suggest making Istanbul truly global as-is, and raising awareness that it is open to accession from all nations. Another option is to create a more globally accessible treaty, and enter the Istanbul Convention language as-is through the UN process. Others suggest that is nearly neocolonialism, as this is a Western document and focus on the issue. Lastly, the treaty could be held up as a model for a new international treaty on violence against women, though open up the conversation to non-Western nations to participate in its drafting. A globally-drafted treaty, however, may eventually have to enter the UN system to help create buy-in from governments. If not, some number of governments must be willing to pay for the implementation costs of reporting, translating and monitoring.

On the other side of this debate, in its response to the Special Rapporteur's call on a new global treaty, Istanbul's GREVIO Committee was clear: "More importantly, the state of affairs and the current perspective on violence against women are established and universally accepted through the standards set by CEDAW and its GR19. They are already routinely monitored by the

²⁵³ Regional Tools to Fight Violence Against Women: the Belém do Pará and Istanbul Conventions.

²⁵⁴ Ibid.

²⁵⁵ UN Women. COMMIT Campaign. http://www.unwomen.org/en/what-we-do/ending-violence-against-women/take-action/commit/government-commitments

²⁵⁶ The Questionnaire is extensive, available here:

https://rm.coe.int/CoERMPublicCommonSearchServices/DisplayDCTMContent?documentId=09000016805c95b0

²⁵⁷ A full timetable for the first (baseline) evaluation procedure (2016-2020) is available here: http://www.coe.int/en/web/istanbul-convention/timetable

CEDAW Committee. To create another global convention on violence against women would likely entail inconsistent or even conflicting standards in the area and the creation of an additional monitoring body would surely add to states parties' monitoring fatigue...GREVIO considers international efforts and resources should be on implementation of existing global and regional standards."²⁵⁸ Herein lies the question. We agree efforts should focus on implementation of global and regional standards into local realities, but we also believe it is possible a new treaty is the best mechanism to disseminate that information. We echo GREVIO's comments, though, in the caveat that new standards must complement existing regional efforts. Regional experts must play an important role in the drafting of any new global treaty on violence against women.

ASEAN Regional Action Plan on the Elimination of Violence Against Women (ASEAN RAP on EVAW)

In 2015, the ASEAN Summit of Heads of States and Government adopted the ASEAN Regional Action Plan on the Elimination of Violence Against Women. ²⁵⁹ The Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) includes Thailand, Viet Nam, Indonesia, Singapore, Philippines, Malaysia, Myanmar, Cambodia, Laos, and Brunei. It is a loosely held community of states, pursuing joint political-security, economic, and socio-cultural goals.²⁶⁰ Through a joint effort, the ASEAN Commission on the Promotion and Protection of the Rights of Women and Children (ACWC)²⁶¹ and the ASEAN Committee on Women (ACW)²⁶² created the document building upon both the ASEAN Declaration of the Elimination of Violence Against Women and Violence Against Children (2013). The RAP recognizes that there has been little improvement in the elimination and rate of violence against women. It stresses the urgency for ASEAN Member States (AMS) to give priority to the elimination of VAW and to implement the Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women and Elimination of Violence against Children in ASEAN. The plan claims that by adopting the Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women and Elimination of Violence against Children in ASEAN, the AMS were committing to take all appropriate measures to prevent and respond to all forms of VAW. This RAP is a demonstration of that commitment to support the implementation of the provisions in the Declaration as the document contains plans for implementation from 2016 to 2025 to end all forms of violence against women.

While the RAP is not a binding regional treaty or convention, some stakeholders in the ASEAN region give this document great consideration. In the ACWC and AICHR responses to the Special Rapporteur's call for submissions on the questions of a new treaty, these regional bodies

43

²⁵⁸UN Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner. Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women. Submission by Council of Europe Group of action against violence against women and domestic violence (GREVIO). 2016. Accessed (12 April 2017).

²⁵⁹The Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), *ASEAN Regional Plan Of Action On The Elimination Of Violence Against Women (ASEAN RPA On EVAW)* (Jakarta: The ASEAN Secretariat, 2016), http://www.asean.org/storage/2012/05/Final-ASEAN-RPA-on-EVAW-IJP-11.02.2016-as-input-ASEC.pdf.

²⁶⁰About ASEAN. http://asean.org/asean/about-asean/

²⁶¹ The function and mandate of the ACWC is to promote and protect the human rights and fundamental freedoms of women and children in ASEAN, based principally on the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) and the Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC), which all ten AMS have ratified.

²⁶² The mandate of the AWC is to implement, coordinate and monitor the implementation of ASEAN's key regional priorities and cooperation on women's issues.

cite this document as a strong instrument through which they plan to work towards the elimination of violence against women in the region and as evidence that a new global treaty on the issues in not needed. The plan itself includes a definition of VAW, discusses the current international and national tools to combat VAW including CEDAW and the ASEAN Declaration mentioned above, provides guiding principles for the development and implementation of the plan. The principles are to focus on a human rights based approach, multi-sectoral and multi-disciplinary approach, evidence-based approach, as well as recognizing due diligence, and emphasizes collaboration and cooperation. The plan also includes reports submitted by member states that highlight initiatives implemented to aid in the elimination of VAW²⁶⁴ as well as a summary of national domestic violence legislation, national action plans, and studies on the prevalence of VAW in individual countries.

However, it could be argued that the action plan is not a strong, long-term instrument and enforcement mechanism, as it applies for a time frame of only 10 years and does not contain a robust monitoring and reporting mechanism. Many of the indicators could be strengthened to provide for a more standardized measure of success for implementation of the plan and elimination of violence against women. In addition, the document does not include all of the nations considered to be part of the Asian region. Overall, this regional plan, while a step in the right direction, contains some room for improvement so as to be a strong tool for the elimination of violence against women in the ASEAN Region.

The Coalition of Women MPs from Arab Countries to Combat Violence Against Women

The Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region is often discussed as a potential challenge to progress on combating violence against women. However, recent regional actions share a story of growth on this issue. In November 2015, the Coalition of Women Arab members of parliaments (MPs) from the countries of Egypt, Lebanon, Jordan, Tunisia, Morocco, Palestine, Iraq, Djibouti, Sudan, Bahrain, and Algeria engaged in a seminar where they carried targeted discussion regarding combating violence against women in their respective countries. With the exception of Sudan, all countries and the State of Palestine have ratified CEDAW as early as 1981 (Egypt) and as late as 2014 (Palestine). Their efforts led to them establishing a conference in which the MPs identified country-specific penal codes that protected perpetrators of violence against for cancellation and abolishment. Lebanon, for instance, allowed a rapist to be exempt from punishment if he were to marry his victim under Article 522 of the Lebanese penal code. Through the collaborative efforts of the coalition and advocacy organizations like

²⁶³ See pages 11-14 of the ASEAN RAP on EVAW Report at http://www.asean.org/storage/2012/05/Final-ASEAN-RPA-on-EVAW-IJP-11.02.2016-as-input-ASEC.pdf

²⁶⁴ See pages 35 - 49 of the ASEAN RAP on EVAW Report at http://www.asean.org/storage/2012/05/Final-ASEAN-RPA-on-EVAW-IJP-11.02.2016-as-input-ASEC.pdf

²⁶⁵ See pages 51 - 60 of the ASEAN RAP on EVAW Report at http://www.asean.org/storage/2012/05/Final-ASEAN-RPA-on-EVAW-IJP-11.02.2016-as-input-ASEC.pdf

²⁶⁶ "The Regional Conference (Towards Cancelling the Articles that Discharge the Rapist from Penalty in Penal Codes in the Arab Countries." The Coalition of Women MPs From Arab Countries to Combat Violence Against Women. Website http://cvaw-arabcoalition.org/ (Accessed on April 19, 2017).

²⁶⁷ CEDAW, New York, 18 December 1979, available from

https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg_no=IV-8&chapter=4&lang=en#EndDec. (Accessed on April 19, 2017)

ABAAD Resource Centre for Gender Equality (which launched the wide-reaching campaign entitled "A White Dress Doesn't Cover Rape" the Lebanese parliament introduced legislation to cancel Article 522. The legislation passed and Article 522 was effectively abolished in February 2017. This grassroots-to-legislation effort continues as advocacy groups and government representatives, such as women MPs, target similar penal codes in other MENA countries like Morocco (which repealed its penal code in 2014). Although the coalition has made mention of a potential draft of a regional convention that aims to combat violence against women, we have found no published developments.

Regional Tools: Conclusions

Regional efforts to combat violence against women exemplify some of the most contextualized and innovative thinking about combating the issue to date. Belem do Para was the first to create an ongoing monitoring and follow-up mechanism on recommendations to combat violence against women. Istanbul builds upon this precedent and outlines concrete efforts for states to take to prevent, protect, prosecute, and pursue policies that combat violence. Istanbul's GREVIO Committee of Experts believes these efforts complement CEDAW reporting and allow more time and expertise to be spent on the issue of violence. In addition, the language of Istanbul in particular is considered the "gold standard" for what "should" be in a convention on violence against women. Many regions including Asian, Middle Eastern, and African regions, however, have no access to a strong treaty on violence against women specifically. While advocates in these regions may desire their countries to ratify Istanbul, the likelihood is low, given its Western-centric reputation. The need remains for all countries in the world to have access to implementation guidelines and capacity building expertise specifically on violence against women. Current regional experts and their experience in reporting and implementing the treaty should be seen as an asset and relied upon in future treaty development. Future treaties can streamline efforts with current regional bodies by aligning data collection and reporting requirements to prevent undue burden on states. Future efforts can include a wider array of voices in the consolidation of regional efforts, to create a truly global consensus on the widespread issue of violence against women.

International Law Compliance: Treaty Theory

When considering the introduction of a new international treaty, it is important to consider the effectiveness of international treaties in the establishment of state due diligence and as mechanisms for standard implementation. In this section we examine the theory behind why a country may move from 'commitment' (i.e. signing a treaty) to 'compliance' (i.e. fulfilling treaty

²⁶⁸ "Advocacy And Policy Development | Programmes | ABAAD", *Abaadmena.Org*, accessed 19 April 2017, http://www.abaadmena.org/programmes/advocacy-and-policy-development.

²⁶⁹ "The Regional Conference (Towards Cancelling the Articles that Discharge the Rapist from Penalty in Penal Codes in the Arab Countries." The Coalition of Women MPs From Arab Countries to Combat Violence Against Women. Website http://cvaw-arabcoalition.org/ (Accessed on April 19, 2017).

²⁷⁰ "The Regional Conference (Towards Cancelling the Articles that Discharge the Rapist from Penalty in Penal Codes in the Arab Countries." The Coalition of Women MPs From Arab Countries to Combat Violence Against Women. Website http://cvaw-arabcoalition.org/ (Accessed on April 19, 2017).

obligations by implementing programs, policies, and funding).²⁷¹

The Establishment of Due Diligence

States' obligations to respect and protect a woman's right to be free from violence has been made more concrete through the duty and standard of due diligence, a widely accepted concept in international law. Thus, states have a responsibility, in accordance with their national laws, to prevent, investigate and punish acts of violence against women, whether they are perpetrated by the state or by private individuals.²⁷² Two key human rights cases helped to establish this concept of due diligence in regards to violence against women.²⁷³ In *Opuz vs. Turkey*, The European Court of Human Rights ruled that states have an enforceable obligation to take steps to prevent individuals from domestic violence.²⁷⁴ In *Gonzales et al. vs. United States*, the Court determined that that the U.S. had systematically violated its international and regional obligations to protect individuals from domestic violence.²⁷⁵ The concept of a state's responsibility to include accountability for acts of private individuals is an integral part of the definition of domestic violence as a human rights violation.²⁷⁶ The current international framework rests upon the obligation of states to protect its citizens from all forms of gender-based violence, including domestic violence.

International Law Compliance: The Theory

After our discussion of CEDAW and other international declarations, it is clear that implementation of these international norms has mixed results at best. Simply signing and ratifying an international treaty does not guarantee protection for individuals under its ideals, nor equal implementation. The implementation of international law is ultimately up to state parties at a domestic level. This process itself has been the focus of much debate and theory.

Building on the Boomerang Effect, the "Spiral Model" of human rights change examines the translation of international norms to domestic practice over time.²⁷⁷ It starts with repression of certain rights, followed by denial if a transnational group succeeds in gathering sufficient information of human rights violations to initiate an advocacy process. Third, the rights-violating state uses (low cost) tactical concessions to get the international human rights community to back down. Fourth, states grant human rights norms prescriptive status by signing on or ratifying relevant international treaties and their optional protocols, changing related domestic law, setting up domestic human rights institutions, and referring to human rights norms in state administrative and bureaucratic discourse. Lastly, a state fully integrates the norms into daily

²⁷⁵ Meyersfeld. Introductory Note To The Council Of Europe Convention On Prevention And Combating Violence Against Women And Domestic Violence.

²⁷¹ Risse, Ropp and Sikkink, The Persistent Power Of Human Rights.

²⁷² Chinkin, Addressing Violence Against Women, 471-501.

²⁷³ Meyersfeld. Introductory Note To The Council Of Europe Convention On Prevention And Combating Violence Against Women And Domestic Violence.

²⁷⁴ *Ibid*.

²⁷⁶ Rangita de Silva de Alwis, "Domestic Violence Lawmaking In Asia: Some Innovative Trends In Feminist Lawmaking", *UCLA Pac. Basin Law Journal* 29 (2011): 176.

²⁷⁷ Thomas Risse, Stephen C Ropp and Kathryn Sikkink, *The Persistent Power Of Human Rights*, 1st ed. (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2013).

societal operation. These theories help in thinking about the instruments necessary to improve protections for women against violence.

The theory to explain why a state would move from commitment to compliance is lacking.²⁷⁸ The first goal of convincing government elites, UN officials, donors and journalists about the importance of human rights is the more modest goal of international human rights norms.²⁷⁹ The second and more daunting task is turning that momentum to impact the actions of the millions of civil servants, police force, lawyers, judges and social workers that make up the real compliance of such political discourse.²⁸⁰ For most countries with any political will to combat violence against women, efforts remain within this challenging leap to implement changes on practical, administrative, and budgetary levels.

The literature suggesting that ratification of international treaties has not necessarily led to compliance has grown over the past decade. 281 Simmons (2009) finds that three processes explain a country's movement from commitment to compliance: elite-initiated agenda, litigation, and political mobilization.²⁸² She argues that, for domestic politics of treaty compliance, the most powerful actors are individual citizens and local activist groups empowered by the strong signals and language supplied by human rights treaties. ²⁸³ In other words, local citizens must want the change in norms for themselves to make international treaties fully realized. On the other hand, the legal scholars have argued that the top-down, alongside bottom-up, advocacy efforts are important.²⁸⁴ The authors Kathryn Sikkink and Thomas Risse argue that compliance is generally due either to coercion or changing incentives. Some examples of coercion are the use of force or legal enforcement, and examples of changing incentives are sanctions and rewards. ²⁸⁵ This suggests the regional treaty bodies with an aligned judicial institution could strengthen compliance efforts.²⁸⁶ It also opens the possibility to linking foreign aid and development programs to human rights standard, though this relies on the political will of the donor country. In addition, it suggests that an international treaty body like CEDAW relies on engaged civil society and motivated political officials to implement the changes in practical ways, due to the limited use of the Optional Protocol as a judicial body.

International Law Compliance: The National and Local Level

More specifically, the framing of violence against women as a human rights issue and as an issue relating to gender equality has become more common in international rhetoric, but changing

²⁸¹ Risse, Ropp and Sikkink, The Persistent Power Of Human Rights.

²⁷⁸ Risse, Ropp and Sikkink, The Persistent Power Of Human Rights.

²⁷⁹ Emilie M. Hafner-Burton and James Ron, "Seeing Double", *World Politics* 61, no. 02 (2009): 360-401, doi: 10.1017/s0043887109000136.

²⁸⁰ *Ibid*.

²⁸² Beth A Simmons, *Mobilizing For Human Rights*, 1st ed. (Cambridge; New York, N.Y.: Cambridge university press, 2009).

²⁸⁴ Alison Brysk, "From Above And Below", Comparative Political Studies 26, no. 3 (1993): 259-285, doi: 10.1177/0010414093026003001.

²⁸⁵ Risse, Ropp and Sikkink, The Persistent Power Of Human Rights.

²⁸⁶ Erik Voeten, "Competition And Complementarity Between Global And Regional Human Rights Institutions", *Global Policy* 8, no. 1 (2017): 119-123, doi: 10.1111/1758-5899.12395.

actual state and personal practices has been slow. ²⁸⁷ In her book, *From Global to Grassroots*: The European Union, Transnational Advocacy, and Combating Violence Against Women (2013), Dr. Montoya provides in-depth analysis of various mechanisms that may be used to connect global policy rhetoric to local implementation.²⁸⁸ She finds that in translating international rhetoric into local reality, legislation is often prioritized as a symbolic means of countering norms that support violence against women.²⁸⁹ In addition to policy, it is important to consider enforcement mechanisms, comprehensiveness, resources, and capacity-building.²⁹⁰ Practitioners often have three goals to more effective combat violence against women: protection, prosecution, and prevention (the three P's). 291 292 With the addition of "policy", the Istanbul Convention codifies these 'good practices' into a binding mechanism. The author's analysis includes the type of policy instruments adopted, implementation indicators and programmatic practices, and public attitudes and norms. In conclusion, the author does not believe binding legislation to be the ideal solution to combat violence against women. She believes binding legislation without the necessary capacity-building efforts may be ineffective at best, and harmful at worst. Indeed, states struggle to report on the required metrics of current regional treaties, and any future monitoring body needs to view capacity-building as an integral part of their work. Belem do Para and Istanbul Conventions exemplify the concrete monitoring goals necessary to implement treaty language into local realities. Efforts can continue to implement those regional bodies, and efforts must be made to expand monitoring mechanisms to those regions currently lacking a binding treaty.

An international standard to measure violence against women could help track trends over time, and make cross-country comparisons a possibility. We know that despite the many declarations condemning violence against women, as listed above, it remains an endemic issue across the globe. Concrete capacity-building and implementation standards could help decrease the global prevalence rates of violence against women.

The current international framework to combat violence against women: Conclusions

Our paper seeks to summarize current mechanisms to combat violence against women, and determine if they are sufficient. We find that despite the global and ongoing monitoring of violence against women by the CEDAW Committee and the Human Rights Council, and the complex monitoring bodies within the Americas and in Europe, while opportunities exist for countries to commit themselves to combat violence against women, the available mechanisms are disparate and unequal. In addition, monitoring countries' efforts to combat violence is complex, slow, and cumbersome for many governments. Without sufficient political will, monitoring and implementation rarely occurs. Therefore, ample challenges remain for countries to implement the treaties to which they are already parties. We note that the African Charter

²⁸⁷ Montoya. From global to grassroots.

²⁸⁸ *Ibid*.

²⁸⁹ Ibid.

²⁹⁰ *Ihid*

²⁹¹ The development of the 3Ps can be traced back to the original U.S. Victims of Trafficking and Violence Protection Act of 2000 and is also clearly outlined in the UN Handbook for Legislation on Violence Against Women.

²⁹² Montoya. From global to grassroots.

lacks an ongoing, effective monitoring mechanism, making it practically ineffective; African leaders could look to the Belém do Pará and the Istanbul Convention for inspiration for a monitoring system. In addition, the broad Asian and MENA regions lacks a regional convention and this remains a gap in the international framework.

While implementation challenges persist within current mechanisms, we also determine that current mechanisms are insufficient. Current mechanisms do not provide a globally inclusive definition of violence against women accessible by states and NGOs to utilize in both the measurement of violence against women and to report uniformly on the topic within current reporting procedures. Assessment of CEDAW and UPR reporting mechanisms leads to the conclusion that these mechanisms both are insufficient to currently address violence against women, therefore not all states have access to a robust reporting mechanism that emphasizes both effective treaty implementation and state-level capacity building. Recent developments in regional treaty mechanisms show an increased desire for concrete implementation guidelines for all stakeholders, and show promise in reporting and tracking developments over time. Regional bodies, however, are not easily accessible for all countries. Even more could be done to emphasize a multi-sectoral implementation approach to combat violence against women. Lastly, the need remains to continually increase global buy-in for efforts to combat violence against women. This entails both garnering wider resources for the effort, and also building political will to end violence against women.

Political Feasibility

In our conversations with experts in human rights law and NGOs in the field, we often asked whether or not the current political climate is appropriate and ready for a new treaty specifically to combat violence against women. In addition, we also asked whether or not it was feasible to introduce this issue in international law. One international NGO representative explained that the right moment and adequate political climate may never exist, thus suggesting the time is right to start.²⁹³ She further explained that education and societal values for human rights issues can stem from law, as a message on what is deemed acceptable.²⁹⁴ This suggests that even when the climate for action can seem challenging, establishing legal context can further progress for society.

Here, we explore the political feasibility of pursuing efforts to form a new treaty combating violence against women by comparing the current climate with historical context for other treaties: The Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, and the Convention on the Prohibition of the Use, Stockpiling, Production and Transfer of Anti-Personnel Mines and on Their Destruction. While these treaties cover vastly different topics than our current focus, they provide examples and useful analysis for the process leading to two other recent treaties.

The Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities

²⁹³ Stephanie Willman Bordat, Founding Partner at Mobilising for Rights Associates MRA, interviewed by Lauren Walker Bloem, Alexandra Sevett, and Maram Falk, March 31, 2017, transcript

²⁹⁴ Stephanie Willman Bordat, March 31, 2017.

The UN General Assembly adopted the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD) in December of 2006, opened it for signature in 2007, and the Convention came into force in May 2008.²⁹⁵ 173 states have ratified this convention and are subject to monitoring and review of the Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities.²⁹⁶ This post-millennial history displays a quick-paced treaty process and widespread international buy-in, though it took two years for the twenty signatures necessary in order for the treaty to go into force.²⁹⁷ However, the demonstrative story is that the UN began to focus attention on persons with disabilities and their dignity as it relates to human rights as early as the 1960s, with additional focus from the national and regional levels as well.²⁹⁸ In 1971, the UN adopted the Declaration on the Rights of Mentally Retarded Person and then later the Declaration on the Rights of Disabled Persons in 1975.²⁹⁹ The women's and civil rights movements are credited with drawing international attention to all issues of disadvantaged populations not specifically covered under previous human rights treaties.³⁰⁰

There are parallel histories with the CRPD and CEDAW. For one, the affected populations (persons with disabilities and women, respectively) had not been specifically addressed by previous treaties. Prior to the adoption of CRPD, the member states in the UN General Assembly debated on whether or not an additional, binding treaty specifically addressing the rights of persons with disabilities was even needed, referencing existing UN human rights treaties that guaranteed the rights of individuals regardless of their disability status.³⁰¹ This is a direct parallel to the current debate we aim to address in this paper and a reflection of the greater international debate on combating violence against women, on whether or not a new treaty for violence against women is warranted. As the debates around what eventually became the CRPD continued, the UN General Assembly reached consensus by adopting "Standard Rules on the Equalization of Opportunities for Persons with Disabilities" in 1993, a set of non-binding rules that served as an example for individual countries on dealing with disabilities legislations.³⁰² This experience of persons with disabilities legislation echoes similar early efforts which led to DEVAW, and later the UN Handbook for legislation on violence against women. Additionally, the UN appointed a Special Rapporteur on Human Rights and Disabilities in 1984, tasked with monitoring and reporting on incidents of violations of articles under the conventions. It later appointed the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women in 1994 tasked with a similar role.303

Despite the vehement debate surrounding the decision on whether or not to pursue a specific persons with disabilities convention, the appointment of a Special Rapporteur on this subject

²⁹⁵ "Convention On The Rights Of People With Disabilities", *UN Treaty Collection*, 2008, https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg_no=IV-15&chapter=4&clang=_en. ²⁹⁶ *Ibid*.

²⁹⁷ Ibid

²⁹⁸ Aart Hendriks, "UN Convention On The Rights Of Persons With Disabilities", *European Journal Of Health Law* 14, no. 3 (2007): 273-298, doi: 10.1163/092902707x240620.

³⁰⁰ Hendricks, UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities. 274.

³⁰¹ Hendricks, UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities. 275.

³⁰² Ibid.

³⁰³ *Ibid*.

instigated the creation of the convention. According to Dr. Aart Hendriks, a Professor of Health Law at the University of Leiden in the Netherlands, the appointment of former Swedish Minister of Social Affairs Bengt Lindqvist as Special Rapporteur on Human Rights and Disabilities "was instrumental in reconsidering the need for the adoption of a legal binding document on the rights of people with disabilities." The spearheading drive by a Special Rapporteur may not be necessary, however, if the driving force for a new convention is carried forth by another state actor, as will be explained later in this section. The UN General Assembly then created an Ad-Hoc Committee to determine the feasibility and need of a new convention. The Member States that composed the Ad-Hoc Committee were divided on the need for a new convention, as the UN General Assembly was prior to the establishment of the Special Rapporteur. This led to the creation of the Working Group in 2003, tasked with drafting the text of a convention. The Working Group isolated itself from the global debate and committed itself to the drafting process. Made up of motivated government officials and NGO representatives, their efforts led to a final draft of the convention by August 2006.

This evolution of this process is demonstrative of the political will required within an intergovernmental organization to create cohesion and inspiration for a new convention. The manner in which CRPD came about parallels the early process of the international community's attention to the issue of violence against women in that it formed a declaration, debated the issue for a new convention, and appointed a Special Rapporteur. The two issues differ in their international attention in that DEVAW has not yet lead to a new convention whereas the Declaration on the Rights of Disabled Persons influenced the development of the CRPD. Also, the current Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences has not yet been a supporter of a new treaty on the issue, though the previous Special Rapporteur was in favor of a new treaty.

The Convention on the Prohibition of the Use, Stockpiling, Production and Transfer of Anti-Personnel Mines and on Their Destruction (Ottawa Convention)

Another past process examined to compare to the potential for a new treaty on violence against women is the The Convention on the Prohibition of the Use, Stockpiling, Production and Transfer of Anti-Personnel Mines and on Their Destruction (Ottawa Convention). The Ottawa Convention is an example of a contrasting approach to the previously discussed CRPD. It was a "bottom- up" approach in which frontline NGOs, health professionals, and civil society were the instigators of an international process, ultimately led by Canada, to create the Ottawa Convention to ban landmines. ³⁰⁷ In the 1970s, the NGO the International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC) began to promote the need for the elimination of the use of landmines by displaying the destruction they caused to human life. ³⁰⁸ On a visit to Central America in the 1980s, US Senator

³⁰⁴ Hendricks, UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities. 275.

³⁰⁵ *Ibid*.

³⁰⁶ Ibid.

³⁰⁷ K Anderson, "The Ottawa Convention Banning Landmines, The Role Of International Non-Governmental Organizations And The Idea Of International Civil Society", European Journal Of International Law 11, no. 1 (2000): 91-120, doi: 10.1093/ejil/11.1.91.

³⁰⁸ John English, "The Ottawa Convention On Anti-Personnel Landmines", *Oxfordhandbooks.Com*, 2017, http://www.oxfordhandbooks.com/view/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780199588862.001.0001/oxfordhb-9780199588862-e-45.

Patrick Leahy of Vermont encountered a victim to a landmine and immediately took up the cause to ban the use of such weapons.³⁰⁹ His support for this cause inspired the NGOs Vietnam Veterans of America Foundation (VVAF) and Medico International (MI) to also act upon the issue. They partnered with Jody Williams, a Vermont citizen, to work on their behalf and to build a collaborative NGO network that would work on establishing a convention banning landmines.³¹⁰ Williams created the International Campaign to Ban Landmines (ICBL), a coalition of more than 100 NGOs that worked towards the drafting of the convention. Additionally, Williams established a partnership with Senator Leahy, who then pushed for US Congressional approval of a law to ban the export of the weapons.³¹¹

Despite the ICBL and Senator Leahy's efforts, the US did not support a landmine treaty. Canada progressed the cause by calling for a conference in Ottawa in 1996 to discuss drafting of a landmine treaty. Leading up to this conference, the cause acquired financial support from multiple governments. At the conference, NGOs and government officials worked together but in friction, not yet used to co-existing in diplomatic spaces. The conference ended with the Minister of Foreign Affairs of Canada, Lloyd Axworthy calling for another conference for the following year (1997) where member states were to sign a final draft of the convention. This was a bold move, to call for the drafting of a treaty and building government support for the treaty in one year, and many people believed he would not succeed.

The 1997 Ottawa Conference was preceded by a series of preparatory meetings to ensure that the friction experienced in the 1996 Conference did not inhibit success. NGOs pursued building political will by working with states that supported their cause. Also, notable figures, like then-Secretary General of the UN Kofi Annan and Princess Diana of the United Kingdom, promoted a cross-hemisphere support for this ban. This publicity engaged the general public, especially those in Western countries who would otherwise not experience the ramifications of landmine victimhood, into supporting the eventual convention. The collaboration between NGOs and government officials moved this cause from initial proposal for a convention banning antipersonnel mines to a formal treaty with 122 signatories in just over a year.

This collaborative exercise, which became known as the Ottawa Process, exemplifies the successes that are possible from using the "bottom-up" grassroots approach driven by passionate NGOs. While landmines may be considered easier to eradicate than violence against women, and less contentious, this process provides a blueprint for NGO and government collaboration to create a new treaty.

The Current Climate for A Convention to Combat Violence Against Women: Conclusions

³¹⁰ *Ibid*.

³⁰⁹ *Ibid*.

³¹¹ *Ibid*.

³¹² *Ibid*

³¹³ English. The Ottawa Convention On Anti-Personnel Landmines.

³¹⁴ *Ibid*.

³¹⁵ Lloyd Axworthy, "The Political Actors: President, Prime Minister, And Minister Of Foreign Affairs", accessed 21 April 2017, http://www.oxfordhandbooks.com/view/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780199588862.001.0001/oxfordhb-9780199588862-e-5.

These two treaties demonstrate different approaches, with CPRD being more "top-down" and the Ottawa Process more "bottom-up". Nevertheless, the two processes ended with the same result, a new binding international treaty. We highlight four key factors for comparison across these two treaties, and then apply those four criteria to the current context for a new treaty on violence against women. Our criteria for current climate potentially leading to a new treaty are (1) a UN declaration on the issue, (2) international engagement, (3) non-State/NGO actors, and (4) State actor(s).

See Appendix G for a visual representation of the comparisons between political climate for CRPD, the Ottawa Treaty, and a new treaty on violence against women.

In our analysis of historical context, first, the CRPD began with a UN Declaration, and the Ottawa Treaty did not. This is therefore a useful, but not necessary, requirement. Second, international engagement was a key factor in both treaties, with many actors talking about the issue at high levels of the government and UN, and in ongoing conferences. Third, NGO involvement is evident in both examples. NGOs held the role of promoting the effects that the lack of a treaty had on the key target groups, building consensus across multi-state actors and within different countries, aiding in the drafting of the text of the convention, and gaining widespread publicity for the cause. Fourth, the engagement of NGOs with state actors supported continued progress in the face of heavy debate on the need and feasibility for new conventions. A state official played a driving role for the international political community to be attentive to the NGO efforts and give credence to the importance of the issue. Essentially, the state officials (the Special Rapporteur of Human Rights and Disabilities and the US Senator and Canadian Foreign Minister in our examples) translated the needs and demand of NGOs into the political will of the international political community.

Next, we examine the current context for a new treaty on violence against women by applying these same four criteria. First, within the context of violence against women, DEVAW set the precedent within the UN system and provides a starting place for the issue. For CRPD a Declaration quickly moved into becoming a treaty, though this was not the case for DEVAW. Second, we see international engagement on the issue at multiple levels we have outlined above. This includes the Beijing Conference and CSW reports, as well as in CEDAW and UPR reporting. Third, we see an extensive effort by NGOs to create a convention to combat violence against women. Every Woman, Everywhere, an NGO coalition of over 400 organizations representing more than 100 countries across the world, is building support to demonstrate the need for a new convention.³¹⁶ The network also includes over 1000 individual women's rights activists and scholars. Their movement is comparable to the Ottawa Process, with an international NGO desire and initiation leading to a new convention. The ongoing activity of this NGO coalition is an important development for our analysis. Fourth, the movement does not yet have a clear State actor champion for the issue of violence against women. The Ottawa Process leaned heavily on Foreign Minister Lloyd Axworthy to push NGO efforts into the UN system. Our research suggests this requirement is not yet fulfilled in order for the NGO initiative to be

³¹⁶ [Interview 31] in discussion with the authors (April 18, 2017).

successful. Rather, we observe an environment of friction and debate on the issue at high, UN levels. While Special Rapporteur Šimonović has called for submissions on the issue, her intentions and purpose for this information are unclear. The majority of the submission responses published on the UN Special Rapporteur website do not feel that a new convention should be pursued. Each responding organization did agree that the issue deserved attention and continued progress, and in addition, the published submissions on the website are not the complete list of submissions received for this call. Therefore we conclude there is not a clear State actor to champion the issue of violence against women at this time like there was in the Ottawa Process. This remains the largest need for the viability of a new treaty at the international level.

Though there are many challenges to the feasibility of a new treaty at this time, including the political climate in some countries, the experience of the Ottawa Treaty and CPRD demonstrate that the combination of NGO drive and the engagement of a state actor can create the energy necessary to overcome seemingly insurmountable resistance. The need remains for a strong link between the growing NGO effort and the international political community, and alignment of the drive and passion to pursue a new convention between these entities.

Arguments for and against a new treaty on violence against women

Arguments against a new treaty

Various stakeholders that we spoke with, and sources that we read, suggested a new treaty on violence against women would hinder current efforts and misuse scarce resources currently allocated to combat the issue. We outline their various lines of argument below, by highlighting five main points. They are that (1) CEDAW is a sufficient international treaty to combat violence against women, (2) regional treaties are strong and should be the focus of efforts and resources rather than a new international treaty, (3) soft law and guidelines already exist for states with the political will to pursue them, (4) cultural and social norms are the main cause of violence against women and a new international treaty does not change minds and hearts, and (5) implementation of current mechanisms is the main challenge and again, a new international treaty is not the right mechanism to solve this problem.

(1) CEDAW is sufficient

The Optional Protocol under CEDAW expanded the Committee's mandate in that they can be considered a "quasi-judicial body". ³¹⁹ As such, it can be said that the Committee offers an authoritative interpretation of State parties' obligations under the treaty. This suggests that the Committee's General Recommendations, for all practical purposes, are a part of the Committee's

³¹⁷ "OHCHR | Call For Submissions On The Adequacy Of The International Legal Framework", *Ohchr.Org*, 2017, http://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Women/SRWomen/Pages/InternationalLegalFramework.aspx. http://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Women/SRWomen/Pages/InternationalLegalFramework.aspx

³¹⁸ Authors' note: The submissions to the Special Rapporteur's call that are published on the UN OHCHR website do not reflect the total number of submissions made in response to the call. We have found additional submissions from NGOs through an extensive internet search. This presents a challenge in confirming the total amount of submissions made and which organizations and/or individuals submitted responses.

³¹⁹ Šimonović. Global and regional standards on violence against women. 590-606.

mandate and are considered as enforceable as the rest of the Treaty. This also indicates that the current international system already contains a global monitoring body to combat violence against women. General Recommendation 19 undoubtedly serves as the key to better understand the application of CEDAW on violence against women as a form of discrimination.³²⁰ In addition to CEDAW, the UPR process, and other human rights treaties function as "living" human rights instruments that are continuously and systematically evolving through their application and interpretation by their respective treaty bodies.³²¹

Aa an important part of its reporting process, the CEDAW Committee takes into consideration NGO shadow reports. These are reports on the state of discrimination against women compiled by non-government entities and practitioners, and they provide the CEDAW Committee with a fuller picture of reality than simply relying on official government reports. In the case of one Eastern European country, about "95% of what shadow reports submitted were in the final recommendations by the Committee". For NGO's on the ground, "to have this body exist and point out strengths and weaknesses of a government is really helpful, like a barometer". However, the Committee cannot sanction a country, it stays on paper, and so it is not as strong as it could be. A logical conclusion here is that, NGOs should be aware that the Committee is actively reporting on violence against women, and that states are accepting the validity of those recommendations. If NGOs supply information on these issues in shadow reports, the Committee will likely included them into recommendations for their country.

The CEDAW Committee warns that states are already cutting budgets and programs to combat violence against women on the ground, and that a new treaty reporting mechanism may take resources from where they could be more effective.³²⁶ Organizations that serve women and children affected by violence against women are strained in their resources and, in some countries, may be inherently at risk due to ideological differences with governments.³²⁷ Diverting resources to support a new treaty then becomes counterproductive. This does assume a finite amount of resources for women's human rights.

Even in the absence of a comprehensive treaty, state and institutional practice demonstrates the acceptance of international legal obligations with respect to the elimination of violence against women.³²⁸ The CEDAW Committee believes a new treaty could, in fact, further fragment global efforts to combat violence against women, as well as burden states.³²⁹ More specifically, since the adoption of GR19, in the Committee's nearly six hundred concluding observations, most

³²⁰ *Ibid*.

³²¹ *Ibid*.

³²² Mary (Maro) Matosian, Executive Director of Women's Support Center NGO -Armenia, interviewed by Maram Falk and Lauren Walker Bloem, March 21, 2017, transcript.

³²³ *Ibid*.

³²⁴ *Ibid*.

³²⁵ The authors recommend looking for Dr. Cosette Cramer's forthcoming article on CEDAW reporting and violence against women.

³²⁶ CEDAW Committee. Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women, OHCHR. 2016. Accessed (12 April 2017)

³²⁷ Anonymous (NGO serving European Region), in discussion with the authors, April, 11, 2017.

³²⁸ Chinkin, Addressing Violence Against Women, 471-501.

³²⁹ CEDAW Committee. Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women, OHCHR. 2016. Accessed (12 April 2017)

refer explicitly to gender-based violence against women.³³⁰ In addition, there are courts in some states that have referred to CEDAW and other instruments in reaching their decisions on issues relating to violence against women.³³¹

(2) Regional treaties should be the current focus

In addition to CEDAW's reporting mechanisms, regional bodies specifically dealing with violence against women have grown in number and in their detail for enforcement mechanism over the past two decades. In their response to the Special Rapporteur's call for submission on the issue of a new treaty, the ASEAN Intergovernmental Commission on Human Rights (AICHR), Women Against Violence Europe (WAVE), and MESECVI, all regional bodies, stated that they do not believe in the need for a new binding treaty, but do mention a new Optional Protocol on eliminating violence against women could be helpful as a supplementary instrument to reinforce and promote what is already established in CEDAW. 332 These regional bodies all desire a strengthening of regional efforts, and they see an Optional Protocol as a way to establish obligation on state parties to enact legislation on violence against women, without necessarily weakening those regional treaties.³³³ Interestingly, some actors are for a new Optional Protocol to CEDAW, but against a new, separate treaty. Therefore, their arguments seem to focus on maintaining violence against women as an issue within CEDAW, and not creating a separate entity that would require new resources and reporting bodies. Academic experts specialized in human rights argue that an Optional Protocol demands nearly the same energies as a new treaty and should be viewed with the same concerns as to consensus, time, and resources as a new treaty. 334 The ASEAN Commission on the Promotion and Protection of the Rights of Women and Children (ACWC) argues that a new treaty would compete for resources and burden governments on top of the overlapping treaty mechanisms already in place.³³⁵ Both the ACWC and the ASEAN Intergovernmental Commission on Human Rights (AICHR) believe there is currently a gap in regional mechanisms available for monitoring violence against women; however, the ASEAN Regional Plan of Action on the Elimination of Violence Against Women (RPA-EVAW) will help to combat that gap.³³⁶

(3) Soft law and guidelines exist for states with the political will to use them Most importantly, soft law and guidelines, alongside these existing regional tools, can be effective if political will exists in a given country. It is hard to determine if international laws prompt countries to write domestic legislation, or rather if countries with a willingness to write domestic legislation are the ones willing to ratify the treaty. The UN Handbook for Legislation

³³⁰ CEDAW Committee. Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women, OHCHR. 2016. Accessed (12 April 2017)

³³¹ Hellum and Sinding Aasen, eds. Women's human right: CEDAW in international, regional and national law.

³³² ASEAN Intergovernmental Commission on Human Rights (AICHR); WAVE; MESECVI. Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women, OHCHR. 2016. Accessed (12 April 2017)

³³³ ASEAN Intergovernmental Commission on Human Rights MESECVI. Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women, OHCHR. 2016. Accessed (12 April 2017)

³³⁴ Marsha Freeman, Senior Fellow at the University of Minnesota Human Rights Center, interviewed by Alexandra Sevett, April 6, 2017, transcript.

³³⁵ ASEAN Commission on the Promotion and Protection of the Rights of Women and Children (ACWC). Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women, OHCHR. 2016. Accessed (12 April 2017)

³³⁶ ACWC and AICHR. Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women, OHCHR. 2016. Accessed (12 April 2017)

on Violence Against Women, for example, provides extensive direction for states desiring new legislation on the issue.

For example, one Eastern European country is currently advocating for a domestic violence law that is in compliance with the Istanbul Convention, and the government wants their domestic legislation in order before ratifying Istanbul. In this particular case, pressure from the EU provided an incentive to their government to consider ratifying Istanbul. Without that regional pressure, other countries may not feel pressure to ratify a new treaty. Another MENA-region advocate also agreed that without a quid pro quo agreement, like entry into the EU, it was unlikely her country would join the Istanbul Convention. A country needs the political will to implement the treaty obligations for it to be useful; a new treaty does not necessarily create the political will to implement it. For example, the review of the implementation of the Beijing Platform for Action (E/CN.6/2015/3, pars. 120-139) indicates that most States parties have improved their legal and policy measures to address diverse forms of gender-based violence against women, suggesting the soft law guidelines within Beijing have led to concrete reforms. It is important to note that many other factors, outside of the Beijing Platform, could also have caused this change in legislation.

A women's human rights activist in the MENA region also emphasized the importance of political will to change local laws. She said, "In an Arab country, if you touch women's rights, you touch the whole society. Secular or Islamic parties are alike. When activists touch patriarchal system, especially in the home, they do not want to make change. That is why there is no political will in violence". This suggests a new treaty is not going to change government and society's mind, any more than current soft law efforts.

In summary, soft law and guidelines already exist to improve state's domestic legislation regardless of the existence of a new treaty. Grassroots efforts to better utilize existing soft laws and guidelines, and increase political will to implement those guidelines, may be a better use of resources.

(4) Cultural and social norms are the main cause of violence against women

A former U.S. State Department representative to the CSW argued that while treaties do put issues on the national agenda, and they are important, it is possible a new treaty is not the most useful mechanism to fight violence against women.³⁴¹ She recommends instead a "how-to" book, outlining steps a country can take to fight violence against women. A lot of this debate

³³⁷ Mary (Maro) Matosian, Executive Director of Women's Support Center NGO -Armenia, interviewed by Maram Falk and Lauren Walker Bloem, March 21, 2017, transcript.

³³⁸ Stephanie Willman Bordat, Founding Partner at Mobilising for Rights Associates MRA, interviewed by Lauren Walker Bloem, Alexandra Sevett, and Maram Falk, March 31, 2017, transcript.

³³⁹Mary (Maro) Matosian, Executive Director of Women's Support Center NGO -Armenia, interviewed by Maram Falk and Lauren Walker Bloem, March 21, 2017, transcript.

³⁴⁰ [Interview 29]. With Lauren Walker Bloem, April 20, 2017.

³⁴¹ Sharon Kotok, Retired Officer in Charge of International Women's Programs, U.S. State Department, interviewed by Maram Falk, April 3, 2017, transcript.

³⁴² There is a UN Handbook for legislation on violence against women that provides direction on establishing national laws and implementation of first response programs. However, the handbook refrains from providing best practices tools on how to train officials and first responders and does not address forms of violence that extend beyond physical and sexual violence.

centers on what is seen as the root cause of this widespread issue. For her, violence against women stems from women's status as a second class citizen, women's inequality before the law, and a lack of economic empowerment that leaves many women dependent on an abusive relationship for survival. Those issues, she argues, would not be directly tackled via the mechanism of a new treaty. Instead, she would require funding for new foreign assistance programs, trainings about women's equality, and working closely with religious leaders, political leaders, and NGOs. Another women's rights activist in the MENA region also proposes linking human rights with hard resources, like IMF and World Bank foreign aid.³⁴³ She believes a new treaty is not the correct mechanism for change because important countries will not sign (like the U.S.), and also because the UN cannot do anything concrete, they are bureaucrats and not activists. They have to work with governments and so they are less willing and able to influence them.³⁴⁴ Focusing on foreign aid might help countries to implement the laws if they were required to build shelters, train police, and more. 345 This activist and her staff have the debate whether to change hearts and minds, or not. They have decided, in the absence of much time or resource, to advocate to reallocate resources where it will impact the government, and by extension change laws. She does believe laws may eventually in turn change social norms and hearts.

The U.S., for example, has not ratified CEDAW under the stance that ratification is in direct opposition to national federalism, a reason often cited for not signing or ratifying other UN treaties. In addition, domestic politics often influence the viability of U.S. ratification of international treaties. The U.S. argues that it ensures freedoms of women above and beyond those explicitly referenced in CEDAW, unlike member-states that have signed CEDAW and do not ensure such freedoms, like Saudi Arabia. The authors note that comparing practices in the U.S. to Saudi Arabia does not mean the U.S. has met an appropriate standard in effort and law. The U.S. passed the Violence Against Women Act (VAWA) of 1994 which provides critical funding for services and programs to held victims of violence.³⁴⁷

In summary, those advocating for cultural and social norms change believe this is the best avenue to address the issue of violence against women. While they think laws might also change hearts and minds, they emphasize the need for cultural readiness for laws to make a real difference.

(5) Implementation of current mechanisms is the main challenge

In the absence of a new treaty, studies on best practices suggest there are proven ways to effectively reduce violence against women.³⁴⁸ These include challenging social norms that support male authority and control over women and condone violence against women, reducing

³⁴³ [Interview 29]. With Lauren Walker Bloem, April 20, 2017.

³⁴⁴ *Ibid*.

³⁴⁵ *Ibid*.

³⁴⁶Sharon Kotok, Retired Officer in Charge of International Women's Programs, U.S. State Department, interviewed by Maram Falk, April 3, 2017, transcript.

³⁴⁷"National Network To End Domestic Violence | Violence Against Women Act", *Nnedv.Org*, accessed 10 April 2017, http://nnedv.org/policy/issues/vawa.html.

³⁴⁸ Global And Regional Estimates Of Violence Against Women: Prevalence And Health Effects Of Intimate Partner Violence And Non-Partner Sexual Violence (World Health Organization, 2013).

levels of childhood exposure to violence, reforming discriminatory family law, strengthening women's economic and legal rights, and eliminating gender inequalities in access to formal wage employment and secondary education.³⁴⁹ For example, grassroots efforts in Brazil and South Africa are challenging social norms through education and outreach, by influencing male youth through male feminists, in partnership with women and girls. They instruct their pupils away from negative masculinity traits through education and exposure of women's roles and contributions to society.³⁵⁰ It is unlikely that a new treaty would be the best tool to implement such programs.

Implementation of current treaty obligations is not perfect; however, a new treaty would not directly improve the situation for implementing current obligations. States currently make different levels of progress in the implementation of treaty obligations, depending on the level of authority of implementing mechanisms, the available resources to the justice system, the capacity of law enforcement, and judicial and government agencies desire and capabilities to pursue cases to their final conclusion. All of these challenges would be best addressed from a local or national approach.

For example, one Eastern European country has ratified CEDAW, but domestic politics has prevented any comprehensive law on eliminating discrimination against women.³⁵² Thus, no substantive outcome has resulted from ratifying CEDAW as of yet. There may be the high-level political will to sign on to international treaties, but until a country is socially ready to implement an anti-discrimination law, it will not work. If important stakeholders do not believe in the law and do not understand it, then implementation is going to be challenging, or nearly impossible.³⁵³ To be more effective in future endeavors, along with ratifying treaties, global efforts could increase trainings to equip stakeholders, to train a percentage of the Ministers of Justice, Ministry of Social Affairs, the Ministry of Education and Health.³⁵⁴ These decision-makers need intensive trainings geared towards a change in attitude to combat the discrimination, racism, prejudice, and myths circulating in society, if they are to fully enforce even the best written law.³⁵⁵

The CEDAW Committee's mandate and increasingly strong regional treaties complement each other.³⁵⁶ Violence against women as an issue needs to be housed within the CEDAW framework, but to really make a difference, countries need specific multisectoral mechanisms about how to implement the law on the ground.³⁵⁷ Recent regional mechanisms increasingly provide that level of specificity, outcomes measures, and capacity building for states and officials. For example,

³⁴⁹ Global And Regional Estimates Of Violence Against Women: Prevalence And Health Effects Of Intimate Partner Violence And Non-Partner Sexual Violence.

³⁵⁰"Program H - Promundo - EN", *Promundo - EN*, last modified 2017, accessed May 8, 2017, http://promundoglobal.org/programs/program-h/.

³⁵¹ UN Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner, ASEAN Commission on the Promotion and Protection of the Rights of Women and Children (ACWC). Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women. 2016. Accessed 12 April 2017)

³⁵² Mary (Maro) Matosian, Executive Director of Women's Support Center NGO -Armenia, interviewed by Maram Falk and Lauren Walker Bloem, March 21, 2017, transcript.

³⁵³ *Ibid*.

³⁵⁴ *Ibid*.

³⁵⁵ *Ibid*.

³⁵⁶ *Ibid*.

³⁵⁷ *Ibid*.

within any given country, it is important to look at what a social worker does, and what a policeman does - each has separate roles and responsibilities. Some countries have social workers working for a municipality, while for other countries do not. The institutional setting within which a country implements laws needs to be considered, and people within those institutions need to be trained accordingly.³⁵⁸

In summary, those opposed believe a new treaty in itself will not change minds and attitudes, but rather believe countries need the political and social will to change from within. Given CEDAW's current reporting mechanism that includes violence against women, and a growing number of regional treaties, there are places where countries can commit themselves to combat violence against women if the political will exists. Furthermore, global efforts and resources can increasingly equip stakeholders to implement treaty obligations and laws that already exist before we can know if the current system is sufficient to combat violence against women.

Arguments for a new treaty

On the other hand, various stakeholders we spoke with and articles we read advocate for the need for a new, global, binding treaty on violence against women. We outline their arguments here, which can be grouped into five themes that oppose the arguments listed, above. They are, (1) CEDAW is *inadequate* for the scope and nuance of violence against women, (2) soft law efforts are *insufficient*, (3) regional efforts have shown progress but are *not globally accessible*, (4) *impunity* (and not only social norms) is the main root cause of violence against women, and (5) implementation of current mechanisms remain a challenge and this merely suggests *how* a new treaty needs to be developed, it does not presuppose the ineffectiveness of a new treaty.

(1) CEDAW is inadequate

The International Human Rights Clinic at Santa Clara University, in their response to the Special Rapporteur on the need for a new treaty, argue a new treaty is needed because, "CEDAW does not mention the words "rape," "assault," or even "violence," and therefore provides an inadequate legal framework to protect, defend, and guarantee women and girls the right to a life free from gender-based violence". It is a fundamental problem that violence against women is currently only interpreted into a convention, based on general recommendations. In other words, a legal framework that relies on creative interpretations of more general human rights law is inadequate to address the nuance and specificity required to combat violence against women. This results in the lack of an explicit definition of violence against women within CEDAW, as well as a lack of a clear definition of state's obligations.

³⁵⁹ International Human Rights Clinic, Santa Clara University School of Law. Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women, OHCHR. 2016. (Accessed 12 April 2017)

³⁶¹ [Interview 31] interviewed by Lauren Walker Bloem, Alexandra Sevett, and Maram Falk, April 15, 2017, transcript.

³⁵⁸ *Ibid*.

³⁶⁰ Stephanie Willman Bordat, Founding Partner at Mobilising for Rights Associates MRA, interviewed by Lauren Walker Bloem, Alexandra Sevett, and Maram Falk, March 31, 2017, transcript.

³⁶² International Human Rights Clinic, Santa Clara University School of Law. Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women, OHCHR. 2016. (Accessed 12 April 2017)

³⁶³ Stephanie Willman Bordat, Founding Partner at Mobilising for Rights Associates MRA, interviewed by Lauren Walker Bloem, Alexandra Sevett, and Maram Falk, March 31, 2017, transcript

³⁶⁴ [Interview 31] interviewed by Lauren Walker Bloem, Alexandra Sevett, and Maram Falk, April 15, 2017, transcript.

Some argue that conflating violence against women and discrimination against women results in inadequate or incomplete description of the legal concept of violence against women as its own human rights violation.³⁶⁵ Currently, the only avenue for individual complaints is the Optional Protocol and specifically only residents from states that have signed on to the Optional Protocol can bring complaints to the CEDAW Committee. 366 In addition, individual complaintants must first exhaust all domestic remedies, and few cases have the resources to proceed to a judicial decision at the UN level.³⁶⁷ Instead, a specific monitoring body with expertise in gender-based violence would be better situated to serve victims of violence, especially if it focused on trying specific cases. ³⁶⁸ Furthermore, those against a new treaty often cite that the CEDAW Optional Protocol provides the needed mechanisms by granting monitoring and reporting authority to the Committee. However, the Optional Protocol also provides an avenue of relinquishment for this authority through an "opt-out" clause in which States Party can choose to not acknowledge the Committee's added responsibility. 369 In addition, there is insufficient dialogue within the broad mandates of these legally binding mechanisms specifically on violence against women, and insufficient assessment of State parties' responses. This issue has recently been addressed by the CEDAW Committee by providing two-year follow-ups for States in order to follow up on the implementation of recommendations.³⁷⁰ This could either make the CEDAW Committee more effective, or it could further exacerbate the time and resource constraints of the Committee as they examine State party reports.³⁷¹ Important to reiterate, violence against women is only one item within many forms of discrimination addressed by the CEDAW committee in their reporting, though it is included in most of the committee's reports.

Some states have ratified CEDAW without reservations and yet violence against women, persist. The "Nordic Paradox" is an example of this phenomenon, occurring in Northern European states. The "Nordic Paradox, women experience disproportionately high rates of domestic violence from intimate partners, despite relatively high equality and freedoms under the law. This paradox demonstrates that the issue of violence against women is not exclusively persistent for non-Western states which have no underlying mechanism to address violence or even discrimination against women. Challenges remain in enforcing CEDAW broadly in many countries, and especially with regards to violence against women, which remains a widespread problem in every corner of the world.

(2) Soft law efforts are insufficient

³⁶⁵ International Human Rights Clinic, Santa Clara University School of Law. Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women, OHCHR. 2016. (Accessed 12 April 2017)

³⁶⁶Stephanie Willman Bordat, Founding Partner at Mobilising for Rights Associates MRA, interviewed by Lauren Walker Bloem, Alexandra Sevett, and Maram Falk, March 31, 2017, transcript

³⁶⁷ International Human Rights Clinic, Santa Clara University School of Law. Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women, OHCHR. 2016. (Accessed 12 April 2017)

³⁶⁸ International Human Rights Clinic, Santa Clara University School of Law. Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women, OHCHR. 2016. (Accessed 12 April 2017).

 $^{^{\}rm 370}$ Šimonović. Global And Regional Standards On Violence Against Women.

³⁷¹ A/HRC/26/38

³⁷²Enrique Gracia and Juan Merlo, "Intimate Partner Violence Against Women And The Nordic Paradox", *Social Science & Medicine* 157 (2016): 27-30, doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2016.03.040.

In addition to CEDAW addressing violence against women, our paper examined various soft law efforts to combat violence against women. There has been an inconsistent approach to violence against women across regional systems, and through soft law instruments like DEVAW.³⁷⁴ Soft law helps to inform norm development and expansion, but lacks monitoring and reporting mechanisms, as well as lacks measurable goals.³⁷⁵ CEDAW and regional instruments, as well as soft law, provide a *foundation* for a new comprehensive, legally binding treaty, but are insufficient by themselves.³⁷⁶ Soft law merely indicates aspiration and political consensus.³⁷⁷

On a practical level a new treaty could provide the means through which global action on violence against women could occur, above and beyond current soft law efforts.³⁷⁸ Important to note, a new treaty will not create the concrete changes needed to combat violence against women on the national and local level automatically. The benefit of a new treaty is that it would require formal language to the issue of violence against women and the accompanying mechanism for implementation into individual nations' laws and practice.

(3) Regional efforts are not globally accessible

Regional Conventions - like the Istanbul Convention and the Belém do Pará - attempt to fill in some of these reporting and normative gaps. The School of Law, Queen's University, Belfast, in their submission to the Special Rapporteur on the need for a new treaty also argue that there are gaps in the current international and regional legal framework, and that therefore, a new treaty is the best solution.³⁷⁹ Rashida Manjoo, the former Special Rapporteur on violence against women, argues that regional treaties themselves do not fill in missing normative framework gaps at the global level.³⁸⁰ The Special Rapporteur continues that despite the specificity of regional treaty instruments, there is no consensus definition between regional treaties, and this demonstrates the need for a universal legally binding instrument on violence against women at the United Nations level.³⁸¹ It should be noted that the Istanbul Convention and the ASEAN RAP were both established after Manjoo's tenure, so she was not including those regional developments in her analysis. We do not know definitively if they would change her analysis, but we note that they still lack a consensus definition of violence against women. One women's rights advocate mentioned that while she would love for her country to sign the Istanbul Convention, and it would be helpful, her country will not likely sign it because it is perceived to be Western.³⁸²

(4) Impunity is the main root cause of violence against women

International treaties and law can be a tool for NGOs on the ground to push for better laws, and the full implementation of laws. The Director of an NGO in Morocco said she strongly believes in the need for a new, international treaty on violence against women. She views total impunity

³⁷⁴ Brunger and Dowds, Call For Submissions

³⁷⁵ *Ibid*.

³⁷⁶ Ibid.

³⁷⁷ Christine Chinkin, "Violence Against Women: The International Legal Response", *Gender & Development* 3, no. 2 (1995): 23-28, doi:10.1080/741921810.

³⁷⁸ Brunger and Dowds, Call For Submissions

³⁷⁹ *Ibid*.

³⁸⁰ A/HRC/26/38

³⁸¹ A/HRC/26/38

³⁸² [Interview 29]. With Lauren Walker Bloem, April 20, 2017.

as the major issue. She outlines three forms of impunity:³⁸³

- 1. Impunity encompasses peoples' cultures, beliefs, behaviors, values, both related to women and the value of women, as well as the fact that we tend to excuse boys and men for anything that they do. There is no accountability for those actions.
- 2. A structural aspect feeds into and reflects the cultural impunity. There is a lack of structures and services for women victims of violence to receive justice, to escape situations, to be compensated, to thoroughly investigate, prosecute, rehabilitate, or provide education to the offenders or possible offenders.
- 3. And then, third, based on the textual level of the law, there is impunity written into the law for acts of violence against women. So impunity infiltrates all the three different elements of social change.

An international treaty on violence against women would send a very clear message that the world will not tolerate violence against women.³⁸⁴ The Special Rapporteur on the Rights of Women in Africa, Lucy Asuagbor, states, "the attention that a global violence against women treaty would draw is the momentum that would trigger this mode of influence thereby forcing states to espouse higher ideals in matters of violence against women."385 Ending impunity is a crucial step to ending violence against women, and a new treaty could give advocates a tool they need for accountability as well as for state actors to implement laws.

(5) Implementation of current mechanisms has been insufficient to date, suggesting the need for a new treaty that is implementation-focused, concrete and multi-sectoral

We read about and heard from advocates that acknowledge on-the-ground implementation challenges and also believe in the need for a new treaty. They emphasize a new treaty needs to have global consensus, concrete implementation steps for stakeholders, a multi-sectoral approach, and a binding treaty mechanism. ³⁸⁶ NGOs and practitioners on the ground need one central location for guidance on combating violence against women.³⁸⁷ This new treaty body would fill in gaps we found within CEDAW and regional bodies, and address the issue of impunity. A new treaty would not only energize the longstanding discussion on violence against women, it would essentially elevate the priority of the issue in its own right independently from all other issues of human rights. It could push the conversation forwards to include best practices, standards, and global consensus about what next steps should be and what government obligations are.³⁸⁸

The NGO coalition Everywoman Every Where, actively takes this stance. It emphasizes the need to fill the gap between UN work, frontline practitioners, and survivor experiences.³⁸⁹ It also emphasizes the need for implementation to be an integral part of drafting the treaty, and not

³⁸³ Stephanie Willman Bordat, Founding Partner at Mobilising for Rights Associates MRA, interviewed by Lauren Walker Bloem, Alexandra Sevett, and Maram Falk, March 31, 2017, transcript

³⁸⁴ Brunger and Dowds, Call For Submissions

³⁸⁵ Special Rapporteur On The Rights Of Women In Africa Submission To The Special Rapporteur On Violence Against Women

^{386 [}Interview 31] interviewed by Lauren Walker Bloem, Alexandra Sevett, and Maram Falk, April 15, 2017, transcript.

³⁸⁷ [Interview 31] interviewed by Lauren Walker Bloem, Alexandra Sevett, and Maram Falk, April 15, 2017, transcript.

³⁸⁸ Stephanie Willman Bordat, Founding Partner at Mobilising for Rights Associates MRA, interviewed by Lauren Walker Bloem, Alexandra Sevett, and Maram Falk, March 31, 2017, transcript.

^{389 [}Interview 31] interviewed by Lauren Walker Bloem, Alexandra Sevett, and Maram Falk, April 15, 2017, transcript.

something added on years later.³⁹⁰

In summary, some experts argue a legally binding treaty is needed to clearly establish a normative framework for the protection of women and girls on a global scale that does not currently exist. CEDAW does not report on violence against women to the level of specificity required for this issue. Its Optional Protocol is for all forms of discrimination, and again does not offer accessible redress for victims of violence. Regional treaties, while innovative, do not provide the globally accessible framework required. Drafters of a new treaty should look to their progress and complement efforts. Aligning metrics and measures would help to decrease any possible burden on states. A new international treaty is needed to end the impunity afforded to perpetrators of violence against women. This legally binding instrument, with its own specific monitoring body, would provide targeted and in-depth analysis for the issue of violence against women. It would establish a protective, preventative, and educative framework that would articulate that violence against women is a human rights violation, in and of itself.³⁹¹

Conclusion and Recommendations

Our research demonstrates that various treaties and declarations currently work towards the implementation and monitoring of efforts to end violence against women. We commend the ongoing work of the CEDAW Committee to update General Recommendation 19, which directly addresses the issue of violence against women, due out summer 2017. CEDAW's reporting mechanism is the first to explicitly tackle women's issues, and should continue to address progress made on violence against women and provide recommendations within its reporting mechanism on discrimination against women. We note the UPR process also addresses progress and concerns on violence against women to some extent. 392 Regional bodies – in particular Belem do Para and the Istanbul Convention - provide concrete frameworks for ongoing monitoring of the implementation of recommendations on the specific issue of violence against women. The Istanbul Convention especially takes a concrete, practical approach and provides an implementation guide for those States with the political will to tackle the issue. It is also important to note the role of transnational advocacy networks, such as the organization Women Against Violence Europe (WAVE), in pushing for this current progress and keeping states accountable to their commitments.

Our study concludes, however, that current international, national, and local frameworks to combat violence against women have been incomplete and non-cohesive so far. The next step was to determine if current structures are sufficient, or if new mechanisms are required. In order to assess the best alternative, we identify five criteria we believe are important for the international framework to address. We gathered these priorities throughout our research and believe focusing on these priorities could mitigate the fears of those against a new treaty, as well as fulfill the key gaps seen by those in favor of a new treaty. They are (1) a globally inclusive definition, (2) robust reporting mechanism for effective treaty implementation, (3) robust reporting mechanism for state-level capacity building, (4) concrete implementation steps for

³⁹⁰ [Interview 31] interviewed by Lauren Walker Bloem, Alexandra Sevett, and Maram Falk, April 15, 2017, transcript.

³⁹² See previous sections on reporting on violence against women with the CEDAW Committee and UPR.

stakeholders, and (5) wide buy-in from parties for future resources and political will. Based on the extensive analysis in the international framework section, above, none of the current mechanisms fulfill all five criteria. See *Appendix H* for a visual summary.

We find that a new treaty, drafted in a strategic and globally inclusive way, has the potential to fulfill these five criteria and fill current gaps in the international framework. We conclude that the global community should consider a new treaty mechanism to bring increased coherence, implementation, and renewed efforts to combat violence against women.

The debate on the need for a new international legally binding treaty still exists. There is not one singular conclusion that a treaty would be the most effective tool in eliminating violence against women. Although, we believe there is consensus that a gap in the implementation of existing standards persists. We believe this suggests current mechanisms are too disparate to be fully effective, especially for NGOs and practitioners who may be unsure where to look for an authoritative source for implementation guidelines. Furthermore, we believe a new treaty could address those implementation gaps by outlining concrete requirements for a multisectoral approach. It would also provide a global consensus around the issue that currently lacks in the regional treaties. Lastly, a binding treaty could establish an ongoing body of experts on the issue of violence against women to support dissemination of best practices and contribute to capacity building at the national and local level.

On the one hand, there are academics, practitioners, and activists who do not think that a new treaty on violence against women would be useful or effective for a variety of reasons. One concern is that what is needed is more focus on local practices, context, and laws. This focus includes time and resources for local solutions. These stakeholders emphasize a new treaty would not fulfill this on-the-ground implementation need. They emphasize another treaty with State-focused reporting (i.e. CEDAW for violence against women) will not fill in the local implementation gaps we currently face. While State and NGO reporting helps countries think through past efforts, reporting is not the same as implementation. GR19.2 is a good advancement, as are concluding observations addressing violence against women. However, this process does not go far enough to support states in-between reporting to implement, change, and improve their efforts. What is needed is a guide for implementation that is accessible and concrete for all countries, globally.

Others believe a new treaty is exactly this guide desperately needed to fill this implementation gap. This new treaty must be legally binding to provide a framework that establishes state obligations under due diligence, and thus hold more legitimacy for international stakeholders. These advocates see soft law documents as non-binding, simply aspirational goals. Further, since States parties' reports and the CEDAW Committee's concluding observations must address all Convention articles, violence against women is not getting the attention or expertise needed within this mechanism. Those advocating for a new treaty also believe in the current implementation gap, but believe a treaty is the best tool to push forwards the needed reforms, even at a local level.

There seems to be consensus that any new, global effort should provide concrete implementation steps, training, and capacity building measures for states and local actors, and provide resources for these efforts. This multisectoral approach would include training for stakeholders, providing guidance for police, hospitals, judiciary, social workers, and others.

Thus, the task at hand is for the international community to find consensus and converge all past efforts to combat violence against women into one collective resource, bringing with it global coherence and renewed efforts. It is important that this effort complements existing mechanisms and use language that is at least as strong as regional mechanisms. It will also need to define "violence against women" in order to start measuring rates of violence and track progress towards ending the practice.

Action Items

We see a need for a new binding mechanism that provides global consensus on a definition of violence against women, a robust reporting mechanism that includes implementation and capacity building, concrete implementation steps for stakeholders, and buy-in from all parties.

Support calls and current efforts for a new treaty on violence against women. The existence of a large and diverse coalition formed by the organization Every Woman, Everywhere advocating for and taking steps towards a new legally binding instrument is a large factor in our conclusion. The existence of this coalition demonstrates that there has been concrete movement on the idea of a new treaty. In addition, these advocates believe that the work for a treaty must proceed in a very specific way. They state,

"A fast-moving top down process could produce a weak, ineffective treaty. With major issues concerning colonialist approaches, the success of this treaty depends largely on growth from the developing world, as opposed to an export from Western nations - a condition which many developing nations would be far less likely to support for political and historical reasons. The strategic focus of the Every Woman Everywhere Campaign is not simply a new law, but the most effective, comprehensive treaty possible. Rigorous research and analysis coupled with onthe-ground input from those most affected by violence against women i.e. advocates and survivors, is crucial."

After our analysis of the current contexts and viewpoints that exist, we support this view. Even those who are the most in favor of a new treaty are very aware that there is a specific way to approach its research and drafting. Based on our current knowledge, we feel that Every Woman Everywhere Coalition is taking the correct approach. We would only recommend pursuing an international treaty using this grassroots, research based approach that is inclusive of diverse stakeholders including survivors, front-line practitioners, and especially those in developing countries. We echo concerns that a weak and ineffective treaty could cause harm by diluting current regional treaties and the work of CEDAW and its committee. Therefore, we commend the strategic, inclusive, and purposeful approach of Every Woman Everywhere.

-

³⁹³ A/HRC/29/27/Add.

Begin informal talks and search for a political champion for this issue either within UN or government ranks. Due to our assessment of the political feasibility of a new treaty in current times, this will be a key need for a successful movement going forwards. It does not have to be rushed, as the right political champion at the right time will be key. We note in our analysis of the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, and in the Ottawa Process, the key roles of the UN and State officials that pushed the movement into UN channels. It is possible a new treaty would not enter the UN system, however, avoiding the UN system poses some challenges for future resources and buy-in. We believe the best method is for key State actors to champion this issue at a strategic time, in close partnership with the Every Woman Everywhere coalition.

Continue to support current implementation and capacity building efforts, and expand those efforts globally. This work will strengthen both current efforts and lay the groundwork for a future treaty. If an international treaty comes to exist, local stakeholders such as police, hospitals, lawyers, judges, social workers, and grassroots advocates need to understand the purpose of the treaty and believe in its goals. In addition, increased capacity-building and implementation guidelines will help both current mechanisms and future instruments to be more effective. This future treaty will not be implemented in a vacuum. All efforts to engage global stakeholders will be beneficial both in the short term, utilizing current mechanisms, and also lays the groundwork for future implementation efforts of a legally binding treaty. Actions can include increasing communication among stakeholders, sharing knowledge, and training frontline practitioners about current laws and future laws. GRW is uniquely equipped with legal and advocacy knowledge to lead global efforts in communication, knowledge sharing, and mobilization to prepare the global community for advancement in women's rights, and to end violence against women.

References

- Abdul Hak, Nora. "The Convention On The Elimination Of All Forms Of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW): With Reference To Violence Against Women And Trafficking In Women". *Journal Of Applied Sciences Research* 7, no. 13 (2011): 2326-2333.
- "Advocacy And Policy Development | Programmes | ABAAD". *Abaadmena.Org*. Accessed 19 April 2017. http://www.abaadmena.org/programmes/advocacy-and-policy-development.
- "Agreed Conclusions". *Unwomen.Org*. Accessed 8 April 2017. http://www.unwomen.org/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/57/csw57-agreedconclusions-a4-en.pdf?vs=700.
- Ali, Shaheen Sardar. "Chapter 15". In *Women's Human Rights: CEDAW In International, Regional And National Law. Vol. 3.*, 1st ed. Cambridge University Press, 2013.
- Anderson, K. "The Ottawa Convention Banning Landmines, The Role Of International Non-Governmental Organizations And The Idea Of International Civil Society". *European Journal Of International Law* 11, no. 1 (2000): 91-120. doi:10.1093/ejil/11.1.91.
- Axworthy, Lloyd. "The Political Actors: President, Prime Minister, And Minister Of Foreign Affairs". Accessed 21 April 2017. http://www.oxfordhandbooks.com/view/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780199588862.001.0001/oxfor dhb-9780199588862-e-5.
- "Beijing +5 Women 2000:Gender Equality, Development And Peace For The 21St Centurytwenty-Third Special Session Of The General Assembly, 5-9 June 2000". *Un.Org*, 2017. http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/followup/beijing+5.htm.
- Brunger, Dr. Yassin, and Eithne Dowds. *Call For Submissions On The Adequacy Of The International Legal Framework On Violence Against Women*. Belfast: SCHOOL OF LAW, QUEEN'S UNIVERSITY BELFAST, 2016.
- BRYSK, ALISON. "From Above And Below". *Comparative Political Studies* 26, no. 3 (1993): 259-285. doi:10.1177/0010414093026003001.
- Buergenthal, Thomas, Dinah Shelton, and David P Stewart. *International Human Rights In A Nutshell*. 1st ed. Johanneshov: MTM, 2013.
- Bustelo, M.R. "The Committee On The Elimination Of Discrimination Against Women At The Crossroads". In *The Future Of UN Human Rights Treaty Monitoring*, 79–111. Phillip Alston and James Crawford, 1st ed. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2000.

- Byrnes, Andrew. "Chapter 11". In *Women's Human Rights: CEDAW In International, Regional And National Law. Vol. 3.*, 1st ed. Cambridge University Press, 2013.
- Charter, U. N. "Charter of the United Nations." June 26 (1945): 59., n.d.
- Chinkin, Christine. "Addressing Violence Against Women In The Commonwealth Within States' Obligations Under International Law". *Commonwealth Law Bulletin* 40, no. 3 (2014): 471-501. doi:10.1080/03050718.2014.931011.
- Chinkin, Christine. "Violence Against Women: The International Legal Response". *Gender & Development* 3, no. 2 (1995): 23-28. doi:10.1080/741921810.
- Commission on the Status of Women (CSW). Report on the fifty-seventh session. (4-15 March 2013)., 2017.
- "COMMIT Initiative". *UN Women*, 2017. http://www.unwomen.org/en/what-we-do/ending-violence-against-women/take-action/commit.
- "Convention On The Rights Of People With Disabilities". *UN Treaty Collection*, 2008. https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg_no=IV-15&chapter=4&clang= en.
- Convention, Istanbul, About Convention, The brief, and Council Europe. "The Convention In Brief". *Istanbul Convention*</br>
 //Br>
 Action Against Violence Against Women And Domestic Violence. Accessed 9 April 2017. http://www.coe.int/en/web/istanbul-convention/the-convention-in-brief.
- "Council Of Europe Convention On Preventing And Combating Violence Against Women And Domestic Violence", 2011. https://rm.coe.int/CoERMPublicCommonSearchServices/DisplayDCTMContent?documentI d=090000168046031c.
- Cowan, Jane K., and Julie Billaud. "Between Learning And Schooling: The Politics Of Human Rights Monitoring At The Universal Periodic Review". *Third World Quarterly* 36, no. 6 (2015): 1175-1190. doi:10.1080/01436597.2015.1047202.
- de Beco, G. "The Optional Protocol To The Convention On The Rights Of The Child On A Communications Procedure: Good News?". *Human Rights Law Review* 13, no. 2 (2013): 367-387. doi:10.1093/hrlr/ngt015.
- de Silva de Alwis, Rangita. "Domestic Violence Lawmaking In Asia: Some Innovative Trends In Feminist Lawmaking". *UCLA Pac. Basin Law Journal* 29 (2011): 176.

- Declaration of Mexico on the Equality of Women and Their Contribution to Development and Peace. Report of the World Conference of the International Women's Year. 1975. United Nations. New York.
 - http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/beijing/otherconferences/Mexico/Mexico%20conference%20report%20optimized.pdf (Accessed in March 2017)., 2017.
- Declaration, Beijing. "Platform for Action." In Fourth World Conference on Women, vol. 15, p. 2. 1995., 2017.
- Dominguez-Rodondo, Elvira. "The Universal Periodic Review Is There Life Beyond Naming And Shaming In Human Rights Implementation?"". *New Zealand Law Review* 4 (2012): 673-706.
- English, John. "The Ottawa Convention On Anti-Personnel Landmines". *Oxfordhandbooks.Com*, 2017. http://www.oxfordhandbooks.com/view/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780199588862.001.0001/oxfor dhb-9780199588862-e-45.
- Fabri, Helene Ruiz, and Andrea Hamann. "Chapter 19". In *Women's Human Rights: CEDAW In International, Regional And National Law*, 1st ed. Cambridge University Press, 2013.
- Fraser, Arvonne S. "Becoming Human: The Origins And Development Of Women's Human Rights". *Human Rights Quarterly* 21, no. 4 (1999): 853-906. doi:10.1353/hrq.1999.0050.
- Fredman, Sandra. "Chapter 18". In *Women's Human Rights: CEDAW In International, Regional And National Law. Vol. 3.*, 1st ed. Cambridge University Press, 2013.
- Freeman, Marsha A, C. M Chinkin, and Beate Rudolf. *The UN Convention On The Elimination Of All Forms Of Discrimination Against Women*. 1st ed., n.d.
- Freeman, Marsha A. Reservations To CEDAW: An Analysis For UNICEF.. Policy And Practice, 2009.
- Freeman, Marsha A. "The Committee On The Elimination Of Discrimination Against Women And The Role Of Civil Society In Implementing International Women's Human Rights Norms". *New England Journal Of International And Comparative Law* 16 (2010): 25-48.
- Global And Regional Estimates Of Violence Against Women: Prevalence And Health Effects Of Intimate Partner Violence And Non-Partner Sexual Violence. World Health Organization, 2013.
- "Global Gender Equality Constitutional Database.", 2017. http://constitutions.unwomen.org/en/search?keywords=violence&language=440842edf3e44

- 63b83acea5d3878db5f&provisioncategory=b21e8a4f9df246429cf4e8746437e5ac.
- "Government Commitments". *UN Women*, 2017. http://www.unwomen.org/en/what-wedo/ending-violence-against-women/take-action/commit/government-commitments.
- Gracia, Enrique, and Juan Merlo. "Intimate Partner Violence Against Women And The Nordic Paradox". *Social Science & Medicine* 157 (2016): 27-30. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2016.03.040.
- Hafner-Burton, Emilie M., and James Ron. "Seeing Double". *World Politics* 61, no. 02 (2009): 360-401. doi:10.1017/s0043887109000136.
- Hayashi, Yoko. Submission To The Special Rapporteur On Violence Against Women. Submission By The Committee On The Elimination Of Discrimination Against Women. UN Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner, 2016.
- Hellum, Anne, and Henriette Sinding Aasen. *Women's Human Rights*. 1st ed. Cambridge, United Kingdom: Cambridge University Press, 2015.
- Hendriks, Aart. "UN Convention On The Rights Of Persons With Disabilities". *European Journal Of Health Law* 14, no. 3 (2007): 273-298. doi:10.1163/092902707x240620.
- Hester, Marianne. "Future Trends And Developments". *Violence Against Women* 10, no. 12 (2004): 1431-1448. doi:10.1177/1077801204270559.
- "History Of An Optional Protocol". *Un.Org*, 2017. http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/cedaw/protocol/history.htm.
- Human Rights Council. Report Of The Working Group On The Universal Periodic Review: Suriname., 2016.
- Human Rights Council. Report Of The Working Group On The Universal Periodic Review: Papua New Guinea., 2016.
- "International Women's Rights Action Watch". *Hrlibrary.Umn.Edu*, 2003. http://hrlibrary.umn.edu/iwraw/proceduralguide-08.html.
- Jones, Helen, and Kas Wachala. "Watching Over The Rights Of Women". *Social Policy And Society* 5, no. 01 (2006): 127. doi:10.1017/s14746405002800.
- Lemarche, Lucie. "Chapter 12". In Women's Human Rights: CEDAW In International, Regional And National Law, 1st ed. Cambridge University Press, 2013.

- McQuigg, Ronagh J.A. "The Responses Of States To The Comments Of The CEDAW Committee On Domestic Violence". *The International Journal Of Human Rights* 11, no. 4 (2007): 461-479. doi:10.1080/13642980701659989.
- Mehra, Madhu. "Chapter 13". In *Women's Human Rights: CEDAW In International, Regional And National Law*, 1st ed. Cambridge University Press, 2017.
- Meyersfeld, Bonita C. "Introductory Note To The Council Of Europe Convention On Prevention And Combating Violence Against Women And Domestic Violence". *International Legal Materials* 51, no. 1 (2012): 106. doi:10.5305/intelegamate.51.1.0106.
- Montoya, Celeste. From Global To Grassroots. 1st ed. Oxford [u.a.]: Oxford Univ. Press, 2015.
- "National Network To End Domestic Violence | Violence Against Women Act". *Nnedv.Org.* Accessed 10 April 2017. http://nnedv.org/policy/issues/vawa.html.
- Noussiainen, Kevat, and Merja Pentikainen. "Chapter 20". In *Women's Human Rights: CEDAW In International, Regional And National Law*, 1st ed. Cambridge University Press, 2013.
- Nussbaum, Martha C. "Women'S Progress And Women'S Human Rights". *Human Rights Quarterly* 38, no. 3 (2016): 589-622. doi:10.1353/hrq.2016.0043.
- "OHCHR | WG On Discrimination Against Women". *Ohchr.Org*, 2017. http://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Women/WGWomen/Pages/WGWomenIndex.aspx.
- "OHCHR | Basic Facts About The UPR". *Ohchr.Org*. Accessed 9 May 2017. http://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/UPR/Pages/BasicFacts.aspx.
- "OHCHR | Call For Submissions On The Adequacy Of The International Legal Framework". *Ohchr.Org*, 2017. http://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Women/SRWomen/Pages/InternationalLegalFramework.as px.
- "OHCHR Dashboard". Indicators. Ohchr. Org., 2017. http://indicators.ohchr.org.
- "Optional Protocol To The Convention On The Elimination Of All Forms Of Discrimination Against Women". *Un.Org*. Accessed 9 April 2017. http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/cedaw/protocol.
- Pandey, Kabita. "Chapter 14". In *Women's Human Rights: CEDAW In International, Regional And National Law*, 1st ed. Cambridge University Press, 2013.
- "Political Declaration On The Occasion Of The Twentieth Anniversary Of The Fourth World

- Conference On Women". *Unwomen.Org*, 2017. http://www.unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/csw/59/declaration-en.pdf?vs=4833.
- Preventing Intimate Partner And Sexual Violence Against Women: Taking Action And Generating Evidence. World Health Organization, 2010.
- "Program H Promundo EN". *Promundo EN*. Accessed 10 May 2017. http://promundoglobal.org/programs/program-h/.
- Protocol To The African Charter On Human And Peoples Rights On The Rights Of Women In Africa, 2003.
- Regional Tools To Fight Violence Against Women: The Belém do Pará And Istanbul Conventions. The Organization of American States, 2014.
- Report Of The World Conference Of The International Women'S Year. Mexico City: UN Doc E/CONF.66/34 para 51., 1975.
- Risse, Thomas, Stephen C Ropp, and Kathryn Sikkink. *The Persistent Power Of Human Rights*. 1st ed. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2013.
- Saber, Anna, and Francisco Rivera Juaristi. *The Need For A Separate Legally Binding U.N. Treaty On Violence Against Women With Its Separate Monitoring Body.* Santa Clara, CA: International Human Rights Clinic at Santa Clara University School of Law, 2016.
- "Second Hemispheric Report On The Implementation Of The Belém do Pará Convention", 2012. http://www.oas.org/en/mesecvi/docs/MESECVI-SegundoInformeHemisferico-EN.pdf.
- Simmons, Beth A. *Mobilizing For Human Rights*. 1st ed. Cambridge; New York, N.Y.: Cambridge university press, 2009.
- Šimonović, Dubravka. "Global And Regional Standards On Violence Against Women: The Evolution And Synergy Of The CEDAW And Istanbul Conventions". *Human Rights Quarterly* 36, no. 3 (2014): 590-606. doi:10.1353/hrq.2014.0040.
- Special Rapporteur On The Rights Of Women In Africa Submission To The Special Rapporteur On Violence Against Women. OHCHR, 2016.
- Stewart, Julie, and Choice Damiso. "Chapter 16". In *Women's Human Rights: CEDAW In International, Regional And National Law*, 1st ed. Cambridge University Press, 2013.
- Sullivan, Donna J. "Women's Human Rights And The 1993 World Conference On Human

- Rights". *The American Journal Of International Law* 88, no. 1 (1994): 152. doi:10.2307/2204032.
- "Sustainable Development Goal 5: Gender Equality". *UN Women*. Accessed 10 March 2017. http://www.unwomen.org/en/news/in-focus/women-and-the-sdgs/sdg-5-gender-equality#notes.
- "Text Of The Convention On The Elimination Of All Forms Of Discrimination Against Women". *Un.Org*, 2017. http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/cedaw/cedaw.htm.
- The Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN). *ASEAN Regional Plan Of Action On The Elimination Of Violence Against Women (ASEAN RPA On EVAW)*. Jakarta: The ASEAN Secretariat, 2016. http://www.asean.org/storage/2012/05/Final-ASEAN-RPA-on-EVAW-IJP-11.02.2016-as-input-ASEC.pdf.
- The Attorney General of The Republic of Botswana vs Unity Dow, (1991).
- "The Convention On Consent To Marriage, Minimum Age For Marriage And Registration Of Marriages". *Treaties.Un.Org*, 1962. https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=IND&mtdsg_no=XVI-3&chapter=16&lang=en.
- "The Convention On The Nationality Of Married Women", 1957. https://treaties.un.org/doc/Treaties/1958/08/19580811%2001-34%20AM/Ch_XVI_2p.pdf.
- "The Convention On The Political Rights Of Women". *Treaties.Un.Org*, 1953. https://treaties.un.org/pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg_no=XVI-1&chapter=16&lang=en.
- The Declaration of Mexico on the Equality of Women and their Contribution to Development and Peace, 1975.
- UN Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner. Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women. Submission by Committee of Experts of the Follow-up Mechanism to the Belém do Pará Convention (MESECVI). 2016. Accessed (12 April 2017)., 2017.
- UN Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner. Submission to the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women. Submission by Council of Europe Group of action against violence against women and domestic violence (GREVIO). 2016. Accessed (12 April 2017)., 2017.
- United Nations General Assembly and Rashida Manjoo. Report Of The Special Rapporteur On

- Violence Against Women, Its Causes And Consequences. United Nations, 2012.
- Van den Brink, Marjolein. "Chapter 17". In *Women's Human Rights: CEDAW In International, Regional And National Law. Vol. 3.*, 1st ed. Cambridge University Press, 2013.
- "Vienna Convention On The Law Of Treaties". *UNTC*, 1969. https://treaties.un.org/doc/Publication/UNTS/Volume%201155/volume-1155-I-18232-English.pdf.
- "Violencia En Las Ame ricas Un Ana lisis Regional". *Inter-American Commission Of Women*, 2001. http://www.oas.org/ es/cim/docs/Violence in the Americas-SP.pdf.
- Voeten, Erik. "Competition And Complementarity Between Global And Regional Human Rights Institutions". *Global Policy* 8, no. 1 (2017): 119-123. doi:10.1111/1758-5899.12395.
- Weiss, Anita M. "Interpreting Islam And Women's Rights". *International Sociology* 18, no. 3 (2003): 581-601. doi:10.1177/02685809030183007.
- Weissbrodt, David S. International Human Rights. 1st ed., n.d.
- Zwingel, Susanne. "From Intergovernmental Negotiations To (Sub)National Change". *International Feminist Journal Of Politics* 7, no. 3 (2005): 400-424. doi:10.1080/1461674050016118.

Appendix A

Interview Protocol

Global Rights for Women // Humphrey School of Public Affairs, University of Minnesota

General Questions Could you give us a brief summary of your experience working within the human rights field generally? How did your experience encircle working with human rights issues regarding women? • What laws impact your work? (international, national, local?) How do you define the issue of "violence against women" broadly? What is the value of using such a term? What major/broad issues do you see as contributing to the widespread reality of VAW? Where do you think energies should be best put to address the issues of VAW? **CEDAW** What do you see as the strengths of the CEDAW Convention, in Convention particular regarding VAW? Language Scope (breadth vs. depth) Enforcement What do you see are the gaps of the CEDAW Convention, in particular regarding VAW? Language Scope (breadth vs. depth) Enforcement What was the value behind the process of developing the CEDAW convention? How, and by whom, was the process of the CEDAW convention challenged during UN adoption? Regional challenges Multilateral talks on parallel issues; is VAW used as leverage on other issues? National governance (i.e. U.S. issue of federalization) Reservations How, and by whom, was the process of the CEDAW convention challenged

during UN ratification?

Regional challenges Multilateral talks on parallel issues; is VAW used as leverage on other issues? National governance (i.e. U.S. issue of federalization) Reservations Istanbul How do you see CEDAW's strengths and gaps as compared to the Convention **Istanbul Convention?** What do you see as the strengths of the Istanbul Convention, in particular regarding VAW? Language Scope (breadth vs. depth) Enforcement Regional Focus What do you see are the gaps of the Istanbul Convention, in particular regarding VAW? Language Scope (breadth vs. depth) Enforcement How do you see the Istanbul Convention progressing in the future? If not seen as progressing, how do you see it hindered? How can the Istanbul Convention be used as an international tool, if at all? Tell us your thoughts about both the desirability and feasibility of expanding ratification to non-Council of Europe members? Treaty **Processes** Keep in mind: What do they know about process, what we should look out for, what worked, what hasn't, and what to do differently? If you could create a new Treaty on VAW, what specifically would you make sure to include? (by treaty, we mean broadly some other options, like an Optional Protocol). Binding mechanism? Do you think there is the possibility to create a new treaty in our current times? Why or why not? Would you use a UN process for this Treaty? If no, then what? • If not today, what about in the future? What would be the necessary prerequisites to creating such a Treaty? Would a new Treaty by more effective in ending VAW? Why or why now?

- How could it be framed to make it more effective?
- If not, what may be a better method?
- How could we make the Treaty, as-is, more effective?
- What are the opportunities and likelihood of the multiple human rights conventions (like CEDAW and Istanbul) to collaborate and join efforts?

What role do you see for NGOs in the process of negotiating a Treaty?

- Solely as a lobby?
- Educational tool to create grassroots movements?

How effective were regional preliminary planning sessions (i.e. Belem do Para, Istanbul)?

- How did the regional preliminary planning sessions differ across regions?
- What were some of the other strategies explored in the different regions?

Do you think there's a value in the process, even if it doesn't lead to a ratified convention?

Implementation Processes

Tell us about how you see international treaties and laws getting translated to national or local levels.

- Have you seen it work well in the past?
- If so, what were the key components of success?
- What are areas for improvement to the current systems for national and local implementation?

How do you see Reservations impacting the overall implementation of the Treaty?

What were some the best "lessons learned" from the implementation processes of either/both convention(s)?

What role do you see for NGOs in the implementation of the Treaty?

Mechanism for implementation?

Describe the roles you expect specific nations to take.

- Which nations or regional groups will be looked to for their leadership?
- Which nations or regional groups may hinder the process? Why?
- What regions would you expect to be absent in the conversations?

After all we have talked about, what are your thoughts on the desirability

and feasibility of a new, binding, international convention on violence against women?
Anything else that we should be aware of, or that you'd like to add?

Appendix B

CEDAW reporting on violence against women: State Reports

List of States Reports to the CEDAW Committee analyzed for this analysis:	Publication Date (Oct 2015 – April 2017)		
Congo	April 2017		
Nepal	April 2017		
Bahamas	April 2017		
Cyprus	April 2017		
Austria	April 2017		
Mexico	December 2016		
Australia	December 2016		
Suriname	September 2016		
Montenegro	July 2016		
New Zealand	July 2016		
Fiji	July 2016		
Burkina Faso	June 2016		
Kenya	June 2016		
Norway	June 2016		
Oman	June 2016		
Paraguay	January 2016		
Kuwait	January 2016		
Guatemala	January 2016		
Italy	January 2016		
Micronesia	December 2015		
Germany	October 2015		
Republic of Korea	October 2015		
Rwanda	October 2015		
Ukraine	October 2015		
Costa Rica	October 2015		
Barbados	October 2015		
Total: 26			

Source: Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/treatybodyexternal/TBSearch.aspx?Lang=en&TreatyID=3&DocTypeID=29

 $\label{eq:condition} \begin{tabular}{ll} \textbf{Appendix} & \textbf{C} \\ \textbf{CEDAW reporting on violence against women: list of issues and concluding observations} \\ \end{tabular}$

List of Issues (LOI) analyzed for this paper:	Publication Date (Oct 2015 – April 2017)		
*Concluding Observations also	List of Issues	Concluding	
analyzed		Observations	
Democratic People's Republic	March 2017		
of Korea	March 2017		
Singapore	March 2017		
Norway	March 2017		
Guatemala	March 2017		
Kenya	March 2017		
Monaco	March 2017		
Kuwait	March 2017		
Oman	March 2017		
Paraguay	March 2017		
Burkina Faso	November 2016		
Barbados	November 2016		
Costa Rica	November 2016		
Italy	November 2016		
Montenegro	November 2016		
Niger	November 2016		
Nigeria	November 2016		
Thailand	August 2016		
Sri Lanka	August 2016		
Rwanda	August 2016		
El Salvador	August 2016		
Ukraine*	August 2016	March 2017	
Germany	August 2016		
Jordan	March 2016		
Argentina*	March 2016	November 2016	
Armenia*	March 2016	November 2016	
Burundi*	March 2016	November 2016	
Canada*	March 2016	November 2016	
Honduras*	March 2016	November 2016	
Switzerland*	March 2016	November 2016	
Netherlands*	March 2016	November 2016	
Estonia*	March 2016	November 2016	
Bangladesh*	March 2016	November 2016	
Bhutan*	November 2016	November 2016	
Albania*	November 2016	July 2016	
France*	November 2016	July 2016	

Mali*	November 2016	July 2016
Myanmar*	November 2016	July 2016
Philippines*	November 2016	July 2016
Trinidad and Tobago*	November 2016	July 2016
Turkey*	November 2016	July 2016
Uruguay*	October 2016	July 2016
Czech Republic*	October 2016	March 2016
Total: 42		

Source: Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women,

 $http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/treatybodyexternal/TBSearch.aspx?Lang=en\&TreatyID=3\&DocTypeID=18\ (LOIs)\ and$

http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/treatybodyexternal/TBSearch.aspx?Lang=en&TreatyID=3&DocTypeID=5 (Concluding Observations)

Appendix D

UPR reporting on violence against women: Reports of the Working Group on the Universal Period Review

List of Reports of the Working Group on the Universal Period Review analyzed for this analysis:	Publication Date: 33 rd Session of the Human Rights Council
Suriname	July 2016
St. Vincent and the Grenadines	July 2016
Samoa	July 2016
Greece	July 2016
Sudan	July 2016
Hungary	July 2016
Papa New Guinea	July 2016
Tajikistan	July 2016
Tanzania	July 2016
Antigua and Barbados	July 2016
Swaziland	July 2016
Trinidad and Tobago	July 2016
Thailand	July 2016
Total: 13	

Source: http://uhri.ohchr.org/

Appendix E

A summary of country analysis from the volume: Hellum, Anne, and Henriette Sinding Aasen, eds. *Women's human rights: CEDAW in international, regional and national law*. Vol. 3. Cambridge University Press, 2013.

The Northern European states included in this analysis are the Netherlands, France, the UK, Finland and Norway, which have all acceded to the European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR) and are EU members.³⁹⁴ The Editors consider these "strong regional mechanisms". Since the writing of the book, the Istanbul Convention of the Council of Europe has also come into effect and all states are either parties or signatories.

The Netherlands ratified CEDAW in 1991 with a unique provision that the government periodically report to Parliament on the implementation of the Convention. ³⁹⁵ Despite the high degree of Parliament's involvement, women's organizations work and scholars, CEDAW is largely absent in political and legislative debates when compared to references to the Convention on the Rights of the Child and the European Court of Human Rights. 396 The UK signed CEDAW in 1981, and ratified it in 1986 with comprehensive reservations. ³⁹⁷ The Conservative and Labour governments have consistently refused to incorporate CEDAW into the Human Rights Act in spite of criticisms from the CEDAW Committee.³⁹⁸ The UK relies heavily on EU law, and there is a lack of visibility for the Convention broadly.³⁹⁹ France signed the Convention in 1980 and ratified in 1983 with a number of reservations. 400 Reservations remain pertaining to the social and economic rights of rural women to water and sanitation (Article 14.2(h)), and equality between men and women in marriage and family relations (Article 16(1)(g)). 401 Recent changes to France's Constitution with regard to gender equality and twenty-two new laws relating to women's rights were mainly adopted to comply with EU law, according to the author. 402 Finland ratified CEDAW in 1986. 403 The Act on Equality between Women and Men 1986 was a visible legislative outcome of the ratification. 404 In spite of constitutional reform and making human rights instruments a part of national law, references to CEDAW are low in comparison to EU law, the ECHR and the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR). Norway ratified CEDAW in 1981 without reservations. 405 Norway's Gender Equality Act of 1978 was already in force and assumed to be in conformity with CEDAW. 406 In 2009, the CEDAW was

³⁹⁴ Hellum and Sinding Aasen, eds. Women's human right: CEDAW in international, regional and national law.

³⁹⁵ Van den Brink, Marjolein. Chapter 17. Women's human rights.

³⁹⁶ Ihid

³⁹⁷ Sandra Fredman, "Chapter 18", in Women's Human Rights.

³⁹⁸ *Ibid*.

³⁹⁹ Ibid.

⁴⁰⁰ Helene Ruiz Fabri and Andrea Hamann, "Chapter 19", in *Women's Human Rights: CEDAW In International, Regional And National Law*, 1st ed. (Cambridge University Press, 2013).

⁴⁰¹ *Ibid*.

⁴⁰² *Ibid*.

⁴⁰³Kevat Noussiainen and Merja Pentikainen, "Chapter 20", in *Women's Human Rights: CEDAW In International, Regional And National Law*, 1st ed. (Cambridge University Press, 2013).

⁴⁰⁵ Hellum and Sinding Aasen, eds. Women's human right: CEDAW in international, regional and national law.
⁴⁰⁶ Ibid

incorporated into the Human Rights Act and put on equal footing with the ICCPR, the International Covenant on Economic, Social, and Cultural Rights (ICESCR), and the ECHR, which were all incorporated into the Act in 1999.⁴⁰⁷

In summary, these countries with stronger regional mechanisms rely more heavily on EU and ECHR law rather than CEDAW in national legislation and judicial decisions.

The authors also summarize findings from those countries with lacking or weak regional laws and mechanisms. They include countries in South Asia, Southern Africa, and Canada. The Editors consider Africa to have a "weak" regional mechanism since the Maputo Protocol has not yet been enforced, and the other nations have not ratified existing mechanisms or do not have any available to them.

The study in Australia demonstrates that state and non-state actors have used CEDAW as a vehicle for legal change. 408 The Sex Discrimination Act (SDA) of 1984 prohibits discrimination against men and women on the grounds of sex and marital status. 409 CEDAW has provided a policy framework and specific equality standards for a number of inquiries into policy reform in Australia. 410 Women's advocacy groups use CEDAW frameworks for legal action and political solidarity, and find them more useful than ICESCR and ICCPR, neither of which are codified into domestic law. 411 The author posits that the SDA was a direct result of ratifying CEDAW one year prior, to address discrimination against women. 412 Australian courts have drawn on CEDAW and Committee output to give CEDAW-consistent interpretation to the SDA in a number of cases. 413 Canada ratified CEDAW in 1981 without reservations. 414 One year later, Canada included two new sex equality provisions in the Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms. 415 Women's movements increasingly turned to the international community to keep the conservative government accountable for the growth of women's poverty and inequality. 416 When India signed CEDAW in 1981, the Indian Constitution already guaranteed gender equality and mandated affirmative action for women.⁴¹⁷ By the time India ratified CEDAW in 1993, India had passed an extensive law reform to close the gaps between the constitutional promises of equality and their statutory laws. 418 Indian NGOs were involved in the Beijing Conference and CEDAW became a useful tool. 419 Local and national NGOs are heavily involved in shadow

⁴⁰⁷ *Ibid*.

⁴⁰⁸ Andrew Byrnes, "Chapter 11", in *Women's Human Rights: CEDAW In International, Regional And National Law.* Vol. 3., 1st ed. (Cambridge University Press, 2013).

⁴⁰⁹ *Ibid*.

⁴¹⁰ *Ibid*.

⁴¹¹ *Ibid*.

⁴¹² *Ibid*. ⁴¹³ *Ibid*.

⁴¹⁴Lucie Lemarche, "Chapter 12", in *Women's Human Rights: CEDAW In International, Regional And National Law*, 1st ed. (Cambridge University Press, 2013).

⁴¹⁵ *Ibid*.

⁴¹⁶ *Ibid*.

⁴¹⁷ Madhu Mehra, "Chapter 13", in *Women's Human Rights: CEDAW In International, Regional And National Law*, 1st ed. (Cambridge University Press, 2017).

^{à18} *Ibid*.

⁴¹⁹ *Ibid*.

reporting. 420 Reservations around family law remain in place and are a barrier to implementation. 421 The Supreme Court has invoked CEDAW and India's judicial proceedings are an important mechanism for domesticating the CEDAW. 422 Nepal ratified CEDAW in 1991 without reservations. 423 Nepalese society is strongly influenced by Hindu religion and customary norms that define the status of women in terms of their sex and marital status. 424 Treaties take precedent over Nepalese law, and yet legislative and administrative changes have been slow following the ratification of CEDAW. 425 Pakistan acceded to the CEDAW in 1996, at the urging of a strong civil society and some governmental factions. 426 The struggle for domestication lies in the invisible power relations structure in Pakistan, where tension remains between the formal law and governmental policy on the one hand, and religious practice and beliefs on the other.⁴²⁷ Accession allowed the issue of women's rights to advance at the national level, through the creation of the National Commission on the Status of Women and the Women Minister Forum. 428 CEDAW became a part of training programmes run by governmental bodies and NGOs. 429 So far, no steps have been taken to incorporate CEDAW into national legislation, though this is required by CEDAW and the Constitution. 430 Rather, a series of laws that are discriminatory towards women remain in force, including: the Citizenship Act of 1951, the Law of Evidence Act of 1984, and the Hudood Ordinance of 1979. 431 The courts have alluded to CEDAW four times in Pakistan's case law, the majority of which are by the same judge. 432 Zimbabwe signed on to CEDAW in 1991 and ratified without reservation in 1998.⁴³³ The way state and non-state actors invoke CEDAW varies based on government rule. 434 The Constitution privileges customary law when it conflicts with the principle of gender equality in personal and family law.435

In conclusion, countries without a strong regional mechanism may rely more heavily on CEDAW language in national legislation and court interpretations than countries with stronger regional mechanisms. Another finding of this book's comprehensive review, CEDAW has been of most importance in relation to laws that provide protection against structural discrimination and discrimination on religious grounds.

⁴²⁰ *Ibid*.

⁴²¹ *Ibid*.

⁴²² *Ibid*.

⁴²³Kabita Pandey, "Chapter 14", in *Women's Human Rights: CEDAW In International, Regional And National Law*, 1st ed. (Cambridge University Press, 2013).

⁴²⁴ *Ibid*.

⁴²⁵ *Ibid*.

⁴²⁶ Shaheen Sardar Ali, "Chapter 15", in *Women's Human Rights: CEDAW In International, Regional And National Law. Vol. 3.*, 1st ed. (Cambridge University Press, 2013)..

⁴²⁷ *Ibid*.

⁴²⁸ *Ibid*.

⁴²⁹ *Ibid*.

⁴³⁰ *Ibid*.

⁴³¹ *Ibid*.

⁴³² *Ibid*.

⁴³³Julie Stewart and Choice Damiso, "Chapter 16", in *Women's Human Rights: CEDAW In International, Regional And National Law*, 1st ed. (Cambridge University Press, 2013).

⁴³⁴ *Ibid.*

⁴³⁵ *Ibid*.

Appendix F

Key actors in the Belem do Para follow-up mechanism, MESECVI.

Image 1

MESECVI Secretariat

- Inter-American Commission of Women (CIM) at the OAS
- Link between States and Experts
- Link between MESECVI and other Organizations

E.

• Prepares the consolidated Hemispheric Report

issues recommendations

Follows-up on its recommendations with the States

Committee of Experts

• Evaluates the State reports and

Conference of States Party

- In accordance with their agreed commitments, the States implement the Convention
- Prepare their reports on policies and programs implemented to punish, prevent and eradicate violence against women
- Implement the recommendations of the Committee of Experts

Civil Society

- Participates in the processes implemented by the States Party
- Presents shadow reports to the Committee of Experts for their consideration in the MESECVI's evaluation process

Source: Regional Tools to Fight Violence Against Women: the Belém do Pará and Istanbul Conventions.

Appendix G

Analysis of the precedent set by treaty processes for the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, and the Ottawa Treaty, in comparison to the current political climate for a new convention on the elimination of violence against women.

	Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities	Ottawa Treaty	A Possible Convention on the Elimination of Violence Against Women
Declaration	YES	NO	YES
International Engagement	YES	YES	YES
Non-state Actor(s)	YES	YES	YES
State Actor(s)	YES	YES	NO
Treaty	YES	YES	?

Appendix H

Analysis of current international mechanisms to combat violence against women and the potential for a new treaty on violence against women.

CRITERIA	CEDAW/ GR19	DEVAW	ISTANBUL	NEW CONVENTION
Globally Inclusive Definition	YES	YES	NO	YES
Robust Reporting Mechanism (Implementation)	YES*	NO	YES	YES
Robust Reporting Mechanism (Capacity Building)	NO	NO	YES	YES
Concrete Implementation Steps	NO	NO	YES	YES
Buy-in from Parties	YES	NO	YES	YES